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BUDGET REQUEST 

Senator HOLLINGS. The subcommittee will come to order, rlease. 
This morning, the subcommittee will continue its fisca 1993 

hearings for the Department of Justice. The Department is request .. 
- ing a total of $10,018,488,000 in appropriated funds representing 

an increase of $695 million, or 7 percent, more than the amount 
appropriated last year.

There are some amounts to be explained here with regard to the 
Department's reference to a $1 billion increase which includes var· 
ious fee receipts, an additional $250 million for expansion of a pro .. 
gram that is yet to be authorized, and moneys assumed transferred 
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into our bill from the Treasury-Postal Service appropriations bil1. 
We will have to get those things straightened away. 

Let me welcome Attorney General William P. Barr and his agen­
cy heads, Mike Quinlan, Federal Prison System; Gene McNary of 
the Immigration and Naturalization Service; Henry Hudson of the 
U.S. Marshal Service; and Jimmy Gurule, Office of Justice Pro­
grams.

I yield to you. 
Senator RUDMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I welcome the At­

torney General and look forward to his testimony. 

PREPARED STATEMENT 

Senator HOLLINGS. Very good. Mr. Attorney General, we have 
your complete statement. It will be included in the record, and you 
can highlight it as you wish or deliver it in its entirety, whichever 
way you choose. 

Mr. BARR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I ask that it be put into 
the record as if read, and I would just like to give some overview 
remarks. 

[The statement follows:] 

STATEMENT OF WIu,rAM P. BARR 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Suboommittee: I am pleased to be here today 
to present to you the President's 1993 budget request for the Department of Justice. 
I ooDsider it a privilege to have had the opportunity to work with the members and 
staff at this Subcommittee during my tenure at the Department. In particular, over 
these past few months I have greatly appreciated the courtesy and support you have 
extended to me. I look forwarCi to continuing this strong and positive relationship. 

The mission of law enforcement is to protect the (reedom and liberties of all Amer­
icans. Indeed, the first freedom of all who live in this country is the freedom from 
fear of crime. Adequately protecting this freedom and defending the blessings of lib­
erty is an unending task, requiring both moral and financial commitment. 

Like the members of this Subcommittee, we at the Justice Department are firmly 
committed to vigorous enforcement of the law. As I have mentioned frequently in 
my short tenure as Attorney General, and as you are certaintr aware, enforcement 
of the law is a cost~ endeavor. Nevertheless, I believe that it IS a cost we as a soci .. 
ety must willingly bear. The President's proposed budget will give us the financial 
resources we need to make good on our commitment to the cause of justice. 

Of course in a time of scaree resources, all of us must be certain that our expendi­
tures are effective and judicious. I believe the resources the President is requesting 
are absolutely necessary for the Justice Department to perform its mission of law 
enforcement for this nation. I ho~ you will 8.Jrree with me that our budRetary plans 
for the comin¥. fiscal year merit full funding. With the 1993 budget, the"Department 
intends to budd on the progress we have made in federal law enforcement over the 
past three years. The total request for fiscal year 1993 is $11.3 billion. This is about 
10 percent JfTeater than the comparable amount for 1992. Out of the total, the re­
quest for discretionary funds is $9.7 billion, an increase of 9.3 percent over 1992. 

Before I go into the specifics of the pro~salt I would like to discuss some of my
priorities for the Department and how the Department has been using its resources 
In this current fiscal year. 

I recognize, as you do, that my responsibility is to administer the law across the 
board, ensuring that all programs and activities in law enforcement are given their 
due attention and resources. As you oonsider the entire funding re~est for the De. 
partment, I trust )'ou win see the Administration's commitment to the full breadth 
of the DepartIll8ftt!a #reaponaibiUties. Nevertheless, there are several areas which I 
believe warrant s~cial emphasis, and I have attempted in my first months as At· 
torney General to bring trreater attention to these challenges for law enforcement. 

First,- as you undoubtedly know br now, the fight against violent crime and druJil' 
trafficking is one of my top priorities. While tne problem of violent crime is pn·
marily the responsibility of state and local law enforcement, stron, federal leader .. 
ship can have a significant impact. In this regard, we have been Increasingly tar­
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geting ~r re80u~8.over the past year on gangs, felon8 who use firearms, and drug
traffickIng organIzatIons. 

With regard to ganga, federal law enforcement has become extremely effective in 
combating violent street gangs by using tough federal laws to assist local lawen­
forcement in dismantling these criminal organizations. As you know, in the ~st 
several weeks, I have attempted to enhance this assistance by shifting 300 FBI 
agents from the foreign counterintelligence program to violent gang task forces in 
dozens of cities across the country. TIlis was one of the largest reallocations of re­
sources in FBI history. 

Along with this shif\, the Administration atp:eed that the Bureau of Alcohol, To­
bacco, and Firearms should join the FBI in Joint task forces which would expand 
the Washington, D.C. effort and launch new programs in Baltimore, Dallas and At­
lanta. We are augmenting this effort b~ supporting a new national gang analysis 
center. Furthermore, I have added 150 INS criminal investigators who will focus on 
violent criminal alien gang members and I have reas81gned 25 DEA a~ents from 
headquaJters to drug-related violent crime task forces. I would be remIss jf I did 
not add that I greatly appreciate the Subcommittee's sup~rt of these changes. 

In connection with our crack down on felons who use firearm8, we are now tar­
geting habitual offenders who use or carry guns, seizing their weapons, and putting
these repeat criminals in prison under stiff federal mandatory sentence8. Under our 
"OperatIOn Triggerlock," we win have charged nearly 6,000 violent criminals by the 
time of our one year anniversary in April. 

"""inal1y, with regard to drugs, in addition to our ongc>ing attack on tramcking or­
ganizations throughout the nation and around the world, the Department has been 
focusing resources on violent street gang~ enga~d in <1ru~ distribution. Over the 
past year, entire gangs, along with the murder and destruction caused !?y their drug
trafficking ente!1>rise, have 1ieen completely removed in cities such as Philadelphia, 
Chicago and W Bshington, D.C. 

In addition to these efforts, the Administration's "Operation Weed and Seed" is 
an essentia1 clement in our attack against street crime and the social and economic 
devaslation it brings. Working with community leaders, we are targeting high-crime 
neighborhoods and housinjr developments to "weed out" violent criminals, illegal 
gang activity, drug traffickm,- and related violence. Then, these formerly crime-satu­
rated neighborhooQs will be • seeded" through comprehensive social and economic re­
vitalization. We hope to expand substantially this initiative next year, and this pro­
posal is outlined more fully in my statement. 

Another priority of mine and the Department's is civil rights. The Department is 
firmly committed to working diligently to ensure that every American's civil rights 
are protected, whether it De in the home, wOrkflace, marketplace or classroom. 
While I was serving as Acting Attorney General, announced plans to aggressively 
attack housing discrimination this fiscal year br emplo)1ng the Department's own 
discrimination "testers." I also directed the eivi Rignts Division to study the prob.
lem of mortgage discrimination for possible enforcement action. 

FinalJy, we have been making great headway in the fight against white-collar 
crime and financial institution fraud. In February, I announced my intention to re­
assign this year another 50 FBI agents from counterintelligence to investigations of 
health care fraud. Furthermore, since 1988. the Department has 'p_rosecuted more 
than 2,700 defendants in major financial institution fraud cases. More than 1,000 
of these defendants have been prosecuted in connection with major S&L cases, and 
more than three-fourths of those convicted have gone to jail. Our succeS8 in the ~st 
year is in la~ part t.he result of the enhanced resources we received in 1990. The 
t.ask now is to build on our successe-s, to keep up our momentum. 

All of us here-members of this Subcommittee, Justice De.p,artment officials 
alike-understand the need for strong law enforcement. The PreSlQent's bu4get pro­
posal contains some significant increases over last year's budget. This reflects an 
understanding of the challen¥es before us, and it shows the resolve necessary to 
meet them. This budget is nght in line with the priorities of the Department. I 
would now like to discuss in some detail the proposed budget. 

VIOLENT CRIME 

Alt.hou~h reducing violent crime is our top budget ~riority, it does not have high 
visibility In our formal 1993 budget re9.l1est. In the budget, most of the violent crime 
effort of the Federal Bureau of Investigation is in a program that is simpl,! titled 
"Other Field Programs." This program includes investigation of crimes on Federal 
property and Indian reservations, interstate thefts, bank robbery, airline piracy, a 
growing_list of statutory offenses against violent acts, and the tracking of fuJ'!tives. 
In the U.s. Attorneys, violent crime falls under the title "Criminal litigation. In ad­
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dition, the Marshals Service deals with fugitives and the Criminal Division provides 
liUgation guidance. 

Startintr with the resources we have in 1992, our violent crime initiative moves 
in two pnncipal directions. One is a direct assault OD violent street criminals where 
aa-ents of the FBI and DEA and personnel from INS and the Marshals Service join 
wIth State and local law enforcement agencies. The other effort is the more com­
prehensive "Operation Weed and Seed" program. Bl' 1993, we hope to apply nearly 
$486 million to our violent crime initiative, more than a 23 percent increase over 
the original 1992 enacted level for violent crime programs. 

DIRECT ASSAULT ON VIOLENT CRIME 

In 1993, the violent crime activities of the FBI wiD be further stren~hened by
reallocating another 85 aRents from the counterintelligence program to further in· 
crease the nu mber of Violent Crime Task Forces and liroaden tneir focus on gangs. 

As the law enforcement agencies develo~ their Violent Crime Task Force cases, 
the U.S. Attorneyt! will need to exp,and their capaci~ for handling additional cases. 
In addition, the U.S. Attorneys wIll take a leaa role with State and local lawen­
forcement officials in targeting repeat violent offenders, drug traffickers, and gang
members who must be removed from circulation 80 that neighborhoods can be reJu­
venated. Belond the reprogramming within the FBI, increases totaling $26 milllon 
and 360 posItions (161 attorneys) are requested for violent crime. 

OPERATION WEED AND SEED 

On January 27, the President formally endorsed the "Weed and Seed" prog'!am 
which provides intensive crimc and drug fighting assistancc social services, ana jobtopportunities to targeted inner city neighborhooos. The goaJ is to "weed out" crime 
from targeted neighborhoods by increasing tlOlice visibility, developing {lOlice rela­
tionships with the citizenry, addressing soctal and economic problems In commu­
nities where narcotic trafficking is prevalent, and then "seed" them by developing 
an active community policing program coordinating the delivery of social servtces 
including prevention, Intervention and treatment {lrogramsl addressing social and 
economic problems in communities where narcotic traffiCKing is prevalent, and 
building a framework under which public and private agencies can enhance public 
safety and the overall quality of life. In 1993, the program includes a $30 million 
commitment by the Department of Justice. The GOvernment's total 1993 commit­
ment may reach $500 million, provided that Congress adopts thc allPropriations lan­
guage proposed for the budgets of the various departments affected by the program
and permits the establishment of Urban Enterprise Zones. 

The concept of "Weed and Seed" originated in Philadetphia. In 1991. the Office 
of Justice Programs made pilot grants to Trenton, New Jersey; Kansas City, Mis­
souri and Om8.ha, Nebraska; and in 1992, grants will be made to at least eight to 
ten cities. With the request for 1993, over 30 neighborhoods may be selected for par­
ticipation. 

DRUG ABUSE AND CONTROL 

Unlike our violent crime initiative, drug abuse and control have long been rec­
ojplized as a Federal responsibility. In January 1992, the President transmitted the 
Fourth National Drug Control Strategy to Con~ss. The princi~al goal remains un­
changed: to reduce the level of inegal drug use In America. The President noted that 
in fighting the drug war, we are winning the war against casual drug use, but 
progress is slower in the war against hard core drug use. 

Debate will continue over the proper balance between "supply" and "demand" ef­
forts to combat drugs. Clearly, the ultimate victory must be won on the battlefield 
of values. This means that drug abuse must be rejected in the family, classroom, 
houses of worship, and throul{hout our social structure. But as the National Drug 
Control Strategy report says, 'Treatment and education stand little chance of suc­
ceeding if they must compete in a neighborhood where drug dealers flourish on 
every corner," 

The National Drug Control Strategy for 1993 enumerates the agencies requesting 
$12.7 biUion for the anti.drug abuse effort, a total 6 percent greater than the $12 
billion avaiJable in 1992. For the Department of Justice only, the 1993 total is $4.7 
billion. This is $411 minion more than the amount provided in 1992 and represents 
more than 41 percent of all the financial resources included in our 1993 budget, 

The $4.7 billion Department of Justice se~ent includes the entire appropriations
for the Drug Enforcement Administration and Organized Crime Drug Enforcement, 
as well as all obligations of the Asset!!.. Forfeiture Fund. Because of the magnitude 
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of the Drug Abuse grant p'rogram in the Omce of Justice Pro.JP'ams, the preponder­
ance oC its activities are classified as part oC the drug war. Beginnmg in 1983, the 
Federal Bureau oC Investigation Cormally joined the Hst oC investigative agencies 
budgeti~g directly Cor the drug war. Perhaps the most indicative measure oC the suc­
cess oC the drug war is the inclusion of more than $1.8 bilUon Cor the housing q.nd 
care oC prisoners convicted of d~g-related offenses. Smaller but significant funding 
amounts are contributed by the U.S. Attomefs, the Marshals Service, and the Im­
migration and Naturalization Service. RoundinJ out the heavy commitment by the 
~~rtment are direct activities of the Crimmal and Tax Divisions, as well as 
INTERPOL. 

Although the Justice Department is primarily associated with the mission oC re­
ducing the supJ!J.L of drugs, it is strongly committed to drug abuse prevention and 
education. The DEA and the FBI have allocated increasing resources to this effort. 
The Federal Prison S~stem is activeJy involved in prisoner education and treatment 
programs, and the Office oC Justice Programs is authorized to provide grants for al­
most any activi~ that may successfully fight drug abuse. 

Recognizing that the p'reponderance of our resources are directed at reducing the 
drug supply, there are three possible approaches. One is to destroy drugs at their 
source. A second is to sharpen the attack on drug traffickin.s orgamzations, Finally, 
the drug supply can be reduced by attacking dnig transactIOns at the street dealer 
level. As circumstances change, toe response of law enforcement also must change. 

WHITE COLLAR CRIME 

Three years ago, when former Attomey General Thornburgh was before this Com­
mittee, he noted that the battlefield of values was not limited to drugs but. extended 
to the nation's corporate board rooms. We were already involved in addressini{ fi· 
nancial institution and defense contractor fraud, HUD-related cases, and a vanety
of other crimes in the suites. The magnitude of fraud in the savings and toan indus­
try and its precarious condition soon became evident. Within months, the Congress
enacted the Financial Institutions Reform, Recovery, and Enforcement Act of 1989. 
Since then, we have relentlessly pursued fraud cases and secured long sentences 
and orders for high fines and restitution not only from savings and loan industry 
defendants but also from others who have violated their fiduciary res~nsibilities. 

In 1993, our White CoUar Crime request totals $640 million, of which $278 mil­
lion is requested to res~nd to financial institutions fraud. To respond to the broad· 
ening array of white collar criminal activity, we are requesting 388 positions and 
$23.3 million in program increases. 

More than half of the entire program and the majori~ of the rrogram increases 
are slated for investigations conducted by the Federal Bureau 0 Investigation. As 
expected, the second largest component, in terms of ongoing and increased re· 
sources, is the U.S. Attomeys. Five of our legal divisions comprise the remainder 
of the program. 

A num6er of new or expan~ed white-collar crime initiatives need to be under­
taken. We must investigate and vigorously prosecute instances of fraud involving 
health care, insurance and pension plans to guard against another debacle on a 
scale similar to the savings and loan crisis. The ballooning number of bankruptcies 
also appear to be laced with fraud. 

WithIn the Federal Bureau of Investigation, the focus will be on augmenting
health care and financial institution frauo cases, sharply increasing the resources 
applied to computer crimes, investigating the siphoning off of funds both before and 
alter bankruptcies are filed, and responding to complaints about fraud associated 
with telemarketing, insurance, and commodities and securities. 

The Tax Division requires additional stafT to 8tem a massive evasion of the motor 
vehicle fuel excise tax and to collect taxes owed but concealed during bankruptcy
proceedings. Within the Criminal Division and the U.S. Attorneys, prosecutions will 
focus increasingl>.' on pension plan fraud, health care fraud, and computer crimes. 

The Civil, AntItrust and Environment and Natural Resources DiviSIons will con· 
tinue to devote considerable resources to ferreting out those who violate criminal 
laws in their business activities. 

IMMIGRATION 

Although the President's budget contains several immigration initiatives, the pri. 
ority for controlling illegal immigration was enhanced greatly by the Department's 
February 19, 1992 reprogramming notification which proposed to accelerate the ap­
pJication of user fee resources to strengthen inspection and examination activities, 
This reprogramming also had the beneficial effect of providing resources in 1992 to 
hire 300 Border Patrol agents and 200 investigaton to interdict, identify, and deport 
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criminal aliens, and over 700 INS employees to serve those who are lawful immi· 
grants and travelers. 

OTHER PRIORITIES 

Earlier, I mentioned a number of ~riorities that the Congress must address, but 
- detailed discussion of them can be deferred because they can be fully covered as we 

later address specific organization requirements. 

MATTERS OF SPECIAL INTEREST 

The Civil Liberties Act of 1988 established a Fund out of which Japanese-Ameri­
cans interned during World War II would receive a payment of $20,000 jf still living 
at the time the Act was signed. An authorization was established for $1.25 billion 
to compensate 62,600 people over a three year period. This Fund will become ex­
hausted in 1993. However, because the number of eligible interned Japanese Ameri­
cans has been higher than expected, legislation is proposed to provide benefits to 
those who remain unpaid. In addition, equity requires payment to non.Japanese 
spouses and parents who were also interned, a provision of the Administration's leg­
islative proposal. To pay these additional costs, the authorization for this perma­
nent-indefinite appropriation will need to be increased by $250 million. 

The Radiation Exposure Compensation Act established a Trust Fund to pay
claims of individuals exposed to radiation stemming from atmospheric nuclear tests 
and uranium mining. The first funding for this purpose was a $30 million appro­
priation to the Department of Defense in 1992. In 1993, the Administration IS re­
questing almost $171 million in the Department of Justice. Because fixed com­
pensation amounts are not provided by law, this program falls within discretionary 
spending ceilings, but instead of being classified under the domestic discretionary 
category, the costs are classified as defense discretionary. This is because they 
stcrrunea from the activities of the Department of Defense and the Department of 
Energy and its predecessor agencies. In addition, a small component ...of the Civil Di­
vision charged with administering compensation claims is proposed for similar fund­
ing.

Unusual interest has already been shown in another matter which shows up as 
a general provision of the Department's budget. Section Ill, ir cnacted, would per­
mit the Department to charge prisoners the costs of their first year of incarceration 
following sentencing. The fee for most prisoners would be waived because of their 
indigence or other mitigating circumstances, but it seems very reasonable that soci­
ety should not shoulder the fuB cost of incarcerating criminals who have the ability 
to J!ay.

The apJ)ropriation request includes a modification of the U.S. Code that would re­
quire U.S. courts to award filing and docketin, fees to the United States when the 
United States is a prevailing party in a laWSUIt. The United States would continue 
to be exempt from paying fees when it files documents. For example. if the United 
States won a case as the plaintiff, the loser, be it an individual or a co~ration, 
would be required to pay these fees, notwithstanding that the Government had not 
paid any filing fees. 

INDIVIDUAL COMPONENTS 

Understanding how certain priorities of the Administration sweep across almost 
all of the Department's components is necessary to comprehend how we deal with 
nationwide problems and to understand how critical it IS that each has its proper
share of resources. The war on drugs is our best example. In other cases, developing 
programs can be adequately descri6cd within organizations that are directed at spe­
cific missions. The remainder of my remarks are directed mainly at Dejlaltment
components falling under such broad classifications as law enforcement, litigation, 
corrections, State and local assistance, and infrastructure. 

LAW ENFORCEMENT 

The largest law enforcement component in the D~artment of Justice is the FBI. 
Its direct appropriation request exceeds $2 billion. The FBrs enhanced role in fight­
ing violent crime has already been discussed along with its continuing and growing 
responsibilities in the war on drugs and white collar crime. The changing world sit.­
uation not only allows us to shift. major resources out of foreign counterintellisence 
but also allows us to shift. celtain counterintelligence costs to the defense discre­
tionary category under the operative budget agreement. 
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The chanties mentioned above focus on the work of the Bureau's 56 field offices 
and approximately 400 resident agencies. In addition to the reprogrammings for 
1992, which will be au~ented in 1993, the budaet includes a number of program
increases to strengthen FBI field activities. For tfie Drup' Program, the ~uest for 
35 positions and *2.2 million focuses on establishing addItional Regional Drug Intel­
ligence Squads. Under the White Collar Crime Program, an additional 225 positions 
and $14.2 million would be applied to financlaJ institution fraud, fraudulent bank­
ruptcy filings, computer and wire fraud, and criminal activities in the telemar­
keting, insurance, securities, and commodities industries. In addition, the mag­
nitude of health care fraud requires resources beyond those we will obtain through 
reprogrammings. For the Organized Crime Program, an additional 53 positions and 
$2.4 million are needed to counter the influx of Asian organized crime grou~s. The 
final direct re~..!.st for field funding relates to increasing the size of the Hostage 
Rescue Team (HKT). This segment of the reguest includes 24 agent positions and 
$2.9 million. This would provide a third HRT unit which would better position Ulj 
to handle several individual hostage rescue events simultaneously. 

Backing up the FBI's field activities are a number of vital sup~rt programs.
Within tne "Salaries and Expenses" appropriation, the Technical Field Support and 
Equipment program has net increases totaling $11.4 million and, within the $80 
minion requested for the defense discretionary "Special Program" appropriation 
there is an increase of $8.9 million for advanced digital telephony. 

The greatest single dollar item requested for the FBI continues to be the Finger­
print Identification program. In a 1990 suppJemental appropriation, $185 million 
was provided to prepare for moving the Identification DiVIsion to Clarksburg, West 
Virginia. In 1992, $48 million waH provided to initiate development and ac~isition 
of an Integrated Automated Fingerprint Identification System that will be located 
there. In addition, Congress approved our 1992 request to provide 487 positions and 
$12.5 minion so that we could begin to rapidly update records to aid In the identi~ 
fication of felons who attempt to purchase firearms. The 1993 re~est includes an 
additional $103.4 million to acquire romputer hardware related to the image trans­
mission network, convert 32 million manual fingerprint images to digitized images, 
and develop a prototype system to identify felons who attempt firearm purchases. 

DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION 

As the lead Federa) drug enforcement agency, the Drug Enforcement Admin;stra· 
tion has the mission of control1ing abuse of dangerous drugs and restricting their 
supply. 

Our direct a~ropriation request of $771.5 miHion is $54.8 minion over the 1992 
appropriation. The budget wiH support 115 positions and $15.5 million to cover pro­
gram changes. The largest increase is the $8.4 million slated to convert four provi. 
sional State and ll>cal Task Forces to permanently funded task forces and to pur­
chase vehicles, radios and other equipment to support existing task forces. The next 
large~t increase is the $5.9 miUion request to support Operations SNOW CAP and 
CADENCE, our drug su ppression efforts in South America. In addition, program in .. 
creases are requested to further improve the capabilities of the El Paso Intelligence 
Center and to provide additional agents trained as pilots to support both foreign and 
domestic operations. 

ORGANIZED CRIME DRUG ENFORCEMENT 

The $399 million Organized Crime Drug Enforcement appropriation request for 
1993 is $35.8 million more than the direct appropriation for 1992. The budget re­
quest provides nearly $20.6.million in program enhancements. Increases would be 
provided to nearly all the 12 participating organizations based on the mix of re­
sources needed to pursue cases that warrant inclusion in the Task Force effort. The 
latest agenc}' to JOIn the ranks of participants is the Treasury Department's Finan­
cial Crimes Enforcement Network. 

Because the Task Forces work in combination with State and local investigators 
and prosecutors to target and destroy major narcotic trafficking and money launder­
ing operations, they are the frontline of many or our most important domestic anti­
drug activities. ­

IMMIGRATION AND NATURALIZATION SERVICE 

As discretionary spending has become limited, increasing attention has been given' 
to identifying activities that might 00 continued and expanded if financing sources 
other than direct appropriations could be found. Within the Department, a number 
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of programs are being financed through the collection of fees, especially within the 
Immigration and Naturalization Service. 

The 1993 budaet request for the INS Salaries and Expenses appropriation is 
slightly over $1 Dillion, an increase of $96.4 million over the amount provided in 
1992. In addition, INS's four fee accounts are expected to SUPJlOrt .spending of nearly
$463 million. Spending from the Immigration Examinations Fee account is expectea 
to reach $238.6 million for activities related to adiudication of applicants, natu· 
ralization, and the administration of asylum and rerugee programs. S~nding from 
the Immigration User Fee account will be $216 million whIch will provide primarily 
for inspection of commercial aircraft. and vessell. The Land BQrder Inspection Fee 
accou nt provides accelerated ins~ction for frequent border crossers on a pilot basis, 
and the 1993 budget request reflects a phasedown the Immigration Legalization 

p~Rrtah~' th . t' tIt' . f . .fiWit In e a{,profna Ion J"t!<Jues are severa programma IC Increases 0 Slgnl I-
Cance. An addition a 200 Border Patrol agenta deaignated to enhance a number of 
southern border seetora are budgeted at $8.6 million in 1993. To address the gr.ow.
ing criminal alien problem an increase of 94 positions, including 73 agents, and $3.7 
million win enhance INS's ability to identify and initiate deportation proceedi_nJra
against criminal aliens living in the United States, and provide resources for aNa­
tional Enforcement Operations Center to coordinate efforts with State and local law 
enforcement agencies to locate and apprehend criminal aliens. The la~est budRet 
increment, 249 positions and $21.8 million, is requested for the DetentIon and De­
portation program to staff a new joint INS-Bureau of Prisons contract facility in the 
Southweat, and allow safe operation at an INS Service Processing Centera. Other 
increases are requested to Dui1d support faci1itiea necessary to accommodate the 
criminal alien population at the Krome Service Proceasing Center, to accelerate 
legal proceedings, and to enforce civil document fraud legjalation. In addition to the 
increases included in the 1993 budget, full.year aupport for my recently announced 
1!nforcement initiative that provides an additional 300 Border Patrol agents and 200 
investig!ltors will be provided in 1993 through the permanent reprogramming of 
funds. This proposal was transmitted to you earHer thla month. 

u.s. MARSHAI.S SERVICE 

The Marshals Service, in many ways, is the organization that links law enforce­
ment with prosecution as well as providing specific services to the Judiciary. There­
fore, as long as more persons are charged with crime, the Marshals Service respon­
sibility for moving them through the justice system grows. 

In 1993, the budget request totals $341.5 million, or $27.6 milJion over the 1992 
appropriation enacted. After adjustments to base are covered, the net program in­

:~ creases total 113 positions and $7.7 minion. 
As the judicial workload grows and judgeship vacancies are filled, there are in· 

creased requirements for court security,!risoner security and the transportation of 
prisonera. Outside these normal workloa increases are significant increases for con­
verting the Marshals Service to the Department'a Financial Management System, 
imrroving its ADP and telecommunications system, implementing the Chief Jc'inan­
cia Officers Act, and other administrative syatems improvements. 

Two significant offscts arc made to the requested increascs. One is the closure of 
the Special Operations Group Training Center at Camp Beauregard, Louisiana 
which has been underutilized and too costly and the other is to defer a portion of 
the funding available for the construction of holding cells. 

SUPPORT OF U.S. PRISONERS 

The Marshals Service has responsibility for administering a separate appropria­
tion titled Support of U.S. Prisoners. For a number of yeara, there has been an un­
relenting increase in the number of unsentenced prisoners who must appear before 
the courts, and daiJy housing costs of keeping pnSO!lers in local jails nave steadily 
riscn. In 1993, we expect to house an average of 12,987 prisoners daily in 920 State 
and local Jails at an average cost of $49.09 rer day. The cost is ex~ted to be about 
$261 mUhon. In addition, $7.4 million wit be a~plied to the popular Cooperative
Agreement Program to provide 250 guaranteed bea spaces on a long-term basis. 

ASSI':rS Jo'OR,,'ErrtJRE FUND 

Like the Marshals Service, the Assets }4'orfeiture Fund is linked to both law en­
forcement and HUgative efforts. The }4'u nd was deaigned to take the resources of 
drug dealers and apply them back into law enforcement activities after the expenses 
of nandling forfeitures were subtracted, and a determination was made that sci· 
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zures were legally transferred to the Government. In the 1993 budge~ the discre­
tionary budget authority associated with the Fund continues at the .100 million 
level. . w 

LEGAL ACTIVITIES 

The Jitigation and other legal work of the De~artment is conducted by a dedicated 
staff supported from three a'ppropriationa-U.s. AttomeYII, General Legal Activities, 
and the Antitrust Division. Witneaaes who ap~ar at trials on behalf of the Govern­
ment are paid from the Fees and Expenses of Witne88ea.. appropriation. In criminal 
cases, the vast resources applied to investigations are useless unless the Govern­
ment is able to prosecute cnminal offenses effectively in court. 

The U.S. Trustees, who oversee bankruptcy filings, are also included within this 
section. 

UNrrED SFATES ATrORNEYS 

At the core of the Federal legal system are the United States Attorneys.;" In the 
94 judicial districts, the U.S. Attorneys prosecute most criminal cases, represent the 
Government in civil actions, and initiate the collection of fines, penalties, and for­
feitures. As the priorities of the Nation change, U.S. Attorneys are asked to take 
up new and stimulating challens:es. 

The Department's four prionty initiatives of violent crime, drug~, white collar 
crime, and civil rights all require considerable resources from the U.S. Attorneys. 
These initiatives ex~lain the thrusts of the $813.5 million appropriation request, an 
increase of $92.8 mIllion over the amount appropriated in 1992, as well as the in­
creases slated to be allocated to the U.S. Attorneys from the Organized Crime Drug 
Enforcement appropriation. 

Mandatory increases and a transfer of 30 positions and $3.3 mi1lion from the Civil 
Division to handle financial fraud investigations account for more than half of the 
increases. 

Program enhancements over the base funding level net to $39 minion. The pre­
ponderance of the new funds, $34.4 million, are for criminal litigation in two areas­
violent crime and white collar crime. 

Violent crime efforts will require $25.8 minion and 360 positions. Of this amount, 
the "Weed and Seed" initi3tive will reCl1:1ire $14.3 million, thus bring!ng 1993 re­
sources for "Weed and Seed" to $20 million. The remainder will be about ~ually 
divided between enablinfC the District of Columbia Superior Court to respond to the 
continuing wave of homIcides and other violent crimes committed in the District of 
Columbia and a nationwide effort to use Federal laws to reduce fireann violence. 

White canar crime will require an additional $6.6 mill ion,-which will be applied 
to health care fraud, bankruptcy fraud, computer fraud, pension plan fraud, and 
telemarketing fraud., 

Rounding out the criminal litigation initiatives is a request for $2 million to use 
U.S. Attorneys more widely to enforce civil rights laws. 

On the civil side, increases totaling more than $5 million will be used for debt 
collection and to assist other Federal agencies recover claims in bankruptcy proceed. 
ings. The U.S. Attorneys will continue work in prosecuting drug offenses both from 
their direct appropriation and from the allocation they' get from the Organized 
Crime Dnaf> Enforcement appropriation. In 1993, aU additional funds for dnig pros­
ecution wil come from the Organized Crime Drug Enforcement Task Forces. 

GENERAL LEGAL ACTlVmES 

The General Legal Activities appropriation funds 10 Washington based activities. 
Most of the resources vested in thIS aJ,>propriation are concentrated in the five legal 
divisions supported by this appropriatIons, but there are also sizeable requirements 
for the Legal Activities Office Automation activity and smaller amounts for the So­
licitor General; the Office of Legal Counsel; the U.S. National Center Bureau, 
1NTE!WOL; and the Special Counsel for Immigration Related Unfair Employm~nt 
Practlces. 

In 1993, the budget request for the General Legal Activities !!ppropriation is 
$419.5 million, or $35.3 million over the amount enacted in 1992. The program in­
creases are concentrated in five hiRb priority areas previously addressed. 

The largest increase for the Washin8f.on-based legal divisions is for the Civil 
Rights Division. These include program Increases totaling $3.7 million, al1 of which 
fall within the Administration's priorities to enforce the civil rights laws. In 1993, 
the Department's request includes approximately $2.7 minion that is needed to J?ro­
vide information to entities required to comply with the Americans with Disabihties 
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Act and to enforce compliance actions where it is clear that voluntary compliance
will not be obtained. Additional resources are also needed to investigate police bru.. 
tality and hate crimes and uncover housing discrimination by continuing a Housing 
Testers Program. 

The Tax Division initiatives totalin1f over $2 million have a link to white collar 
crime. More than half of the total relates to criminal prosecution and most of the 
remainder to civil litigation, where the emphasis will be to collect taxe!} from bank­
rupt corporations financed through high )'leld bonds. Within the white collar crime 
pnority. we will focus on complex scnemes devised to defraud the Government of 
excise tax'::!s on motor fuels. increased fraud associated with electronic filing of in­
come taxes, fraud associated with bankroptcy filings, and a general effort to follow 
through on the Internal Revenue Service's effort to reduce the tax gap.

The Criminal Division's program increase for $1 million is mainly related to our 
white collar crime initiative, which specifically includes $850,000 ,to combat pension 
plan fraud and another $300,000 for health care fraud. Most of the remainder will 
be applied to the recently established computer crime unit. 

TIle Environment and Natural Resources Division is central to the implementa­
tion of the President's environmental priorities. Increases total $3.2 million, of 
which $1.8 million will be used to develop standard---'protocols to help bring Federal 
facilities into compliance with envimnmentallaws. The Government will also be re­
quired to defend cases protesting Clean Air Act regulations and enforce the final 
provisions of the Resoun:e Conservation and Recovery Act. The remainder of the in­
crease is the $1.4 million ~uested for automated litigation support. 

Aside from the various legal division requirements, the buaget includes a $43.4 
million request for LejIal Activities Office Automation, a $12.7 million increase over 
the amount provided In 1992. This request, which is one of our infrastructure Jlrior­
ities, is a key factor in the Department's productivity and efficiency. Several 1esal 
divisions that entered the office autDmation era fair1y early are now at the point
where their systems are outmoded, and the basic ~uipment is obsolete. The request
will allow us to begin to upgrade some of the earlier systems and aHow the Depart­
ment to comply with the mandatory requirements of the Government Open Systems 
Protocol. 

ANTITRU~ DIVISION 

The appropriation request for the Antitrust Division for 1993 is $54.1 million. To­
gether WIth a fixed $10 million estimate for premerger notification filing fees under 
the Hart-ScoU-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, the total amount avail­
able to the Division in 1993 win be $64.1 million, an increase of almost $5.9 million 
over the total amount available in 1992. 

The Antitrust Division was the earliest legal division in the Department to install 
office automation equipment and automatea Jitigation support. Consequently, the 
Division has a strong need to obtain automated systems tnat meet current security 
requirements, support management requirements, and meet special litigation re­
qUIrements. In terms of new program initiatives, the Division is following up on its 
legislative proposal regarding joint production ventures and 'proposing to expand its 
role as an advocate for competition. The 1993 initiatives will require an additional 
$2.6 million. 

If legislation to transfer certain railroad related functions from the Interstate 
Commerce Commission is enacted, the Committee win need to consider a related 
budget request for $850,000. 

FEES AND EXPENSES OF WITNESSES 

The Fees and Expenses of Witnesses appropriation request for 1993 of $81 million 
is $11.8 million below the $92.8 million enacted in J992. The no-year mandatory 
portion of the account can absorb this -reduction without difficulty because unex­
pected unob1i.gated balances from 1992 will remain available to nelp support the 
1993 expected prof'ram level. 

This app-ropriatlon supports litigation efforts by paling witnesses who a.ppear on 
behalf of the Government, either as fact or expert WItnesses, as well as physicians 
ordered by the court to perform mental competency examinations. Persons admitted 
to the Government.'s witness protection program are maintained in safehouBeS or are 
permanently relocated at Government expense. Smaller programs have been estab­
lished to compensate victims harmed by protected witnesses and to pay private 
counsel for Government employees sued for actions taken while perfomllng their of­
ficial duties. 

Until 1993, this entire appropriation was classified as mandato!1' but the pending 
request now includes a $1.4 minion to provide temporary protectJve services to ap­
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~roximately 50 witnesses who will appear before the D.C. Su~rior Court. Because 
this program has not been statutorily mandated, it has been c1assified by the Ad.. 
ministration as a discretionary program. 

UNrrED STATES TRUSTEE SYSTEM FUND 

Although the fees established for bankruptcy r11ings exceed the expenses of the 
United States Trustees, the basic enabling legislation made receipts unavailable for 
operations and specified that the program should be financed from appropriations. 
In the 1992 appropriations act, relief was provided to the extent that certain in­
creased fees for Chapter 11 cases were made available for obligation. This allowed 
the 1992 program to be funded near the level of the request. The total funding ex­
pected to be avaiJabJe in 1993 is $100.2 millioD, $29.3 million of which is derived 
from Chapter 11 filing fees. This should support 1,308 positions, 198 PQsitions more 
than in 1992. In 1993, the appropriation request is $70.9 million or $13.7 million 
more than in 1992. Even with these increases, the situation remains serious. The 
growing wave of bankruptcies demands a Federal response because bankruptcies 
are the Constitutional responsibility of the Federal Government. Over the past five 
years the case load has increased by 82 percent. The U.S. Trustees Program has 
made_great strides in bringing integrity, professionalism and uniformity to the sys­
tem. Yet, thousands of old cases remain open, and there is II high risk that many 
private trustees who have not met fiduciary standards will go undetected. In addi­
tion, fraud by debtors appears to be extensive. Accordingly, we are now reviewing 
the steps that we must take to close cases that should 00 closed, to find and pros­
ecute any private trustee or debtor fraud (including Jmproved training of Assistant 
U.S. Trustees, FBI Special Agents and Assistant U.S. Attorneys), and to pro~se 
any legislation needed to ensure that we have all the necessary tools to accomplish 
these tasks. 

FEDERAL PRISON SYSTEM 

The Federal Prison System, it must be emphasized, is at the end of a long admin­
istration of justice pipeline where public attitudes about crime influence the Admin­
istration to propose and the Conwess to act on the punishment of crime. These ac· 
tions usually translate. into deciSIons on investigative and prosecutorial resources to 
be applied. Ultimately, the courts arc ~resented with criminals who require sentenc­
ing WIthin guidelines. With a growing body of Federal offenses and the recent wave 
of violent crime, it is difficult to see an end to the growing popUlation in Federal 
prisons.

At present there are over 65,000 Federal inmates in direct custody, about 40 per­
cent more than there were in 1989. The average daily popUlation forecast for 1993 
is 74,500. Drug offenders make up 58 percent of this population, a proportion that 
has risen steadily since 1980. 

For many years the Federal prison population has been well over the System's 
rated capacity. Within the last year, we have decided that we could safely accept 
more double bunking in correctional institutions, and we have urged the American 
Correctional Association to adopt similar standards. Even using our own upward re­
vision in design capacity, we are sti)) 50 percent overcrowded. From the policy per­
spective, our only option seems to be to construct more prisons to house tfie growing 
population. 

In the 1993 budget for the "Buildings and facilities" appropriation, the $339.2 mil­
lion request includes program increases of $172.1 million for" new construction and 
$67.3 million for modernization and repair of existing facUities. 

The $172.1 million construction request includes $79.6 million to con!ltruct a 662" 
bed penitentiary in Yazoo City, Mississippi. Architectural, engineering, and site 
p'reparation work totaling $39.5 million is bud2eted for the construction of a pen­
Itentiary in Forrest City, Arkansas, which wuf have another 662 beds, a medical 
center and camp with 150 beds at an undetermined site, and detention centers in 
the Middle District of Florida and Sacramento, California with 500 beds each. An. 
other $33 million is included to expand projects at five existing facilities, adding an­
other 408 beds. These specific constructIon projects will provide an additional 3,482 
beds. Finally, $20 million is included to acquire and renovate surplus facilities, such 
as former military bases or closed colleges, that would house an undetennined num­
ber of prisoners. 

Under modernization and repair, an increase of $61.3 million includes a number 
of projects that are needed to keep the older facilities fully functional. Substantial 
increases are needed to achieve utility and energy savings, life safety improvements, 
and hazardous waste removal. 
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For the "Salaries and expenses" a~ropriation. the request is for $1.9 billion, 
nearly $297 million higher than 1992. This Is an 18.6 percent increase. Metropolitan 
Correctional Centers will be opened in Brooklyn, New York and Miami, Florida. The 
Federal Correctional Institution in Manchester, Kentucky and portions of the Cor­
rectional Complex in Florence, Colorado will be &etivated. In Allenwood, Pennsylva­
nia we plan to open a medium security facility. Opening and staffing these facilities 
will require an additional 1,683 positions and over $100 million in 1993, but these 
activations will make 4,640 bed spaces available. 

The request for care and subsistence is *13.5 million. Another $19 million for 
1,502 contract bed spaces should allow some relief from current overcrowding. The 
other major increase is $22 million to provide a joint contract detention facility in 
the Southwest with 1,000 beds which would be shared with the Immigration and 
Naturalization Service. 

Finally, the operation of a total system requires t~,-at we provide AIDS treatment, 
manage drug care, extend the use of contract medical care, and provide other correc­
tional services. ... .~--

OFFICE OF JUSTICE PROGRAMS 

State and local assistance for Jaw enforcement activities is being provided by a 
growing number of Justice components, but the mf\jor vehicle for providing lawen­
forcement assistance grants is still the Omce of Justice Programs. 

The 1993 request for the three accounts administered by the Omce are very simi­
lar to the 1992 proposals. 

For the "Justice assistance" appropriation the request is $588.5 million. Its-largest 
component is the $496 million drug control grant program. This includes $22 million 
to be transferred to the Federal Bureau of Investigation to continue its work to im­
plement the National Crime Information Center 2000 Project. The Administration 
also urges that the Regional Information Sharing System be incorporated into the 
drug grants and that the States should share more of the costs. Finally, our pilot 
"Weed and Seed" effort includes $8 miHion in drug grants and another $2 million 
from the Juvenile Justice request. 

We continue to support the efforts of the National Institute of Justice, the Bureau 
of Justice Statistics and the Missing Children's program. The Bureau of Justice Sta­
tistics needs resources to survey offenderp on probation and parole; to measure fam­
ily violence. child abuse. and other injuries that warrant emergency room care; and 
to reinstate the Criminal Justice Employment and Expenditure Survey. 

The 1993 budget request would terminate the $5 million program to reimburse 
States for Mariel Cubans convicted in State courts. The Juvenile Justice program 
request for $7.5 million win focus on High Risk Youth programs that deal with 
gangs and drugs. 

For the "Public Safety Officers Benefits" appropriation we have been fortunate 
that death clams have leveled off but new legislation passed in 1990 will add costs 
for disability payments. The self·financed Crime Victim Fund requires no legislative 
action. 

GENERAL ADMINISTRATION 

The direct funding requested for the General Administration is $132.9 million, or 
$22.8 million more than in 1992. The request includes net mandatory changes of 
$8.1 million and program increasea totaling $14.7 million. 

An increase of $6.5 million in no-year funding is requested to continue the imple­
mentation of the Department's Facilities- Program 2000 initiative. The requested 
funding wilt support several planned projects, including the design and above stand­
ard construction for the Swing Space project, which is required to house the person­
nel that will be displaced during the planned renovation of the Main Justice Build­
ing. 

A $5.3 million increase is requested to be[in implementing the Chief Financial Of· 
ficers Act and to improve the Department s financial reporting system. Additional 
resources will also enhance the Department's ADP security through increased pro­
gram coordination and oversight 

In addition, the request includes $1.5 million to provide 20 additional immigration 
jud.ges and 40 support staff needed by the Executive Office of Immigration Review. 

The budget request also earmarks $1.1 million to improve debt collection methods 
and increase information on the program'. efl"ectlvene88. 
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QUANTICO TRAINING CENTf'R 

In the 1992 appro~riations proceu, the Congress provided $S.5 million to begin 
work on an expandea law enforcement training center in Quantico, V~nia. The 
1993 reques~ provides $31 million to construct the center. The center wi)) be located 
on donated Marine Cotps land and will serve the growing training needs of both 
the Federal Bureau of InvestiJation and the Dru, Enforcement Administration. It 
is neceaa8l'y that we proceed with additional facilitIes. 

OFFICE OF THE INSPECTOR GENERAL 

The Office of the Inspector General conducts audits, investigations, and inspec­
tions of Departmental programs and functions. The 1993 request for $31.8 million 
and 358 positions incluaes 10 new positions and $3 million to oversee audits of the 
Department's financial statements. 

OTHER PROGRAMS 

The Community Relations Service's 1993 request of $36.6 million contains $8.5 
million in program increases over the base fundi~ level. All of these initiatives re­
late to the Cuban Haitian entrant progTam. A maJor component is the $4.9 million 
requested for halfway house outplacements of 360 Mariel Cubans from Bureau of 
Pnson facilities. An additional $3 million is needed to maintain beds at St. Eliza­
beths Hospital and for drug release cases. Accompanying these overall increases, the 
program re<Juires more substance abuse and follow-up counselors as well as more 
mental health evaluations. Our goal is to get Mariel Cubans out of Federal facilities 
quickly and keep them out. 

The U.S. Parole Commission continues to phase out its operations as it moves 
closer to its termination date of November 7 1997 as directed by the Judicial Im­
provements Act of 1990. With sentencing guidelines applying to more prisoners, the 
number of~risoners eJigible for parole declines. 

For the National Institute of Corrections (NIC), the $11 million request includes 
only one 1993 proga:am initiative. As State and local correctional institutions are 
rapidly e~panding. the need for technical assistance requests, training, and grants 
from the Federal Government grows. 

Finany, the Foreign Claims Sett1ement Commission requcst providcs for core staff 
and continued aCijudicating cJaims against Iran. 

CONCLUSION 

Again, I want to express m, appreciation to this Subcommittee for your support. 
I am hopeful that we can receIve your backing for fiscal year 1993. 

STATEMENT OJ.' THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 

Mr. BARR. I am pleased to be here today to present to you the 
President's 1993 budget request. It has been a privilege for me dur.. 
ing my tenure at the Department to work with you, Mr. Chairman, 
and you, Senator Rudman and the other members of this commit .. 
tee. In the past few months, as I have moved into the position of 
Attorney General, I have greatly appreciated the courtesy and the 
support that you have extended. I JO,ok forward to continuing that 
strong and positive relationship, : 

I think we all understand that the very first duty of Government 
is to protect the public safety, and that is the mIssion of law en­
forcement. It is the mission of the Department of Justice. In this 
town, we have this strange lexicon where almost alI of this spend­
ing is called discretionary, but I can't think of anything tnat is 
more mandatory and more of an entitlement than spending on law 
enforcement, because it is really the foundation of everything else 
we do as a society. 

I think you would agree, and the other members of this sub­
committee wO.uld agree that now is not the time to be scrimping 
on law enforcement. It still must come first. As you know, the 
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President has been seeking substantial investment in law enforce­
ment in the Department of Justice during his administration. He 
has sought substantial increases each year, and those increases are 
really necessary to meet the challenges that confront us. 

I nave to say that we are very grateful for the leadership role 
that this subcommittee played last year, in the appropriations_~roc­
ess, to get us the increased funding that we were able to get. With­
out the role of this subcommittee we came dangerously close to 
ending up with no increase, but thanks to the work on the Senate 
side we ended up with a significant increase; not as much as we 
would have liked overall, but still a significant increase. This year 
is no different. The President is seeking a substantial increase, and 
I know we can count on you, Mr. Chairman, and you, Senator Rud­
man, and the other members to support law enforcement as you 
have in the past.

As you say, we are seeking an increase, depending on how you 
measure it, between 9.3 and 10 percent. I have often said that it 
is misleading to talk about priorities in the Department of Justice 
because our first priority is to cover the entire front of our law-en­
forcement responsibilities across the broad spectrum of require­
ments. I think you'll see from our budget request that we are going 
to remain committed to the full breadth of our responsibilities.
Neyertheless, there are a few areas that warrant special emphasis, 
and I want to make some brief note of them. 

VIOLENT CRIME 

One of my top priorities is to do all we can at the Federal level 
to support our State and local coll.eal;Ues in fighting violent crime 
and drug traffickin~. In the violent cnme area, we are dealing with 
an area of responsIbility that lies primarily with State and local 
govemmenhs. Over 95 percent of violent crime falls within the ju­
risdiction of State and local governments. Nevertheless, there are 
some target areas where we can assist State and local govern­
ments, and have a significant impact at the Federal level. 

Specifically, I thinK we can use our resources and our tough Fed­
eral laws in areas that have traditionally had a Federal nexus, and 
that is in attacking dru~ trafficking organizations, felons who use 
firearms in the commiSSIon of their offenses, and organized crimi­
nal activity, such as gangs.

It might be useful if I correlated some of what we have done re­
cently by way of reprogramming requests, in which we are grateful 
for your support, and how those reprogramming requests correlate 
to what we are asking for in 1993. 

Starting with the gang area, we, in our reprog.-amming, sought 
to shift 300 FBI agents from FeI work and put them into violent 
crime work in 39 cities. We established some joint FBI and ATF 
task forces in four cities; we are supporting a National Gang Analy­
sis Center to support those FBI and ATF operations. In the immi.. 
gration area, we have reprogrammed 150 INS investigators to tar­
get violent criminal alien gang members. 

The second area that we are active in, as I said, is targeting vio­
lent offenders who violate Federal firearm statutes. That is our 
ProJect Triggerlock. That started last April. We have over 4,000 in­
diVIduals charged under that statute. I think probably by the 1­
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year anniversary, we are going to have about 6,000 charged. That 
represents about 10 percent of our Federal prosecution caseload 
right now. 

Then the third area is the so-called Weed and Seed Program. We 
are pressing ahead, in 1992, with this innovative pro~am to assist 
communities to reclaim their neighborhoods from cnme. Workihg 
with community leaders, we are targeting high-crime neighbor .. 
hoods and housing develop_ments to weed out violent criminals, 
gang activity and drug-trafficking activity, and then working with 
those community leaders and State and local governments to seed 
those neighborhoods in a focused way to achieve economic redevel­
opment. ~ _ 

So, those are the three elements of our violent crime program, 
and we are seekin~ enhancements in all three of those areas. On 
the antifang activIty, we are proposing to shift 58 more agents
from FC to violent crime in 1993; we are seeking an enhancement 
for the U.S. attorneys of 161 additional prosecutors in the violent 
crime area. 

In addition, the President seeks a major increase in the Weed 
and Seed Program. There are really two options that are being pro­
posed: One option would not require enactment of enterprise zones 
and that would be largely a De~artment of Justice program with 
$30 million for weeding, essentially, law enforcement activities, and 
then $80 million of earmarked money from other appropriations
social programs, and social spending, to be applied in those weea 1 

and seed areas. 
The other option would require enactment of the enterprise zones 

and would be part and parcel of the enterprise zones approach.
With the enterprise zones what is being proposed as a $],10 million 
program would go up to $500 million, another $390 million in so­
cial program targeting for those weed and seed areas. 

DRUG ENFORCEMENT 

On the drug front, the President's budget seeks $12.7 billion for 
our total anti<lrug effort. Now, with this, $4.7 billion would go to 
the Department of Justice. This is a $411 million increase in our· 
antinarcotics efforts, or an 8.8-percent increase. This represents 41 
percent of all the financial resources included in the De~artment 
of Justice's budget, and that includes all of DEA and OCDETF, but 
also portions of other accounts that are attributable to our 
antinarcotics efforts. For example, for the Bureau of Prisons, we 
are allocatin~ about $1.6 billion to the antidrug account. 

The two hIghlights in the narcotics area are obviously OCDETF, 
which is a principal program within the Department of Justice in 
the counternarcotics area. We are seeking $399 minion. This rep­
resents an increase of $35.8 million. Of that, $20.6 million would 
be enhancements, and basically what we are seeking is a total of 
205 agents and 47 prosecutors. Sixty-six agents would be in the 
FBI, and would be part of our heart1and strategy of putting agents 
out into level 3 and level 4 cities, smaller cities to work on drug
problems in those communities; 47 would be DEA agents; 22 INS 
agents; and 44 U.S. attorneys.

In the DE.i\_program we are seeking $771.5 minion in direct ap­
propriations. This includes an increase of $54.8 million over appro­



180 


priations for 1992. Basically, what we are seeking is an enhance­
ment of 93 new agents of which 53 would be for our South Amer­
ican operations. They would go into seven teams in South America: 
two to Bolivia, two to Peru, one to Guatemala, one to Ecuador, and 
one to Venezuela. In addition, of those 93 ag~nts, 22 would go to­
ward State and local task forces here in the United States, and 18 
would be for pilots for both our domestic and our international op.. 
erations. 

WHITE-COLLAR CRIME 

White-collar crime remains one of our top priorities, and we al­
ways h.ave to bear in mind that with the stroke of a penba corrupt
bank official can steal more money than 1,000 armed ro bers, and 
that it is important to maintain the integrity of our whole economic 
system and to maintain confidence in our s),stem. That requires
strong white-conar enforcement. Obviously, a key concern over the 
~~st few years, and currently, remains financial institution fraud. 
We received a substantial infusion of resources, and you played a 
central role in that, Mr. Chairman, as well as the subcommittee, 
in 1990 under the Financial Institutions Reform, Recovery, and En­
forcement Act [FIRREA). We think those resources have been put 
to good use. Since October 1988, we have prosecuted more than 
2,700 defendants in major financial in stitution fraud cases, and 
more than 1,000 of those defendants were in S&L cases. We are 
achieving over a 97-percent conviction rate, and 75 percent of those 
convicted are receiving jail sentences. 

But, as we keep up the momentum in the financial institution 
fraud area, I think it is important that we move aggressively to 
deal with emerging problem- areas, and one area of particular con­
cern to us is health care fraud. In 1991, here in the United States 
we spent $738 billion on health care. The Federal Government pur­
chased over $200 billion for health care services. The GAO esti­
mates that fraud and abuse in the health care area is over $50 bil­
lion a year. 

Now, as you may be aware, we took some steps this year to step 
up our effort in the health care fraud area. We reprogrammed 50 
foreign counterintelligence agents from the FBI to work on health 
care fraud. That gives us now a total of 96 agents working full time 
in 12 cities in health care task forces. We have set up a health care 
fraud unit in the Criminal Division with six prosecutors in that di­
vision. We have allocated approximately 100 assistant U.S. attor­
neys to deal with health care fraud and added 10 positions to sup­
port that effort. 

Overall, for 1993 in the white-collar area, we are_ seeking $640 
million for our white-conar program generally. Of this, $278 million 
is requested for financial institution fraud, so that shows the mag­
nitude of the financial institution fraud effort. The overall prowam
increase in the white-collar area is $23 million and 388 positIons. 
The bulk of these positions would go to the FBI in our request; it 
is 136 additional agents. 

I would like to give you just briefly the breakdown where we 
would seek to al10cate these resources: In the financial institution 
fraud area, 50 more agents; in health care, 35 new agents plus an 
additional reprogramming of 15 agents from FeI to health care for 
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a total of 50 new agents in 1993. That, joined with the 50 we are 
doing this y:ear, would mean the augmentation of over 100 agents 
in 1992 and 1993. In wire fraud, 10 more agents; in bankruptcy, 
16 more agents; and in computer crime, 25 agents. 

In the U.S. attorney's offices, in the white-collar pro~am, we are 
seeking 60 new prosecutors; 24 of those would be in the health care 
fraud area, and 36 would be distributed among other areas of 
white-collar crime. In the Criminal Division we are seeking 12 new 
prosecutors, and in the Tax Division we are seeking 19 new attor­
neys that would focus principally on bankruptcy fraud, tax, and ex... 
cise fuel fraud. 

CIVIL RIGHTS 

The civil rights area remains a priority as well and we are seek­
ing a 13.8-percent increase in the Civil Rights bivision, which is 
the highest increase of any of our litigating divisions. That would 
be from $48 million to $54 million, and would fund 14 new attorney 
positions in the Civil Rights Division. They would work principally 
on criminal litigation including hate crimes, employment discrimI­
nation, and the implementation of the Americans With Disabilities 
Act. 

We are also seeking $500,000 to continue our testers program in 
the fair housing area that we started this past year with the repro­

. gramming of $700,000. We are also seeking 20 additional prosecu­
torial positions for the U.S. attorneys offices to work primarily in 
the hate crimes area. 

IMMIGRATION 

I would like to run brief1~ through the immigration area, and 
then finally, I win end up WIth just a review of what we are doing
and requesting in the prison area. It is important that we maintain 
the integrity of our borders in this country, and maintain the integ­
rity of the immigration process. I think that requires strengthening 
INS. EarHer this month, we took steps to bolster INS in both the 
enforcement and the service side, using the fees, fines~ and various 
reprogrammings. As you are aware, tliat involved adaing 300 new 
Border Patrol agents for this fiscal year; 200 criminal investigators
and as I said earlier, 150 of those would be targeted to crimina j 
aliens; over 700 new personnel would be on the service side, includ­
ing 248 airport inspectors.

In 1993 we are. seeking a total appropriation for INS of $1.066 
billion. That would be a 12.8-percent increase for that agency, and 
fund over 549 positions. That would include 200 additional Border 
Patrol, so our combined 199211993 augt1'!entation of the Border Pa­
trol would be 500 new positions. It would also fund, for 1993 with 
this request, 50 more investigators who would be targeted prin­
cipally in criminal aliens, and 249 positions in our Detention and 
Deportation Program. 

PRISONS 

Finally, in the prisons area, we are pressing ahead with our com­
mitment to substantially expand Federal prison capacity, that we 
believe is the precondition of all law enforcement. All our other ef­
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forts go to naught if we do not have the prison space to incarcerate 
the people who have been convicted. Our 1993 request includes 
construction funds for a 662-bed penitentiary in Mississippi, and 
A&E funds for a penitentiary in Arkansas-that would be another 
662-bed facility-a medical center with 750 beds at an undeter­
mined site, and detention centers in the middle district of Florida 
and Sacramento, 500 beds each, and in addition, expansion funds 
to add another 408 beds in five existing facilities. Finally, we are 
requesting $20 million to acquire and renovate surplus property, 
including military bases for detention space. 

Our S&E request for the Bureau of Prisons is $1.9 billion, which 
is nearly a $297 minion increase over last year. A large part of this 
is necessary to fund the activation for 1993 of 4,640 beds in facili­
ties that have been under construction. Those facilities include 
metropolitan correctional centers in Brooklyn and Miami; an Fel 
in Manchester, KY; part of a complex in Florence, CO; and a me­
dium security facility in Allenwood, PA. 

So, that is an overview of our budget request. I would be glad 
to answer any questions that you and the committee members 
have. 

HEALTH CARE FRAUD 

Senator HOLLINGS. You said out of the approximately $738 bil­
lion in health care costs spent in the United States, about $200 bil­
lion is Government supported and about $50 billion of that is in 
fraud and abuse? 

Mr. BARR. The GAO estimates about $50 billion is lost through 
fraud and abuse, and we have no basis for quarreling with that 
number. We don't always cite GAO as an authority. 

Senator RUDMAN. Only when it is convenient. 
Mr. BARR. When it is convenient, ri~ht. [Laughter.]
No; in this case, I think the FBI estImates are similar. 

ADDITIONAL DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION AGENTS 

Senator HOLLINGS. The FBI's estimate is similar. That is a stun­
ning statistic there of some $50 billion in health care fr.aud. 

On another matter, I question, from our experience here, the for­
eign assignments of the DEA. Of the 93 additional agents you just 
mentioned, you are going to send quite a few of them down to Latin 
America. 

Mr. BARR. That is right. 
Senator HOLLINGS. The only reason that I comment in that vein 

is that we started 20 years ago in the poppy fields of Bunna, and 
we burned all of those up; and then we went to the laboratories in 
Marseille, and we destroyed all of those; and then we went to Bo­
livia; and then we jumped up to Colombia; then we went down to 
Peru and in between, Mexico. From personal experience out there 
in the Golden Triangle, we went up there into upper Thailand, 
Laos, and the old-time Burma, accompanied by the DEA, the State 
Department, and all the rest of the authorities. And, then they say, 
"By the way, Senator, you can't go in there right now; they have 
got their own armies." 
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I don't know about sending agents down to Latin America and 
question whether this thing works. It sure costs us with respect to 
our relations. It is the old "Gringo from the North," and it is a 
questionable foreign policy. I mean, you can't enforce the laws in 
other people's countries. I believe we are wasting money. 

Then, of course, Senator Rudman and I go down and hold public 
hearings in my own backyard in South Carolina and find out the 
biggest cash crop in the State is marijuana. It isn't tobacco or cot­
ton or poult.ry; it is marijuana. So we have got to h ave a better ap­
proach. With all the innovation and everything else that you have 
got in your budget here, which we commend, I just ask you to look 
closely at that request for increased drug efforts in Latin America. 
It sounds good and everything else like that, but it doesn't appear 
to be affecting production and we seem to be going backward. 

Cocaine production is up; usage is up; and accompanying crime 
is also up. So with all the approaches that you are innovating here, 
I encourage you to think on that one a Httle bit. 

WEED AND SEED PROGRAM 

For example, weed and seed, how do you describe your social pro­
grams? We have all got ideas of how to get down into .the inner 
city, the ghetto, the crime·infested area. You say weed out the 
criminals, everybody knows that: Arrest everybody you can get 
your hands on. But then how do you seed? What is your plan in 
Justice, as the Attorney General, for seeding? 

Mr. BARR. I think the underlying philosophy in the program is 
that we have a lot of programs now in the Federal Government, so­
called socillI programs, things like drug-prevention programs; job 
training; Head Start, community development grants; housing 
grants; spt'ead around the Federal Government, each administered 
by a different agency . Historically, the coordination among those 
agencies, just on the social side, has not been that effective. 

Senator HOLLINGS. So you are going to take it over? 
Mr. BARR. Well, we are not going to take it over. _ . 
SenatorJ-IoLLINGS. Who is? You 'have pointed at the problem. 
Mr. BARR. The second part of the problem is these programs 

haven't been coordinated with law enforcement. This is the concept 
of the program, if we spend some money in the inner cities that 
have been undermined because of the crime problem, we build 
housing projects, schools, and so forth that are then subsequently 
overrun by crime. the idea behind weed and seed is that the social 
programs have to be targeted and focused to work together in a re­
inforcing way, and have to work hand-in-hand with law enforce.. 
ment. 

The Attorney General can play a role by working with various 
Cabinet members, first, by earmarking some of the money in those 
other programs for these weed and seed communities, and second, 
by having the Attorney General work with these ot.her Cabinet Sec­
retaries to make sure that these programs are carried out in an ef­
fective, integrated way in those communities. 

http:poult.ry
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SPECIAL FORFEITURE FUND 


Senator HOLLINGS. Let's see if maybe you can get the program 
coordinated, like you say, focused and operative. It hasn't been sup­
ported heretofore, and you seem to have a charm with OMB. Evi­
dently: you are getting through. 

With respect to the special forfeiture fund, you are the authority 
in the Government on jurisdiction. How do you justify $14.3 million 
from the Treasury-Postal Service appropriations in your particular 
budget? In fact, the numbers don't ap~ear in the Justice portion of 
the President's budget. The President 8 budget request for Justice 
agencies does not include the transfer of this money from Treasury 
to you, but you have got it in your justification. I am not complain­
ing, but we are going to have to rely on Senator DeConcini for the 
money when they mark up. Are you aware of that? 

Mr. BARR. I am not exactly sure. In putting together our budget, 
the Office of Management and Budget informed us we could expect 
$14.3 million coming out of the special forfeiture fund, so that was 
taken into account. 

BUREAU OF PRISON'S UNOBLIGATED BALANCE 

Senator HOLLINGS. On the prisons themselves, we find that the 
Bureau of Prisons has $1.4 billion in unobligated balances. How do 
you justify asking for $339 minion when you have a $1.4 billion 
backup in the Bureau of Prisons? 

Mr. BARR. Are you talking about construction funds? . 
Senator HOLLINGS. Yes; "Buildings and facilities construction" ac­

count. I hope it is not for salaries-that they are holding back on 
their salaries. 

Mr. BARR. As y:ou know, the buildings and facilities appropriation 
are nO~y'e9.r funds. The bulge in the BOP's unobligated buildings 
and faCIlities balances occurred with the unexpected infusion of an 
extra $1 billion in 1990. All of the funds have been allocated 
against specific projects. 

Senator HOLLINGS. All $1.4 billion? 
Mr. BARR. Whatever the construction amount is. I am not sure 

what it is. 
Senator HOLLINGS. Attorney General Barr, you have just found 

money_ They have been build1ng up this balance for 4 years. They 
are all empire builders. They have got $1.4 binion. The richest 
thing you have got is Mike Quinlan in the Bureau of Prisons over 
there. They have got money to spend. I pick up the morning paper 
and read it, and I find out, "How in the world did that ever hap­
pen?" because we have pinched, conferenced, argued, and fussed, 
all trying to find more to support critical law-enforcement needs. 
"We need more money. We have got to get build more prisons." The 
Senator from Pennsylvania, he put in his amendment bigger than 
life, Senator Specter; he wants more prisons, and I have got prison 
money going bad, to the tune of $1.4 6il1ion. 

ALLOCATION OF RESOURCES 

Senator RUDMAN. Mr. Chairman, if I could interject a moment, 
maybe to get a truly definitive answer to this, because I think we 
need a very definitive answer in tenns of our allocation. I think we 
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ought to ask the Attorney General, in consultation with his BOP 
people, to give us a rather specific report on how that money will 
be spent that is presently unobligated. Then we can make our own 
judgment about that, rather tha.. ky to get an answer tod~y, since 

am not sure that we have all the data in front of us. Can you
respond to that? 

Mr. BARR. I think that is a good idea. I would be glad to provide 
that report. As I understand, this is like a basketball swallowed by 
a snake. We got a substantial increase in, I think, 1988? 

Mr. ROPER. 1990. 
Mr. BARR. My chart shows that our unobligated amounts are 

dropping, and are now coming into line with our obligations. So, I 
think we are working this out, but I would be glad to provide a re­
port. 

Senator RUDMAN. I think the reason we want to know that, Mr. 
Chairman, is that I expect we are going to have an allocation prob­
lem this year. If it turns up that BOP is going to have a higher 
rate of unob1i~ated funds toward the end of the fiscal year than we 
presently antIcipate, I think your point is that we ought to know 
that so we can do some reallocating. Am I correct about that? 

Senator HOLLINGS. That is right. But, let me also point out that 
',he activation request you made for 1992 was off by $24.4 million. 
And, you fell short of the projected inmate population by 1,226 in­
mates, or $5 million. So you have got us appropriating $30 million 
more than what you needed and that is a shame. I can tell you 
now, we are going to get into the conference over on the House side 
and with our colleagues here on the Senate floor, and it will be 
hard to justify cuts-they will be voting more money because every­
body believes in prisons rather than schools in this day and age. 
We give goals to schools; we give money to prisons. That is the way
it has been working. . 

(The information follows:] 

UNOBLIGATED BUILDING AND FACILITY fuNDS 

During fiscal year 1989 through 1992, the Bureau of Prisons was appropriated a 
total of $2.95 billion in Building and Facilities (B&F) funds for capacity expansion, 
general improvements, major renovations, utility improvements, hazardous waste 
removal, life safety improvements and energy savings projects. Of this total, $2.59 
billion was for capacity expansion. Since B&F projects take several years to com­
plete, B&F appropriations are s~cificalJy intended as no-year funds. This provides 
for funds to lie allocated to speCIfic projects but not actuaUy obligated until the var­
ious contracts are awarded. 

As the attached chart indicates, there was a surge in the Bureau's unobligated 
balances in 1990. This was caused bl' the unexpected additional approeriation of $1 
bi1Jion for new prison construction. The chart 8180 reflects the Bureau s progress in 
substantially reducing the unobligated balances as the siting, design, and construc­
tion activities have increased in response to the additional funding received. 

The capacity expansion funds have all been allocated toward projects which will 
add over 34,000 additional beds to the Bureau's capacity by the end of 1996. These 
projects are located in 23 States, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, and include 
6 correctional complexes, 8 correctional institutions, 7 detention facilities and 34 ex­
pansion projects at existing institutions. 

Since all of the B&F funds appropriated for capacity expansion have been allo­
cated to specific projects, they will be needed for obligation at the appropriate time. 
Thus, it is imperative that the additional B&F funds requested by the Bureau for 
1993 be provided in order for the Bureau to continue expanding its capacity to keep 
up with the relentless growth in its inmate popUlation. 
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INMATE USER FEE 

Senator HOLLINGS. Looking at your request to charge inmate fees 
for first-year costs of incarceration, I'm questioning how this is dif­
ferent from fines assessed by judges at the time of sentencing. I am 
a judge sitting there, and I have got to take the financial status 
of the defendant that I am about to sentence into account. So, I fine 
him heavy because he can afford it. Then I come around here and 
I find out that you are starting a fee schedule for inmates that can 
afford it. Is that going to be duplicative? Is that going to be con­
stitutional? Has that been factored through and worked with the 
sentencing guidelines in the Federal judiciary? . 

Mr. BARR. Yes, sir; we have looked at the le~ality of it, and it 
is our view that this is not a punishment; this IS a user fee. It is 
constit1.!tional. We estimate that of the 30,000 prisoners we are pro­
jecting to be admitted in Federal facilities, 9 percent of them will 
have the resources to pay for their first year of incarceration, and 
so what we are proposing is a user fee that extracts this and would 
raise about $48 million. 

Senator RUDMAN. What is that fee per year? 
Mr. BARR. The cost is approximately $17,000. 
Senator HOLLINGS. But if you are not able to charge that $48 

million, you see, then we are into another soup, because OMB and 
CBO on the scoring of the President's request, have automatically 
reduced our allocation by _an estimated $48 million. Well, we will 
know where to get it. We will go ask Mr. Quinlan for a loan. 
[Laughter.] 

They talk about the House bank. 
Senator RUDMAN. Let's not talk about that. 
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Senator HOLLINGS. Let's talk about the prison bank. 
Senator RUDMAN. Let's get back to the subject. 
Senator HOLLINGS. The prison hank. 'Ve have got a fellow who 

is really a banker. He is better than any bank I have got in my 
backyard.

General, I want to yield to the others, but let me commend you. 
I notice that you made a ruling here that registered lobbyists for 
foreign companies and governments cannot serve on Federal Gov­
ernment advisory panels. The U.S. Senate, and in this particular
subcommittee, put riders on past appropriation bills along those 
lines. I am glad you picked this up. 

SHERMAN ANTITRUST ACT 

With the antitrust initiative that you put in, can you elaborate 
on that for us a little? Are we now going to enforce the antitrust 
provisions against these foreign entities the same as we do against 
an American manufacturer or corporation; is that right?

Mr. BARR. That is essentially right, Senator. Our international 
antitrust guidelines, in 1977, took the position that if foreign com­
panies enter into an agreement, a cartel to restrict U.S. exports, 
that was covered by the Sherman Act and was actionable as an 
antitrust Violation. That goes to the legal issue of potential read of 
the Sherman Act, and that was the rule followed by the Depart­
ment of Justice until 1988. 

In 1988, a new set of guidelines was issued and there was a foot­
note that said the Sherman Act would he applied only where you 
could demonstrate harm to U.S. consumers as a result of that car­
tel agreement. Our decision or recommendation is to knock out that 
footnote, that restriction, as not being required by the Sherman 
Act. So, the position that we are in now or proposing would go back 
to the rule that was in effect in 1977 to 1988, and say that where 
foreign companies enter into an agreement to restrict U.S. exports 
that there could be a violation of the Sherman Antitrust Act with­
out having to show harm to U.S. consumers. 

Now, there are a lot of practical difficulties that arise, as you are 
aware, in international or extraterritorial enforcement. Those are 
practical problems, questions of diplomacy, comity, enforcement 
problems, how to get evidence, how to prove an agreement. Our ini­
tiative really is to put the guidelines essentially back in the posi­
tion they were from 1977 to 1988. 

Senator HOLLINGS. As you know, this is a dramatic change, and 
we welcome it here at this committee for the simple reason that in 
years back the Justice Department was always appearing in the 
Zenith case, in Smith-Corona, and others, as a force de jour. The 
companies only did that as a requirement of their government and 
the government practices, and the Justice Department, in other 
\vords, was appearing on the side of the competition against the 
American entity. It was having to obey the antitrust laws and still 
beinK discriminated against, so we welcome it. Let me yield to Sen ... 
ator Rudman. 

Senator RUDMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Senator Gramm 
has another hearing to go to, and I don't mind yielding to him and 
Senator Adams before coming back to my questions. 
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SUPPORT ON PRISON AND IMMIGRATION POLICIES 

Senator HOLLINGS. Thank you. Senator Gramm. 
Senator GRAMM. Thank lOU, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Attorney Gen­

eral, let me first say that strongly support your prison construc­
tion program. I intend to support the $339 million. In my State we 
have a situation where if somebody is sentenced to prison for 1 
year in the State system, ther serve, on avera~e. 21 days. We have 
the lowest effective cost of beIng engaged in crIminal activity in the 
country, and as a result, we have got a lot of crime. 

One of the great gains that we have made in the past few years 
is imposing strict mandatory minimum sentencing in the Federal 
system. I think it is very important as we look at crowding. So far 
as I am aware, we have a great deal of crowding in my State in 
the Federal system. I don't want to ever get to a situation on the 
Federal level where we have got to start letting criminals out on 
the street because we don't have prisons, and so I strongly support 
your proposal. 

Let me also say that I strongly support your action in terms of 
iJ1egal immigration. Several years ago, Congress passed a bill 
granting amnesty retroactively to people who came to the country
illegally. Part of that package was that we were going to begin to 
enforce employer sanctions and that we were going to gain control 
of our borders. That is something that we have not done. I think 
it is outrageous that we have got 7 million people that are waiting 
to come to this country legal1y and yet we are letting hundreds of 
thousands of people come to the country illegally and we are not 
doing anything to effectively enforce our laws. 

Some would say that is an overstatement. As a person who is in­
volved in border activities on a continuing basis I am not in any 
way being critical of people in the Border Patrol. We have very 
dedicated people. It is one of the most effective agencies in the Fed­
eral Government, and I am total1y supportive of it but we need to 
commit the resources to enforcing the law, to enforcing employer 
sanctions, to prosecute people who violate the law, and I think your
proposal for 500 new positions is an important step in the right di­
rection. I commend you for it. I intend to strongly support it. I 
think we need a greater degree of commitment to gaining control 
of our own borders. 

CRIME CONTROL BILL 

I wanted, in my only question, Mr. Attorney General, to give you 
a chance to talk about the crime conference report that will be 
voted on in the Senate probably today. The question will be wheth­
er we will invoke cloture, which would, in effect, send the bill to 
the President. I would like to just get a short summary from you 
about the bill and any concerns you might have about it and give 
you an opportunity to state your position and the administration's 
position.

Mr. BARR. We are opposed to the conference bill. We think it is 
a crime bill in name only; it will not be an effective anticrime 
measure. We think that it takes a number of steps backward for 
law enforcement, and erodes, and in some ways causes, reverses or 
jeopardizes some pro-law enforcement court rulings that we have 
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gotten over the last decade or so. So, we are opposed to the current 
conference version and would like to see a stronger crime bill, such 
as that initially introduced; I think you were involved in introduc­
ing the crime bill along with Senator Thurmond and others. 

In a nutshell, that is our position on that crime bill. 
Senator GRAMM. Thank ~ou, Mr. Chairman. 

..senator HOLLINGS. On that score, with respect to the financing 
of the crime bill, the Republican bin has $3.55 billion in new ex­
panded program authorizations. The Democratic one has got $3.6 
billion of the same. One way or the other, if it becomes law, and 
apparently some crime bill will become law, are you going to have 
to increase your request for 1993? 

Mr. BARR. I guess my Question all along has been where is this 
money going to come from? 

Senator RUDMAN. The Japanese. 
Senator HOLLINGS. No; the prison bank. 
Mr. BARR. The first crime bill that was sent up to the Hill by the 

administration did not have additional authorizations included and 
it dealt chiefly with substantative changes to the criminal justice 
system. Senator Biden's bill added over $3 billion in new authoriza­
tIons. One of our concerns all along has been, we agree that law 
enforcement should have and can use all the resources that we can 
get, but the situation currently is we don't see where those appro­
priations are available for the additional authorizations in Senator 
Biden's bill. _ 

I think the bill that was introduced to counteract Senator Biden's 
bill had substantial authorizations in it also. So that wouldn't be 
the issue, and the issue could focus on the substantive provisions.
But, my concern all along has been that people shouldn't be waving 
phony money __at State and local law enforcement. They deserve 
candor from Washington, DC, and unless we are ready to raise this 
money and appropriate it by cutting someone else's budget we real­
ly shouldn't be waving around autnorizations we have no intention 
of funding. That is my position. 

BRADY BILUASSAULT WEAPONS PROVISIONS 

Senator HOLLINGS. Senator Adams. 
Senator ADAMS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Barr, you com .. 

mented that you were opposed to the bill that is presently being 
offered for cloture. Do ~ou favor the Brady bill provisions and the 
assault weapons provisIons, prohibiting the use of assault weapons, 

- of that biU? 
Mr. BARR. I said at my confirmation hearing, and it is still mx 

position, that if we achieve a comprehensive antiviolent crime bill 
with the tough measures, such as those proposed by the President, 
then I would recommend including Brady in that proposal. I would 
support the President signing sucn a bill. 

Senator ADAMS. You would sUPPQ.rt the assault weapons provi­
sion and the Brady bill provisions? 

Mr. BARR. Only if they are part of a comprehensive tough crime 
. bill. 

Senator ADAMS. We could argue as to whether or not the present 
bill is c01!lprehensive and so on. I happen to think that it is. As 
a former U.S. attorney I feel the proVlsions on habeas corpus and 
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so on adequately meet the objections of the President. That is an 
argument that will come up as Senator Rudman and others have 
indicated today, but I wanted to know what the administration's 
position was on that. 

Mr. BARR. I think it is the same this year as it was last year.
Senator ADAMS. You support it? 
Mr. BARR. No; our posItIon this year is the same as it was last ­

year, which is, we would give favorable consideration to the Brady
bi]] if it were part of the President's comprehensive crime bill. 

Senator ADAMS. It is part of one now, but what if it we·fe part
of one presently pending on the floor as an amendment? 

Mr. BARR. As I said to Senator Gramm, that bin would be vetoed 
if it were presented to the President. We don't consider it to be a 
tough crime bill. 

Senator ADAMS. Suppose there is another bill that comes up and 
that is J.ldded as an amendment? Would the administration and 
your -pusition be to support that? 

Mr. BARR. I will repeat the position, which is, if we can _get a 
comprehensive tough crime bill that is consistent with the Presi­
dent's crime bill, and has measures in it like the President's pro.. 
posed measures, then we would give favorable consideration to in­
cluding Brady as part of that. 

Senator ADAMS. And the assault weapons section? 
Mr. BARR. I am not sure if the assault weapons section fg in the 

current version. 
Senator ADAMS. It is in one version; it is not in another. 
Mr. BARR. ! concluded that before, the DeConcini proposal. 

FUNDING OF TASC OR IMPACT PROGRAMS 

Senator ADAMS. I have two specific questions which you can refer 
to staff if you wish, We have tried various methods of fighting 
street crime in the State of Washington in addition to those that 
have been suggested in your written testimo.n},. One is known as 
the treatment alternative to street crime, TASC, which is aJ'oint 
effort of the State of Washington and one of its counties an the 
second is IMPACT, which is a Washington State Youth Substance 
Prevention Program. In the conference report ]ast year we directed 
the Bureau of Justice Assistance to review these and other pro­
i':."ams and report back to the Appropriations Committee on which 
of these programs it was intending to fund. If you do not have that 
before you, I would appreciate your submitting it to -the committee 
so that we will know your deCIsion. If you do know the answer, I 
would appreciate receiving it. 

Mr. BARR. I do not know the answer, so we win submit it. 
Senator ADAMS. Fine. Thank you, Mr. Chainnan. 
[The information follows:] 

STATUS OF TASC AND IMPACT PRooRAMS 

TASC.-A grant to improve drug testing laboratory services in the State of Wash­
ington. In discussions with project representatives, stafT of the Bureau ofJustice As­
sistance (BJA) advised them that toe laborato!)! services would have to be a part
of an overall criminal justice program to qualify for discretionary grant funding. 
Both T ABC and druJt testing services have received and are receiving extensive 
fundinj{ under the BJA Fonnula grant. Standing alone, such operations are no 
longer Innovative and thus do not warrant support from the limited Discretionary 
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funds available. Such services, when incidental to the demonstration of an overall 
model program that could illustrate an innovative way to deal with criminal justice 
problems facing all States, could receive fundinjr. Given the present circumstances, 
BJA is not planning to include this item in funding plans. 

IMPACT.-A demonstration project in Washington State, which provides training 
and technical assistance to teachers, counselors, administrators, and community 
groups in youth substance abuse ~revention. BJA included a program solicitation in 
the 1992 Discretionary Program Guide for the IMPACT program in the amount of 
$200,000. A copy of the program solicitation is provided. 

IMPAC'r 

Purpose.-The purpose of this program is to demonstrate the effectiveness of the 
Impact program in assisting elementary and secondary schools to implement a drug 
and alcohol abuse prevention program. 

Background.-The Impact Program of Spokane, Washington, is designed to aid 
schools in the development of a program which will deal effectively with the problem 
of drug and alcohol abuse by young people. c1mpact" provides formal trainmg pro­
grams on developing_drug and alcohol preventlon and intervention programs for 
school professionals. The objectives of the impact training program are: 

-To heighten awareness of chemical dependency, including the impact in the 
school setting, and the role of school personnel. 

-To facilitate personal awareness of attitudes, feelings, and expectations, which 
impact school programming. 

-To offer practical skills for the school professional in identification, intervention, 
and referral for chemical dependency. 

-To propose effective school programming and successful implementation of com­
ponents. 

-To stimulate discussion and action planning for school program implementation. 
"Impact" provides assistance to schoo]s in completing a needs assessment as well 

as in developing and implementing a program. 
Goal{s}.-To expand the training and technical assistance activities of the Impact 

Program; and to asse8S the effectiveness of ·Impact" in assisting schools to respond 
to the problem of drug and alcohol abuse. 

Objectives.-To provide training and technical a8sistance to selected schools; to as· 
sess the effectiveness of the training and the technical assistance activities; and to 
refine the training and technical curriculum and related materials. 

Program strategy.-This program will be implemented in two stages. 
Stage I-Provision of Training and Technical Assistance 

"Impact" training will be provided to a selected set of new schools in Washington
State. _ 

The products to be completed include: A plan for providing training and technical 
assistance; development of an assessment strategy; implementation of the training 
and technical assistance and the assessment; and a report on the results of the as· 
sessment and recommendations for revision of the training and technical assistance 
materials andlor format. 
Stage II-Refinement ofTraining and Technical Assistance 

The results of the assessment will be used to refine the training and technical as· 
sistance activities and related materials. 

The products to be completed include: A plan for revising the training and tech. 
nical assistance materials and delivery; and revised training and technical assist· 
ance curriculum and format. 

Eligibility requirements.-To be determined. 
Selection criteria.-The application win be reviewed in accordance with the Appli. 

cation and Administrative Requirements section of this document. 
Award period.-The award period will be for 12 months. 
Award amount.-Up to $200,000 wi]] be available for this program.
Due dale.-The application must be postmarked no later than 60 days from the 

date of this ~blicatlon. ­
Contact.-For further information, contact, Pam Swain, Director, Discretionary 

Grants Program Division. 

PENDING PRESIDENTIAL DECISION ON ANTITRUST POLICY 

Senator HOLLINGS. Thank you. Senator Rudman. 
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Senator RUDMAN. Thank you Mr. Chairman. I want to come 

- back to something that Senator HollinlPl stroke about, the antitrust 
matter. I notice Mr. Rill is here, and It is a very interesting issue, 
one that I think you are on the right track on. 

When Secretary of State Baker was before this committee about 
1 week ago we had a hearing, and I discussed this issue with him. 
It wasn't St. Patrick's Day, Dut he proceeded to do one of the finest 
Irish jigs around the question that I have seen in a long time. I 
don't know reaUy what he said, except I guess what he finally said 
was that this would have to be elevated to the Cabinet level. The 
policy disputes between State and Justice, if any, must be resolved 
and the President would review it himself because of the foreign
policy implications to which you, of course, referred. 

My question is: At what stage are we in the process in getting 
this policy implemented and approved by the President or dis­
approved by the President? The Secretary of State kind of indicated 
tl1ere could be some problems with it, as I am sure you are aware. 
So I wonder if you or Mr, Ril1, might respond to that. 

Mr, BAIUl. Sure. i think there are really two separate iSHues. One 
issue is: What is the potential reach of the statute-which is large­
ly a legal question. 

The second issue is: Once you have defined its potential reach, 
what are the considerations in applying it in a specific case? On the 
first iS8ue, that is whether or not we should continue to have this 
restrictive footnote in our guidelines. Frankly'. I think a consensus 
has emerged on that. I am not aware of any Cabinet SecretarY who 
disag.:ees with the Justice De~artment on that issue, and I think 
that that position will be formally adopted imminently. 

DAMAGJt! TO Jt:XPOHT"~HS AS CAVSJt: 1,IOll ACTION 

Senator RUDMAN. That footnote being that you do not have to 
show damage to consumers in order to proceed under your statute; 
you can just show generaJ damage to an industry? 

Mr. BAJUt Right, to the exporters who were tile target of the boy­
cott. 

Senator RUDMAN. Right.
Mr. BAJUt So, I expect that to be formally adopted imminently ' 

no Cabinet Secretary has raised an objection to that to me, and i 
think a consensus has emerged that is the proper Jegal call. 

The next issuel which is one that really wasn't an issue before 
when we made tnis change in the footnote or proposed change in 
the footnote, is the considerations that come into play in a particu­
lar case. I have said all along-in fact, I said at my confirmation 
hearing; I think you may have been there at the time-that when­
ever you deal with extraterritorial enforcement of U.S. law. you 
have to take into account practical difficulties, questions of poten­
tial retaliation atrainst American companies where we could end up
in a worse positIon. So, you have to take a pragmatic assessment 
of the case and the consequences. 

You can also look at other altematives other ways of achieving 
the same objective of ~roddjng a particular country to enforce its 
own antitrust laws anti, therefore. get the same result. You have 
to take into consideration whatever diplomatic factors may exist in 
a particular context. I have said a11 along, that in enforcing the 
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antitrust laws extraterritorial, I win consult with aU the interested 
executive departments so that all relevant issues can be vented. 

Obviously, if someone disagrees with what I want to do, and 
there iSl in fact, buttinlf on a particuiar application of it, then any­
one is tree to elevate It however far they want in the executive 
range. 

CONSULTATION ON EXTRATERRITORIAL APPLICATION OF LAW 

Senator RUDMAN. So if I understand your answer. there is con­
sensus on the technical reach of the statute in terms of the footnote 
being removed. Rather than having a general policy approval now 
from the President on this proposal of the Justice Department's 
Antitrust Division, the policy would be considered on an ad hoc 
basis as each case came up that Mr. Rill and his people thought 
needed action; it would go up through the process and there would 
be consultation with State et cetera. Is that where we are? 

Mr. BARR. That is essentially correct. I would have to approve an 
extraterritorial application of the law, and in doing that I would 
consult with other interested agencies and Cabinet heads to find 
out what the impact of that may be. 

For example, if USTR has an ongoing negotiation over the very 
same issue, and there is progress being made, I would want to 
know that. That is, I think, a significant factor. I shouldn't be com­
ing in from left field without anyone else knowing what is going 
on. 

Senator RUDMAN. I am just looking at the practicality of the pro­
cedure. So, take the case of a group of German companies or a 
group of Japanese companies who were doing something which met 
the test of violating a portion of our statute, your present policy 
would be that if you found a violation l then you would go forward 
unless there was objection from anotner part of the government 
that you either thought was valid or, if you thought it was invalid, 
it was then ruled to be valid by the President or people in the 
White House; is that ienerally how this works? 

Mr. BARR. I wouldn t say up front that in every case where some­
one suggests there is a violation that I am necessarily going to be 
wining to go forward automatically. 

Senator RUDMAN. No; I understand that. 
Mr. BARR. I would consult with interested agencies. and we 

would also notify the country involved, and all the issues could be 
vented. I could then make my decision from the Justice Depart­
ment standpoint, and if someone wanted to object to it, they could 
always do that. 

Senator RUDMAN. I would just say, Mr. Attorney General, I think 
it is a very creative policy. We talk a lot on this committee about 
many issues that have to do with trade and competition. There is 
evidence abounding around the world on this issue, and the ques­
tion is whether or not you are going to get by the State Depart­
ment, on some of these. That is the issue. 

Senator HOLLINGS. If you can yield right now? 
Senator RUDMAN. Sure. 
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REGULATION OF FOREIGN COMMERCE 


Senator HOLLINGS. What happens on this is article 1, section 8 
fPves the Congress, not the courts and not the executive, but the 
Contp"ess the power to regulate foreign commerce. Then, when we 
Rut In a bill to regulate forei~ commerce we get an o~inion from 
the Attorney General that sa10 we interfered with the foreign pol­
icy authority of the President of the United States. That is now far 
extreme we have gone. Not you, specifically, Mr. Barr. But I can 
show you those letters. It is abso)utely ridiculous, in other words, 
the textile bill was an unconstitutional assumption by the Congress
of the Presidential authority to make foreign po1icy.

That is why I am so interested to welcome you and help you in 
any way I can. Don't worry about the prison tiank. I win help you 
in any way I can. [Laughter.] 

You are the first breath of fresh air I have seen around this town 
in several years. Warren, you know that. There is no question
about the fundamental fault in our dilemma right now. One-half of 
it is. of course, our own extravagance in not paying the bin, but the 
other is the lack of what you call a focus or coherence in our trade 
policy. While I am on that, jf you win y-ield just one moment., our 
good friend Harry Truman, that couldn't operate a haberdasnery, 
knew how to run Government. Old Bill Casey came up when Tru­
man got in and said, "Mr. President, intelligence shdws this, and 
you have got to do so and so" and the State Department said, "Oh. 
no. That is not the policy." The Defense Department Secretary said, 

. 	 "Huh-uh. Wait a minute. That is against our national security in­
terests." So the President said, "I am putting you down underneath 
me in the White House," 

Jt:STABI"ISHMJ.!N1' OJ.' 1'Hl': NATIONAl" SJt~CUIUTY COUNCil" 

By Executive order he instituted the National Security Council. 
He said. ''You go downstairs and you beat it out and you give me 
a couple of altematives t and I will make a decision." Out of that 
came the Marshall111an, the North Atlantic Treaty Order, the At· 
lantic Charter, the Truman Doctrine, the farsighted visionary poli­
cies that worked and helped to bring about our victory for capital. 
ism-it was done by a fenow who knew how to run the Govern­
ment. 

We now have a similar situation. We have 28 departments and 
agencies in trade. If it is a farm E.Toduct, y-ou ~o to Agriculture. If 
it is the Export/Import Bank, I go over to the Treasury. If it is the 
Foreign Trade Administration, I go over to Commerce. They have 
~ot me dancing all around, and then the State Department comes 
Jn, and the Defense Department comes in on critical materials. So 
we need a correlation, a coordination and a focus, as you say, and 
~ou are now bringing it around, as I see it. to level that playing
field. We are going to have to get in the game. 

Our Government ought to be on the side of our own industry and 
our own manufacturers and, heavens above~ quit representing the 
other side. It was good to do the Marshall plan. We were trying to 
spread capitalism. I have heard it many a time, "Govemor. what 
do you expect them to do, make the computers, the planes? Let 
them make clothing and let them make shoes," Fine, that was a 
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good ar~ment, but now they are making the planes and they are 
making the computers and we are going out of business running
around here hollerin~, "Don't let us start a trade war when it is 
in the fourth quarter. 

So keep going. Excuse me. 

FOREIGN COMMERCE 

Senator RUDMAN. That is fine. I would just-finish up by saying 
that, in economic history of the last 20 years there is evidence that 
abounds, agregious cases of groups of companies, forei~ companies
buying market share by price conspiracy, and "essentially eliminat­
ing t11e entire American industrY. There is ~lenty of evidence of 
that. I happen to believe that wnat you have here is a very sound 
idea. I thlnk you are going to have lots of problems getting it im­
plemented, but I ho-pe you don't quit trying. I just wanted to com­
mend you for that. In this particular suticommittee if anyone is 
ever so careless as to give you anything that is trade related, nor­
man~ the entire pot comes oft'in the hearing. We have kept it mod­
erately under control this morning. 

QUANTICO TltAININO Cft:NTft:R 

Let me turn to the Quantico Training Center. Just a question for ­
you; we have had a lot of discussions with you about tliis. You re­
quested a little over $31 minion for that facility. Last year we put
in $3.5 million. Are the plans finalized? Are you going to have 10int 
training and are you going to use the FBI Academy for some of the 
DEA, or just what are you going to do down there? Just give us 
something for the record on that. 

Mr. BAIUte Sure. Right now quantico rea11y is performing three 
functions. It has FBI agent traIning, DEA training and what we 
can the National Academy, which is State and local training. The 
demands of those three operations are up against capacity. In fact, 
we have had to cut down on State and local training to accommo­
date our DEA and FBI training, and I think State and local train­
ing is very important. You know how much State and local lawen· 
forcement supports the National Academy. 

80, what we want to do is build a joint-use DOJ facility on the 
new property that the !vIanne Corps has made available to Quan­
tico. Its first priority win be for DEA basic training. That woufd re­
lieve some of the pressure on the existing Quantico facility, but it 
would also be available for other Department of Justice training. 

It is important to ensure that DEA continues to train in Quan­
tico; it is important that FBI and DEA work more closely together. 
There are a lot of areas where we have to improve that cross fer­
tilization. I think it has to start with training. We have done the 
A&E study. My decision was to request construction funds for that 
facility on the new Marine Corps property. 

Senator HOI"I"INOS. Who is going to manage and control the facil­
it~ itself? 

Mr. BARIt. WeB. the Department of Justice will ultimately be re­
sponsible for it, but it is quite possible that would be de1egated, 
perhaps to DEA, since they woulCf probably have most of the train­
lng at the facility. 
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AMERICANS WITH DISABILrrIES 

Senator RUDMAN. We had a complaint from a very res~onsible 
New Ham~shire ~oup that works for disabled people that ther are 
having difficulty In getting technical assistance on the AmerIcans 
With Disabilitv Act. I notice that ,ou are asking for nine positions 
and $2.6 million for technical assIstance in public access litigation 
cases. 

I just believe that fostering volunta~ compliance through ren­
dering technical assistance is very cost beneficial. I hope you agree 
with that. I hope you beHeve that this request for technical assist .. 
ance is sufficient, because a 10t of these folks out there need a lot 
of help in compliance. They reaHy need the.. help, and they want to 
comply\ but they are having a hard time gettinpanswers. It is pret·
tyJougn to tell ~eople, "Comply with the Jaw,' and then tell them, 
'We don't know how to tell you to comply with the law," when, in 
fact, it is so technical; they can't go to their local lawyer to find out. 
D~ you think that is enough in here? 

Mr. BARR. Given all our other responsibilities, I think that has 
to be enough for us. I agree that what we have to be putting em· 
phasis on now is cooperation, technical assistance\ working with 
State and local governments, trade associations, ana others to give 
them the assistance they need to comply. because people want to 
comply with this. 

Senator RUDMAN. That is right. 
Mr. BARtt. We are not going to be going out with a heavy·handed 

enforcement strate~. 
Senator RUllMAN. Take a look at that, would you, please? 
Mr. BAlllt. I have talked to John Dunne, and he has been ve~ 

responsive. There have been sOlTle other cases up in New Englana 
where we have been slow in giving technical assistance, and we are 
turning that around, but we woula be glad to get up and get John 
Dunne up there. 

J)J.:PAItTM"~NT OJ." JUSTICIt: I..APSJ.~ nAT"~ 

Senator RUllMAN. I am going to have a question for the record 
on your lapse rates. I notice you have got your lapse rates in there 
at a 75·percent rate, which is kind of getting the camel's nose 
under the tent. We are going to pay for tne nose this year and the 
rest of the camel is going to come by in 1994. 

Mr. BARn. That is exactly what we are proposing. [Laughter.] 
Senator RUI>MAN. That was a fairly transparent strategy. I com- . 

mend you for your honesty. But I just think, Mr. Chairman we 
ought to have that question for the record with some detaiJed ex­
planation so we can figure out what the 1apse rate really ought to 
be around here. 

FinallY, a couple other things, Mr. Chairman. On RISS, leL me 
just make an observation that you folks target it; we do it; you tar­
get it; we do it. I mean, wh,y don't you give up after 10 years and 
agree that it reany works? Because you know we are going to do 
it, and the fact is, the Department does a good job with it, and the 
local agencies do a good job. By your own statement a few moments 
ago-I forget the percentage-9a t 94, or 95 percent of crime is local 
and enforced by local people. It is a pretty good system. It works. 
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I would love to see )'ou come back in your budget next year and 
say, "We support thlS program." It is only $14.5 million, but you
propose to reduce it. 

So I would just make that comment on RISS. I win give rou a 
couple of questions for the record, and a last question,l which is 
kind of back for your Antitrust Division, which, as you know, is a 
favorite subject of mine. I talked to you about this 1 month or so 
ago, and I am not sure exactly what the policy ought to be, so do 
not assume by the question that I am looking for a particular an­
swer. I am not. I am just kind of curious. 

FINANCIAL SYNDICATION INTERVENTION 

There has been a great dispute between a whole bunch of people 
in our Govemment on the whole financial syndication question. 
The Department had a totany contrary view to what some people 
in the Commission did. You know, ~ou well may be right. As this 
market is changing you may have been right. I have a contrary 
view. But I well could be wrong on this, Dut I am curious as to 
where this IS going. It is in the seventh circuit. A lot of people are 
watching it to see what is going to happen out there. Someone told 
me, who was not unfriendly to your doing it, that the Department 
was going to intervene in the circuit as a legal curiae or as a party 
or Whatever, since, of course, you have intervened in the Commis­
sion itself. 

I find it interesting because then you get yourself interposed in 
a position where you are opposing an agency of the Government, 
an independent agency of the Government wnich has taken a point 
of view that if you do that, you are _g9ing to go in there and say, 
"Wen, we think they are wron&" Well, that may be all right.
Maybe that is what the Justice Department is supposed to do. I 
wonder if you or Mr. Rill would like to tell me where it is, if you 
can, and if you don't want to answer it today, I can understand 
that. 

Mr. RII.,L. Senator, good morning. 

DEV(4~I..OPING EXECUTIV"~ BRANCH LEGAl.. POI"ICY 

Senator RUDMAN. Good morning, Mr. Rill. You have Jrot the only 
job in the Justice Department oUler than his that I thInk must be 
verY interesting.

Mr. RU"I.I. I find it fascjnatin~, sometimes more than others. The 
fact is that b'y statute the UnIted States is a party. We have not 
taken a positIon on that issue in the seventh circuit nor are we re­
quired to do so. . 

Senator RUDMAN. I understand. But you are allowed to if you
wish to. 

Mr. RILL. We are certainly permitted to. I have not made a deter­
mination nor have I made a recommendation to the Attorney Gen­
eral at this time, so that is the status of the FCC matter. 

Mr. BARR. I did say I didn't want anything filed in the seventh 
circuit unless I knew about it based on my last experience with this 
issue. 

Senator RUDMAN. If you are going to s@Y the United States is a 
party under the statute, we11, the Justice Department is the United 
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States, but I imagine to some extent the various independent agen­
cies think they are also the United States, so you get a case of the 
United States, upper ease, against the United States, lower case. 

- Mr. RILL. We are aware of that situation, and I have not made 
a recommendation to the Attomey General at this point, and there 
are a variety of options that are availab1e to us, Senator. 

GENERAL COMMENTS 

Senator RUDMAN. I appreciate that, and again, th-e question is 
just informational. Let me just commend you, Mr. Barr. I have 
been very interested in the Department for some time. I have sat 
on this committee now for 12 years. I have never missed a hearing 
with regard to this agency. and I join with what the chairman said. 
You are doing a good job gettin4t a lot of things together that need 
to be put together. Even more Important, I have the sense that if 
there IS something you think is going to be a real problem for us, 
you are going to come and talk to us about it. That is the war it 
ought to be because we would rather work with you than go Into 
some battle with y.ou.

Mr. BARR. Thank you, sir. 

IJt~OAI" It:nUCATION PROGRAM 

Senator HOLI"INGS. General
i 

Jet me ask about the Department's 
Jegal education program. worked with Attorney General 
Tliomburtth in ennancing and expanding our leEal education, and 
then we Jnstituted the faci1~t~ down there in Columbia, SC, Can 
you elaborate on that now: What the status of it is and what the 
Department intends for the National Advocacy Center? 

Mr. BARR. I am committed to carry out Attorney General 
Thornburgh's decision to move the Department's legal education 
program down to the University of South Carolina. I think that 
was a good decision, and we are in the process of implementing it. 
We have submitted the rep'ort that was requested and reqUired 
under the conference commIttee report, and we are now working to 
move some courses down there for this fiscal year, and some addi­
tional courses for next fiscaLyear. We are working with the univer­
sit.Y omcials and the local officials to determine tne best way of car­
ryIng that out. 

CAMP BEAUREGARD 

Senator HOLLINGS. Verl' good. On another matter, and we will 
yield then to Senator Lautenberg here-there was a repro­
gramming proposal that Senator Rudman and I approved of a long­
term lease of the facility under construction down there at Camp
Beauregard, LA, for the Special Operations Group Tactical Center 
in the camp. The lease was of the facni~y now under construction 
including the dormitory, warehouse office, classroom space. all 
these other things, and then there Is a sudden change In policy
where you prop~se in the budget, as I understand it, and that is 
what I want to be corrected on jf I am incorrect, a reduction of 14­
positions and $1.8 minion less by closing the camp down there. Are 
you familiar with that? 
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Mr. BARR. Generally t }'es. I think the function that is being car­
ried out down there, which is a facility for the Marshals Special 
Operations Group and also' training, international training under 
the State Department's ATAP Program, are important functions. I 
think that given the current fiscal constraints and the scrubbing of 
our budget to look for areas which we may be able to accommodate 
elsewhere at lower cost, that this is one of the casualties of the 
budf1et process. We are right now considering alternatives to main­
tainIng Camp Beauregard to see whether or not we can provide
those services within existing departmental resources and existing 
facilities. 

Senator HOLLINGS. That translates into: OMB must have cut it. 

GENERAl" COMMENTS 

Senator Lautenberg. 
Senator LAUTENBJt:ItO. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I 

don't want to delay the process. I know that you hava been here 
for awhile, Mr. Attorney General. I am glad to see you. I want to 
have a chance to kind of see you face to face. I keep seeing your 
picture in the paper and this is a chance. 

Senator HOI"J"IN08. He looks the same way. [Laughter.] 
Senator LAU'n:NBJt:RO. Frankly, I think he looks different. 
Senator RUDMAN. He looks olaer. 
Senator LAUTENBERO. When you get white hair like the chair­

man and I, everybody looks older on the other side of the table. 
Senator HOI..I.,INOS. When I get on TV, my wife says I look like 

a Q.Tip. [Laughter.1 
Senator LAUT.:NDF~RO. Having too much respect for your rank 

and seniority, I won't comment. [Laughter.] 
Senator RUDMAN. Ask your question, please. 

FUNDINO ."OR STAn: AND LOCAl.. TRAININO 

Senator LAUTENBEItO. Mr. Attorney General, I know that the ad­
ministration has said that it wants to focus more on fighting vio­
lent crime, and it is a goal that I fully agree with. 

I believe that one of the best and most effective ways to fight vio­
lent crime is by helping local law enforcement to get the training
and the faciJities that they need to do their job. I had a little dis­
course with your predecessor here last year about this issue. He 
had penned a letter to Chairman Biden explaining his opposition 
by sa~ng that, and I quote from that letter, "The cost of depend· 
ency of State and local law enforcement was continuing infusionB 
of enormous quantities of Federal cash." I don't think that that is 
necessarily the wrong kind of a facility. 

I think that where the Federal Government can help it ought to 
because without expanding the discussion, there have been so 
many places where the Federal Government has cut back that this 
is one place that I had hoped that we could muster more support. 
I was disappointed that the administration was proposing a cut of 
$116 minion in aid to local and State law enforcement agencies 
down to $589 million, in particular, the Byrne Memorial State and 
Local Law Enforcement Assistance Program .. 
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So I just wanted to ask, and perhaps this is hypothetical because 
I understand that there was a discussion beforehand that said that 
the authorization level, it was your view that might not be the ac­
tual funding level; did I get it correctl~? _ 

Mr. BARR. I think we were talking &bout the crime bill. 
Senator HOLLINGS. The crime hill, yes. 
Senator RUDMAN. The one that is pending. 
Mr. BARR. But even there, I am not sure about this, but I think 

there probably are. The authorizations for OJP programs probably 
substantiaUy exceed what has been appropriated over the last sev­
eral years, probably $1 billion in authorization, probably $500 mil­
lion in appropriations. 

Senator LAUTENBERO. Does the administration still oppose the $1 
billion for the Byrne program? 

Mr. BARR. I don't think there is $1 billion in that program. Our 
position on State and local assistance generally, the quantum is: 
Law enforcement can a1ways use the resources. It is a question of 
\vhat is available right now, and also where we spend the rest of 
the money out of the pot that is available. Last year, I mentioned 
this generally in my opening statement, the President asked for a 
15·percent increase in the Department of Justice. We ended up not 
getting $472 minion that was requested, because that money was 
put into education and other budgets up here on the Hin. 

Frankly, if it wasn't for the efforts of this subcommittee we 
wouldn't have had any increase in our law enforcement budget last 
year. So, when people start talking about. "Well, let us throw hun­
dreds of minions of donars more into State and local aid:' my ques­
tion is! Where is the money going to come from? 

ORANT PROGRAM Efe'FECTIVJt:N..:SS 

Senator LAUTENBfe:UG. What about the evaluation of the effective­
nes8 of fighting violent crime in terms of local versus not? 

Mr. BARR. That is a good question. Let me also say, that some 
of the cuts that you are talking about are similar to some of the 
cuts Senator Rudman was referring to. This yearly pirouette that 
we do where we zero out grant programs, and we know they are 
going to be put back in, so some of those cuts are part of the proc­
ess. I think, probably, some of that money that you are talking 
about is the Juvenile Justice Program, the grant program. There 
is probab!y $70 million in that program. I agree that it is impor­
tant for State and local governments. I think that Federal and 
State and local government have to work together in a partnership, 
task forces, and other things like that, and it is important that we 
do provide some level of assistance. 

I also agree, however, with Attorney General Thomburgh's posi­
tion that we just can't become a funding mechanism for State and 
local law enforcement. State and local1aw enforcement has an obH­
gation to provide resources. It is their first level of Government as 
wen as ours, and we have some programs like the Weed and Seed 
Program where we are going to be putting more money into those 
communities. 
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WEED AND SEED PILal' PROGRAM 

Senator LAUTENBERG. The Trenton Program? 
Mr. BARR. The Trenton Program is a pilot, and I was just up

there last week, and I think they are doing a tremendous job. I am 
very proud of what is going on there. and the job that the State 
and local people are doing is tremendous. But I think you raise an 
interestin1:r point which is a correlation. The flnancial assistance- of 
State and local government, I think, has to be matched with the 
8tren~hening of criminal justice systems at the State and local 
leve1. I am not saying that one should be 4~pendent on the other, 
but we have to keep a careful eye on that. We have to ensure that 
our money is not going into State systems that are largely dysfunc­
tional. ­

For example, Senator Gramm was here this morning and he 
pointed out that in Texas they serve only 21 days for each year of 
sentencing recelved, and that the system in Texas is largely broken 
down. 

Well, how much sense does it make for us to spend a lot of 
money in that kind of State system? I think we can continue to do 
it, and a lot of our efforts now are in Texas, and some of our weed 
and seed sites are slated for Texas, or at least are u.nder consider­
ation. As we help State and local law enforcement we also have to 
be encouraging State and local1aw enforcement to adopt many of 
the reforms that the Federal Government did in the eighties to 
strengthen their systems. 

WORKING WITH 8TATIt~ AN» (.DCAI., OOVJt~ltNMIt~NT8 

Senator RUDMAN. If I may interject. Some of the efrorts, which 
I can understand, would reduce the match requirements. Then you 
fall exactly into the trap that the Attorney General is talKing 
about. Then you have essentially Federal dollars funding State and 
local functions, so they don't fund them. We fund them. They don't 
get any better, and yet when you talk about raising the match. you 
get screaming of bloody murder. That is the issue. 

Senator LAUTENBERO. Senator Rudman, the problem is that the 
States are being overwhelmed with new and broadened responsibil­
ities. It is v~ry, very tough. State budgets and tog~y, George Will 
wrote about New Jersey and its tax requirement. We have become 
a euphemism for what happens when you have to reach in to 'pay 
old debts, and it is pejoratlve. It is not a compliment by a 10n~ shot. 

The fact is that States are under assault by the expanSlon of 
criminality; by their lack of resources; by having to provide funds 
for programs that were taken away- over these last years, this last 
decade, and the systems do break (fown because the States are be­
ginning to search for the skills with which to manage these pro­
grams. They don't have the funds for them. 

So they' nave fallen on hard times, and they do look to the Fed­
eral Government. Listen, no one suggests that you just throw 
money down the rat h01e, but with those funds can come some edu­
cation, some skills development that will be unigue to the lawen­
forcement agency like )lours which i8 so large and has so many well 
trained managers and is skins-based that we can use that at the 
local level. 
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We can't do it; we can't punish these States, honestly, into get­
til!g better. That is not it. 

Mr. BARR. As I said, I am not suggesting that, but I am all for 
working with State and local govemment and doing as much as we 
can to assist. If anything, some of these programs, such as setting 
up gang task forces, Triggerlo.£k, and so forth, where we are pros­
ecuting essential1y 6,000 armed offenders, are leaninf. forward on 
the Feoera1 Govemment's part to help State and ]oca . But by the 
same token, I think that has to be matched by real reform of the 
criminal justice systems in the States and no slackening in the 
fund'ing commitment of States. 

Part of the problem is that we have to go back to the basics 
throughout. the country, State and local government, but also the. 
Federal Government. Law enforcement is one of the basics; it is 
one of the reasons we have Government, and Senator Rudman's ar­
ticle pointing out how this mandatory spending is squeezing out 
the discretionary spending, that is happening at the State level, 
too. What is happening, the foundation of society, law and order, 
which is necessary for a11 these other nice programs to succeed, is 
under a lot of pressure. I think we have to 'fo back to basics and 
assure that the first dollar spent goes to proYlding an environment 
in which the rest of these programs can succeed. 

Senator LAlm~Nln:IlG. I agl"ee. We could have a 'food time talking 
about this for awhile, but Mr. Chairman, I promlsEi the debate is 
over as far as I am concerned. 

WASHINGTON, no, CIUMJt: I'flOIU..Jt:M 

Senator HOI..I..INGS. One other thing, Genera), that comes to 
mind, and I go to our hearin~ in the subcommittee with the Sec­
retary of State. He got $1 Dl11ion more for peacekeeping ever>.'­
where' Camb,)dia, Arigola. You pick a country, he is finaing It; 
Yugosiavia. We are running aroundleacekeepinHt ~eacekeeping.
Here we have got the Capital CiLy an we have got all of your pro­
grams Trilfgerlock, weed and seed. 

In the Capital City, everY time you turn on the 6 o'clock news 
program we have bad problems: So many killed here; another stab· 
bing there. And we are getting further and further behind. Lit· 
erally, here is a good test area right in your own backyard. It is 
a tremendous Federal responsibility as well as for tho city itself, 
and you know they_ run everybody out with the high taxes and ev· 
erftning else to afford the schools and all the services and every­
thIng else of that kind. It is a good place for the Attorney General 
to make history and be remembered that he cleaned up this Na­
tion's Capital where you can walk the streets again. 

You have got Senators being assaulted and this one getting shot; 
his wife being assaulted. everything else. I meanl every week it 
gets worse. So it is a EJood place to try to get that aone, right here, 
along with outreach Into my backyard and in Texas. Let's start 
those programs and see what we can do right here, too. 

nnuo EN""OltCEM.~NT AIlMINISTRATION OVEltsEAS I'ROOItAMS 

Mr. BAlut. Senator, it is hard for me to use that one to say what 
I wanted to say, but you talked about the DEA overseas programs, 
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and I didn't want to let these hearin"s conclude without saying 
something about that, because I think It is an important program.

We h..ave to take the long view on the drug war In the sense that 
the real challenging part of the supply side p'roblem is this produc­
tion and distribution from overseas where lt is produced and dis­
tributed in the United States like marijuana, methamphetamine. 
We have been maki n~ substantial progress on the supply side. The 
challenge is where it IS comin~ from overseas, and I thInk by neces­
sity it is goin~ to take some tIme to gather the intelligence, and we 
have been dOIng that, but also to put in RJace the building blocks 
and the relationships overseas to start making an impact on those 
org~nizations overseas. 

We are at the point where we are having an impact. DEA has 
good relations by and lorge with the law enforcement people over· 
seas with whom they work, and I think tnat we have to. 

Senator HOI"I.,INOS. I-Iow is it then when you say that, and then 
turn on the TV and they have g9t armies organizing in Peru 
against us and the Government of-Peru is now having a problem? 

Mr. BARn. Peru is a dimcult problem because they have these in­
surgent groups, these rebel groups. 

pn()(}lu:s..'J IN COIA>MIUA 

Senator HOI"I"INOS. We had the same thing with the farmers in 
Turkey. That is why this is related. Wherever we go, we become 
the object of disaffection; it is sort of a catalyst to got the opposition 
to the particular government or the authority or whatever, and 
brother, .4It is best then that we get out of Turkey," and, "Then it 
is best that we get out of here and get out of there," 

Do you think we can get control down there in Colombia? 
Mr. BAIUt. I think in Colombia we are making substantial 

progress, because in working with the Colombians we have deci­
mated the Medillen cartel, and we are starting to hit the Cali car· 
tel. A few months ago, you saw taking down two Cali ceUs in New 
York and then two simultaneous raids on the cartel .. seizinJr docu­
ments and computer taJ?es. I think in the future, tne Cah cartel 
will get hit haraer nnd harder. We have spent severa) years put­
ting in place intelligence; working with countries to put strike 
forces in place there; building up international agreements, and the 
building blocks are in place, Now is the time to go for the jugular 
on these ot:ganizations. 

Senator HOLI"INOS. I am wilting to learn. Go right ahead. 
Mr. BAIUt. Thank you, Senator. 

AIlDITIONAII COMMITTJ4~J4: QUJ4:STIONS 

Senator HOI"I.,INOS. We appreciate what you are doing. There win 
be some additional questions from various Senators which will be 
submitted to rou for your response. 

(The follOWing q!1estions were not asked at the hearing, but were 
submitted to the Department for response subsequent to the hear­
ing:] . 
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QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR ERNES'r F. HOI.lLINGS 

~riminAl Enforcement Priorities 

QUBSTIONr In reoent years, ConqrClas baa appropriated
hundreds of millioDS of dollars for additional Drug Bnf~roe­
••nt (DBA) and Federal Bureau of Investiqation (FBI) agent.,
a.aiatant united state. Attorney., United state. Marabala and 
pre-trial detention, and prison oonstruotion and operational
The.. re.ouroe. bave been provid.d for tbe Department'.
priority effort. to combat violent, drug, and white-0011ar 
orime. The pri.ary impaot of the.e efforta aeem. to be a 
burg.oning rederal priaon population. 

Tbe Department has 8aid it~is qivinq higb priority to major
druq trafficking', whit. oollar cri••···-inoludinq .finanoial 
inati tution and beal th care fraud plus environmental ori.e.- ­
and vio1.nt orime (Operation Trigg.rlook, eto.). But aotual 
prioriti•• may vary con.iderably aorO.8 the oountry, depend­
ing upon the looal priori tie. and deolination polioie. of the 
varioua United state. Attorney.. Moreover, aooording to th. 
Department'a own budget justificationa, the supply of drugs
•••m largely undiminiahed (though transportation routes and 
partioipants have sbift.d), and the aupply of heroin is 
aotually growinq. 

On what ba.ia do.. the Department determine its nfttional 
oriminal law .nforoement prioriti••? How doe. it monitor 
oompliance with th••• prioriti••? How do•• it determine the 
eff.ctiven••• of it. inve.tigative and pro.eoutorial priori ­
tie.? 

What have be.n the Department'. major oriminal law enforoe­
ment priori tie. for the past 3 years? What have b.en the 
Department's major measurable aocomp1ishments and its major
disappointments? Why? 

ANSWER: The committee is corrtl!ct in not.ing the priority thnt 
the Department hAS given to major drug trafficking, white 
collar crime (including fjnancial institution and health care 
fraud), environmontal crimes, and, morc recently, violent 
crime. The 1993 Prosident's budgot addresses these priori ­
ties in " chapter titled "Ending the Scourge of ()rugs and 
Crime" with environmontal priorities being discussed in the 
next chapter. 

As I said in my statement bofore the Committeo liTho mission 
of law onforcement is to protect the freedom nnd liberties 
of all Americans. Indeed, the fir.st freedom of all who li~e 
in this country is the freedom from fear of or ime. Adequate­
ly protecting this freedom and defending the blessings of 
liberty is an unending task, requiring both moral and 
financial commitment." 

The Department has responsibility to administer the law 
across ths board t Each Administration and aach Attorney
General must utilizQ availablo rGsourCQS to respond to 
problems that are perceived to bo tho most sorious and 
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request additional resources when necessary. When problems 
are antIcipated or erupt and a response is made, the priori­
tization process starts. 

Al though the Department of Justice has used priority rankings
in a variety of contexts as an aid in its internal decision­
making process, these priorities are driven strongly by
changes in the law, changes in the pattern of criminal 
behavIor, changing values in society, and the need to 
maintain 8 balance of resources within the various organiza­
tions that participate in the administration of justice. As 
crime spreads increasingly across state lines and interna­
tional boundaries, Federal responsibilities change and 
tougher Federal laws are enacted. workload also varies as 
Federal and state prosecutors weigh the merits of prosecution
and punishment under Federal or state laws. with so many
outside factors bearing on tho Department, the Attorney
General often has very few options in establishing priori­
ties. 

Although the Department reyularly prepares "ranking shoats" 
to reflect its own prioritios, it must be romembered that the 
Administration has its own methods for establishing priorj­
ties, and the Congr~ss expresses its own prioritios through
the authorization and appropriations process. 

Once a basic sot of priorities hns boon dotarminod for n 
9' i ven year, the Department and its components havo tho 
capability to monitor complianco through the Department's
accounting nnd auditing systoms. In somo cases workload data 
must sorve as a flurrogate meosure of compl iance. To the 
extent unexpected events occur, or batter approaches or.o 
developed during tho c~rrent YAar, tho Department follows 
congressional notification guidelines [or reprogrammings and 
reorganizations. 

Determjning investigative and prosecutorial effectiveness is 
an ongoing process. The Dopartment's management team has 
primary responsibility for assuring that resources are used 
wisoly. At the S~ate and local lovel, Law Enforcement 
Coordinating committees have bee~ very helpful in making law 
onforcement and prosecution respond efftlctively to local 
priorities. A number of task forces at various levels 
coordJ.nate and prior,itize specific law enCorcoment activities 
at the regional, stdte, and local levels. The Of rico of the 
Inspector Goneral has authority to review activities and make 
suggestions to improve performancQ within the Deportment. 

- The General Accounting Office may provide recommendations, 
particularly in areas where Congress has expressed concern. 

Regarding the Department's major criminal law enforcement 
priorities over the last three years, the war aqainst drugs
remains high on the priority list. During my tenure as 
Attorney General, I have added violent crime because many of 
the gang9 that were once associated primarily with drug
trafficking are now into violent crimos whore drugs mayor 
may not be ft major factor. White collar crime continues to 
bo a priority. Within this broad catogory, financial 
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institution fraud remains a major concern; but there is now 
clear evidence that more resources must be applied to 
suppress health care fraud. We also face a major task in 
ferreting out computer crimes and fraud associated with 
bankruptcies, telemarketing, insurance, commodities and 
securities, and pension plans. 

As to our measurable accomplishments and major disappoint­
ments, there are several significant observations. 

In the war against illegal drugs, we are pleased that the 
number of people using drugs on a regular basis has dropped 
significantly, that we have achieved a high degree of 
international cooperation in controlling drug supply and 
money-laundering, and that. drug barons have not gained 
political control over any of the drug producing countries. 
We are troubled that there remains a hard core of drug users 
who can obtain supplies and we fear the increasing violence 
of gangs. 

In the white collar crime area, we have had marked success 
in gaining convictions. In the financial institution fraud 
area, the conviction rate has been remarkably high. -~e are 
troubled about the spread of fraud into other areas and worry 
that our resources will not be adequate to deal with the 
levels of fraud that may be uncovered. 

On the whole, considering the level of resources available, 
our law enforcement 'efforts have been successful. This, in 
large measure, is because we have learned to work more 
effectively with other Federal law enforcement agencies as 
well as our state and local counterparts. 

DepErtrnen~'s Viol~n~Gal~ Initiative 

QUESTION: A lot has bAen presented in the media lately about 
the growth in the gang problem across the country. In 
January, the Attorney General announced that in 1992, the FBI 
would be committing an additional 300 agents (about a 20­
percent increase) to address the problem of gangs and violent 
crime. In 1993, an additional 85 agents will be reprogrammed 
to support the Violent Gang Initiative. The Bureau of 
Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms (ATF) is also increasing the 
resources it is committing to fight violent street gangs • 

. Part of those resources were to be Assigned to join.ATF/FBI 
task forces. And, as part of its justification for budget 
increases, the united states Attorneys are requesting 
additional resources, in part, to 2rosecute organized crime 
Orug Enforcement Task Force cases involving violent gangs. 

How many gangs has the Justice Department identified that 
fall within its purview, and how many members does Justice 
estimate these gangs have? What criteria is used to deter­
mitle whether a gang' 8 activi ties are ot such scope or 
significance that they qualify for investigation by the 
Department of Justice? Are there gangs that do not meet the 
criteria for Federal investigation and, if so, how do they 
differ from gangs that meet the criteria? ­
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ANSWER: For the investigative purposes of the "Safe streets" 
initiative, the Department of Justice defines a gang as nan 
association of two ~r more individuals, the purpose of whose 
association is the generation of income through continuing 
criminal activity." Due to the generic nature of the 
definition that is used, it is difficult to determine how 
many gangs or gang members there are in this country. There_ 
are many other factors that affect the demographics of gangs,
and these factors vary from community to community. 

The criteria used by the Department to deter.mine whether the 
gang's activities qualify for investigation include a 
thorough examination of the character, complexity, sophisti ­
cation and organization of the gang. However, the primary 
consideration is the thorough identification of the gang's 
criminal activity. Gang criminal activity doe:; not distin­
guish between Federal, state and local jurisdiction. In all 
cases where it is practical, and the gang activity involves 
a violation of Federal statutes within the Department's
jurisdiction, the Department will insure that its investiga­
tion is coordinated with other Federal, state and local law 
enforcement agencies. 

With the specific implementation of the "Safe streets" 
initiative, many FBI field offices have or are in the process 
of establishing multi-agency task forces in order to address 
specific violent gang problems. 

In announcing the Violent Gang Initiative, the Attorney 
General, Director Higgins of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco 
and Firearms, and FBI Director Sessions estimated that there 
are between 300,000 and 350,000 gang members in the United 
states. Some specific examples include the following: 
20,000 ~amaican posse members; 50,000 outlaw motorcycle gang 
members and associates: 26,000 crips, 10,000 Bloods, and 
64,000 other street members in the Los Angeles area alone; 
34,000 Latin Kings and Black Gangster Disciples 1 13 ,000 
prison gang members: and an undetermined number of Asian gang
members. 

Due to the generic nature of t;he g:.1ng definition, it is 
likely that any gang that commits crimes could meet the 
criteria for Federal investigation. However, the overriding 
considerations as to whether an in~estigation will be 
initiated are discussed above. 

QUESTION: Extensive FBI, as well an other Federal, state, 
and local resources, have been committed to the gang problem
which encompasses a number of different Federal enforcement 
objectives including emerging organized orime syndicates,
drug and weapon distribution rings, and violent criminals. 
How can we be assured that the Federal resouroes, as well as 
state and local law enforcement resouroes being devoted to 
investigating each of these areas, are beinq well coordinated 
and that overlapping investigations are minimized? What 
mechanisms are there to oversee and coordinate the direction 
of the Federal efforts among the various agencies involved? 
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Has a determination baan made as to which agencies have the 
lead in the various criminal violation areas and, if so, 
which ones are they? 

ANSWER: with the implementation of the "Safe streets" 
initiative, the FBI is managing, coordinating, and investi ­
gating many multi-faceted and multi-jurisdictional investiga­
tions which include the coordinated efforts of other Federal, 
state and local law enforcement agencies. Mechanisms in 
place to oversee and coordinate the direction of these mul ti ­

. 	agency investigations include the establishment joint task 
forces. These task forces are generally formal i zed, and 
include agreed-upon memorandums of understanding which def ine 
each agency's jurisdictional and investigative responsibili ­
ties. The special Agent in Charge (SAC) of each FBI field 
office, heads of other law enforcement agencies, as well as 
the respective Un! ted States Att~neys oversee and coordinate 
the investigative focus of these many "Safe streets" initia­
tives in order to insure that overlapping investigations are 
minimized. 

In many instances, the Department's FBI is best suited to act 
as lead investigative agency in these multi-faceted and 
multi-agency task forces for several reasons. The FBI has 
extensive experience in developing and bringing to fruition 
many types of complex, long-term investigations. These 
investigations include organized crime, drug, white collar 
crime and other program violations, and have been successful 
to the point of decimating all levels of the organizations' 
hierarchy. In other instances, another agency, such as ATF 
is the lead agency, due to the nature of the suspected 
violations. 

QUESTION: In making the decision to reprogram agents from 
the Foreign counterintelligence program to the Violent Gang
Initiative, what criteria were used to decide that this 
initiative was a bigber priority or was in greater nee~ than 
other priori ty areas? In makinq this decision, to what 
extent were other Federal, state, and local investiqative 
resources already commi tted to this area considered? In 
addressing tbe qang problem, what,unique investigative tools 
or expertise does the FBI possess that other agencies 
investiqating this probl!m lack? 

ANSWER: On August 11, i991, the Uniform Crime Report (UCR) 
released the 1990 statistics for crime in the United states 
and revealed that violent crimes increased by 11 percent over 
1989, 22 percent since 1986, and 34 percen~since 1981. In 
response to the President's initiative to combat the spiral­
ing incidents of violence plaguing communities throughout the 
nation, and in recognition of recent world developll'ents which 
indicate a somewhat less hostile environment, FBI Director 
William S. Sessions established crimes of violenc~ as one of 
the FBI's national priorities. The decision to reprogram 300 
special agents from the Foreign Counterintelligence program 
to the Violent Crimes and Major Offenders program was made 
in order to assist Federal, State and local efforts and to 
facilitate the creation of FBI-directed Federal gang task 
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forces to combat the increase in violent street crimes. The 
FBI's "Safe streets" initiative is designed to complement 
existing Federal, State, and local investigations that are 
already in place and additionally provide a vehicle for the 
initiation of an investigation where there are no current 
investigations being conducted and a need exists. 

The FBI possesses the unique capability of attacking violent 
street gangs not only at the street level, but from an 
organizational perspective. The FBI's unique experience in 
dismantling organized crime and drug organizations, comple­
mented by its extensive resources, working knowledge of 
complex organized groups and abili ty to conduct in-depth 
investigations utilizing sophisticated techniques, such as 
undercover operations and electronic surveillance, makes the 
FBI singularly qualified to address this problem. 

Immigration and Naturalization Service 

QUESTION: Your recent Immigration ane! Naturalization Serv ice 
(INS) reprogramming and the 1993 budget focuses heavily on 
border patrol, investigation of criminal aliens, and deten­
tion and deportation. The Administration is pursuing an 
overall free-trade agreement involving Mexico, Canada, and 
the United States. There are concerns expressed by border 
state members that INS is woefully understaffed at its lane! 
bQrder inspections posts. To encourage commerce and free 
trade, we need to move people expeditiously across our local 
borders. 

Where does the local border inspections issue fit into your
overall priorities? 

Why haven't you made more rapid progress in the local border 
pilot user fee program? 

Why haven't you gone beyond the one site in Blaine, Wash­
ington? 

Are you dealing at a Cabinet level wi th Treasury on expanding
this initiative? . 

AUSWER: Several initiatives recently undertaken in the land 
border inspections area will allow INS to address the dual 
requirements of law enforcement, and travel facilitation at 
all ports-of-entry. The addition of the 135 new positions 
approved by the Congress, as part of this year's appropria­
tion, is now underway. This increase represents a signifi ­
cant improvement in the land border staff ing structure, 
essentially a rise of l3-percent above last year's 1,033 
authorized level. The addition of these new officers to the 
staffs of the larger urban area ports is expected to materi ­
ally improve our ability to avoid the lengthy traffic delays 
that currently occur. 

Additionally, progress is being made on the expansion of the 
dedicated commuter lane concept to new locations along the 
northern border. Plans call for this program, currently in 
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full operation at the Blaine, Washington facility,- to be 
expanded to several locations during 1992 and 1993. The 
diverting of the vehicles of frequent travellers into 
specially-equipped processing lanes results in a net improve­
ment of overall facility efficiency, and allows all appli ­
cants for admission to be more quickly processed. 

The INS also is developing improved automated inspection
tools, such as a fingerprint scanner ~nd document readers, 
to allow for improvements in officer effectiveness through
increased detection of fraud and deterrence of illegal entry. 

An addition~l initiative involves the development of a 
comprehensive staffing model geared to the unique require­
ments of the land border facilities. Following completion
of the model, the Service will be able to quantify the 
relationship between officer staff and workload at all border 
locations, and will be in a position to reallocate existing
staff, if warranted, as well as define future resource 
requirements. 

The Land Border User Fee Pilot Program, initiated in Blaine, 
Washington, presents the INS with an exciting and innovative 
opportunity not only to increase facilitation efforts; but 
also to enhance other inspectional services rendered at land 
border ports-of-entry. The INS was ready to proceed with 
additional Dedicated commuter Lanes (DeLs) before the end of 
1991. 

After implementation of the initial DeL, the Service began
work on plans for a southern border test at the Paso del 
Norte Bridge (PON) in El Paso, Texas, initially scheduled to 
open in September 1991. Unfortunately, the United states 
Customs Service (USCS) has actively opposed this project 
since inception and continues to prevent its implementation. 

In the current appropriations act for Customs, Section 532 
states in its entirety: "None of the funds made available 
to the united States customs Service may be used to collect 
or impose any land border processing fees at ports-of-entry 

-. 	 aloug the united states-Mexico I border. It Based on this 
section, USCS will withdraw written authority for immigration
inspectors to perform primary inspectional duties for USCS 
and will reissue such authority valid only for non-DeL lanes 
if plans for a southern border DCL continue, or actually come 
to fruition. In effect, this would mean that any vehicle 
using a DeL would be stopped twice, once for immigration 
inspection, and once for customs inspection, while all other 
vehicles entering through regular ,lanes would only be 
required to stop once, thus nullifying any gain in facilita­
tion. 

While uses continues to cite supporting opposition to DeLs 
from the Border Trade All iance (BTA), and other groups,
experience has proven otherwise. Meetings with such groups, 
as well as with members of Congress, have resulted in 
increased interest in the testing of further DCL locations. 
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Although staff officers from both the Department of Justice 
and the Department of the Treasury have met to discuss this 
issue, no Cabinet level meetings between the Attorney General 
and the secretary of the Treasury have, to date, occurred. 

Increases in Fees for Nonimmigrant Visas for Artists~ 
~nt~rtainers, and Athletes 

QUESTION: On Pebruary 21, 1992, tbe INS adopted new fee 
scbedules for work-related nonimmigrant visas, including the 
0, P and Q visa categories for artists, athletes, entertain­
ers, and certain cultural excbange workers. The schedule 
dramatically increases fees tor artists, entertainers and 
athletes, and imposes equally high fees on the Q oategory.
For example, the initial applioation fea for a 200-membar 
international orchestra was $80 total under the old fees but 
will be $2,070 under the new schedula, a more than 25-fold 
increase. If tbe orchestra were obliged to oxtend its stay,
the tee inorease would be from $70 to $10,070, because INS 
praotice has been to cbarge a single extension fee for an 
entire group. These fee increases give rise to several 
questions: 

Under 31 U.S.C. §9701(b), aqencies are supposed to consider 
public policy in selting fees. In setting the fee schedule, 
did INS: 

consider the direct financial impact the fee schedule miqht 
have on not-for-profit arts presenters and their ability to 
continue to present the Amerioan publio with the broadest 
possible aocess to international artists? 

Consider the prospect that, if otber nations retaliate in 
kind to the new fee sohedule, Amerioan jobs and employers in 
our entertainment industry miqbt be threatened? 

consider whether the fee schedule is consistent with united 
states obligations under the General Aqreement on Tariffs and 
Trade (GATT)? 

ANSWER: The amendments to the 'fee schedule are largely a 
result of the consolidation onto a single form of a number 
of forms and processes which were previously considered 
separately. In the ~xample of an orchestra of 200-persons, 
under the old schedule the base petition cost Was $80. The 
new base cost has been lowered to $70, but a $10 charge for 
each worker has been added to cover the cost of additional 
biographic data entry and record maintenance. Changes in the 
level of review and amount of data required of individual 
foreign workers included in group petitions were mandated by 
the Immigration Act of 1990. This additional requirement has 
increased processing costs. 

This "front-end" cost may be at least partially offset by a 
reduction in the cost for an extension of stay. Previously, 
an extension of stay cost $70 per worker. This cost is 
reduced to $50 per worker plus the base petition fee of $70. 
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It should also be pointed out that in the example used, an 
extension for a 200-person orchestra, is a highly improbable
scenario. It would be unusual for such an orchestra to 
extend for any significant length of time, since a major
orchestra would inevitably be booked in advdnce elsewhere and 
could not simply pick up additional bookings on a United 
states tour. 

In amending the fees, " the INS reviewed the impact of the new 
regulations resulting from the Immigration Act of 1990 and 
assessed the' processes and costs accordingly. The fee 
schedule is comparable to other nations' fees for siT'lilar 
pet i tions and appl ications, higher than some, lower than 
others. Therefore, the service does not anticipate retalia­
tion from other countries. The Service does not anticipate 
any conflicts with possible GATT agreements. 

QUESTION: At the end of september 1991, Conqress enact;fld, 
and President Bush signed into law a delay in the effective 
date of the new 0 and P visa categories from October 1, 1991, 
until April 1, 1992. 

Why did INS publish a new proposed fe. schedule on october 4, 
1991, that included fees for 0 and P artists, entertainers 
and athletes, when the effective date of the new program had 
been delayed until April 1, 19927 

considering the Bubstantial chanqes in the 0 and P program 
from the 1990 Act, would it not be advisable and more 
consistent with the Administrative Procedures Act for INS to 
provide the affected industry with an opportunity to address 
itself to and comment on the relevant fee increases, rather 
than simply adopting them by final rule? 

ANS\~ER: The 0 and P fee changes were published with all 
general temporary work category fee schedule revisions as a 
result of the Immigration Act of 1990. 

The INS did not consider the adjustments in these fees as 
substantial. There have been statements from the entertain­
ment industry that some INS offices in the past accepted a 
single fee for an entire group extension. If this occurred, 
it was,in clear violation of existing regulations. The cost 
of data entry and file maintenance for a 200-person orchestra 
far exceeds $70. A practice of allowing a single fee for a 
group appl ication woul'd cost the agency a considerable amount 
of lost revenues, which would have to be made up through 
other fees. 

In meetings with the representatives of the entertainment 
industry, the INS has agreed to clarify certain procedures 
to minimize the need for large entertainment groups to have 
to file for extensions of stay. The proposed changes will 
el iminate the paperwork burden and fees required by the 
extension process in many instances, and will also eliminate 
associated processing costs for the Service. 
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QUESTION: Bas INS prepared any cost studies wbich justify
tbe dramatic fe. increases for 0 and P visas? If 80, bave 
those studies been aub.itted to this committee and, if not, 
could you submit tbem? If DO atudies are available, bow do 
you justify tbe fee increases? 

ANSWER: The amendments to the fee schedule are largely a 
result of the consolidation, onto a single form, of a number 
of fonns and processes which were previously considered 
separately. Changes in the level of review and amount of 
data required of individual foreign workers included in group 
petitions were mandated in the Immigration Act of 1990. As 
a result, charges for each worker in a group were added to 
the charge for a base petition to cover the cost of addition­
al biographic data entry and records maintenance. 

QUESTION: Did INS consult with representatives of non-profit 
arts qroups or the entertainment industry in the process of 
determining the new fee schedule? 

ANSWER: All new and revised immigration forms that resulted 
from the Immigration Act of 1990 were published in the 
Federal Register and were open for public comment. As with 
changes for all INS applications, the I-129 Non-Immigrant
Worker form was published in the Federal Register. Conse­
quently, the arts, labor and enterrainment industries had a 
30 day period on which to comment on the fees and regulat:J ons 
regarding 0 and P visas. These comments were incorporated 
in the final regulations for the new fee schedule. 

QUESTION: Has INS consulted with the State Department or 
Office of the uni ted states Trade Representative (USTR) 
regarding the fees set for 0 and P visas in the particular, 
or for nonimmiqrant worker visas qenerally? If not , the 
committee would benefit from such oonsultation and informa­
tion regardinq tbe position of state and UBTR on this matter. 

ANSWER: The INS did not consult with the state Department 
or the Office of the united States Trade Representative. 

QUESTION: In the Federal Reqister notice of the new fee 
schedule, INS certified under 5 u.s.c. §605(b) that the fee 
schedule "will not bave a siqnificant adverse economic impact 
on a substantial number of small anti ties." However, in 
apparent violation of the requirements of that section, there 
appears' to be no "suocinot statement explaining the reasons 
for such certifioation." Please explain on what basis and 
evidence INS reached this conclusion. 

ANSWER: Fees certified under 5 U.S.C. §605(b) are collected 
from individuals applying for immigration benefits. There­
fore, it was concluded that the fee schedule had :10 economic 
impact on any small entity. 

Inspector Staffing at Airports 

QUESTION: Last year, this Committee was seriously concerned 
that delays in immigration prooessing of arriving airline 
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passengers often required passengers to wait several hours 
after arriving at the airport, primarily resulting from the 
fact that INS had not bired the authorized levels of staff. 
Unfortunately, it appears that this problem bas not yet been 
solved. 

Immigration staffing reports indicate that INS still has 83 
vaoanoies for new inspeotor positions that were authorized 
for 1992, even though we are already six months into the 
fiscal year. Why are last year's authorized positions not yet
filled, and when will they be filled? 

ANSWER: INS monitors its major ports-of-entry for delays in 
passenger processing. Reports indicate that the 45-minute 
standard has been met at least 98 percent of the time. Of 
the seven major international airports which the INS has been 
monitoring, seldom is more than one flight a week reported 
as not having met the processing time standard. 

The Service currently has filled 1,773 of its authorized 
2 I 173 inspector pos i ti ons. One hundred percent on-duty rates 
are not possible since attrition during the course of a year 
resul ts in a net on-duty level several percentage pointsw 

below full staffing. Although our goal is full staffing, the 
Service actually plans its budget based on an assumption that 
in practice 95 percent of the total authorized positions will 
be filled at any given time. It is anticipated that the INS 
will attain the 95 percent "full employment" level during the 
third quarter of 1992, in time for the summer high travel 
period. The filling of airport positions was accelerated 
last year when over 400 new inspectors were recruited and 
hired. The Service anticipates further progress this year 
and expects to end the year with 325 new hires. 

QUESTION: Current delays and traffic projections indicate 
that even if authorized levels are attained, they will be 
inadequate to meet the passenger traffic expected. at airports 
across the country. What is being done to evaluate whether 
the current authorized numbers of inspectors will be suffi ­
cient to meet the demand, or whether the authorized numbers 
of positions may in fact be too ,low? 

ANSWER: The INS has undertaken a comprehensive review of 
staffing at all facilities to insure that proper resource 
levels are available ~o facilitate the arrival of all 
passengers within the 45 minute time frame. To obtain the 
best staffing analysis and model, the INS awarded a competi ­
tive contract during September 1991, to the Rail Company of 
Towson, Maryland, an operations research firm, to develop a 
staffing model to replace the models developed in previous 
years. 

The models are tools for the Inspections program staff to use 
to evaluate every port-of-entry. The model being developed 
uses sophisticated statistical techniques to simUlate 
mathematically the operation of each air inspection facility. 
This will enable the Inspections program to conduct simula­
tions for each airport. These simUlations will assist the 
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program's managers in determining an optimal staffing for 
every location through examination of operational assump­
tions, including traffic, for each location. 

QUESTION: In light of the President's highly-publicized 
advertisements invi tinq foreiqn travellers to visit the 
Un! ted states, wbat is the llIUI1iqration Service doing to 
insure that lengthy delays travellers encountered last summer 
will not be faced again tbis year? 

ANSWER: The Service has continued to take measures to do its 
best to meet the 45-minute standard for the inspection of a 
flight. Those ll1easures include the expansion of the Advanced 
Passenger Information System (APIs) and the special "Blue 
Lane" process ing. Most importantly, the Service is actively
recruiting to fill all its current Inspector vacancies. 
Processes which previously had caused excessive delays in 
hiring are being removed or changed to further facilitate the 
hiring process. Despite these INS efforts, unless heavy 
peaking of arrivals within short time periods and facility 
constraints are addressed by the airlines and airport 
authorities, the INS cannot ensure that delays will not 
occur. 

QUESTION: Last year, this Committee also expressed concern 
wi th the delays as high as six months in processing new 
personnel for available openings for Inspector positions. 
What has been done since last year to review the INS's 
staffing procedures that created the inordinate delays in 
hiring personnel to fill vacancies? 

ANSWER: The Service has been awar,e of delays in filling 
Immigration Inspector vacancies and has taken a number of 
steps to change procedures to streaml ine and improve the 
hiring process. The agency has been successful in filling 
positions through a variety of staffing alternatives: 
internal meri t promotion; the Off ice of Personnel 
Management's "Career in America" examination: the "outstand­
ing Scholar" program: and the appointment of bilingual candi­
dates. 

The INS western Region has been delegated authority from the 
Of f ice of Personnel Management (OPM) to administer the 
Administrative Careers with America (ACWA) examination, Test 
6, which covers Inspector positions. other regions are 
requesting OPM approval to administer the ACWA Test 6 as 
needed. 

The Service is exploring other methods of improving hiring 
procedures and is working with the OPM to establish a 
separate inventory of candidates who are specifically 
interested in the occupation of Immigration Inspector, rather 
than continuing to use the current general inventory of 
candidates for law enforcement and law enforcement-type 
positions. 
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INS petention Budget 


QUESTIONs In 1990, the INS detention budget was only $13 
million dollara. For 1993, the Department ia requesting a 
budget of $35 million for detention costs to be paid out of 
the user fee revenues. Tbat represents a 270-percent growth
in tbe detention budget. 

Last year, in the Conference Report accompanying the De­
partment'S Appropriations bill for 1992, this Commi ttee 
expressed serious ~onc.rn over the fact that INS was in­
creasing tbe amount of user fees spent on detention coats, 
but was slow in using tbe same user fees to hire neoessary 
inspectors. 

NoW, several months later, tbe problem i8 still present. The 
inspectors bave not been hired, but the detention budget 
oontinues to grow. What is the Department doing to ensure 
that SUfficient funds are being made available to achieve 
inspector staffing plans? 

ANSWER: The INS budget contains SUfficient resources to 
support the Immigration Inspector staffing levels in the 
bUdget. The problem in hiring is not a resource problem.
It is related to the recruitment and retention of qualified
personnel. Considerable attention has been and continues to 
be given to filling vacant Inspector positions. The INS has 
taken steps to expand the number of staffing alternatives 
used to acquire applicants for vacancies. In addition, the 
agency is working with OPM to establish a separate inventory
of candidates who are specifically interested in the occupa­
tion of lmmigration Inspector rather than continuing to use 
the current general inventory of candidates for law enforce­
ment and law enforcement-type positions. 

The INS is addressing the Inspector retention problem in 
several ways. The work underway with OPM to establish a 
separate inventory of candidates interested in the occupation 
may assist in insuring that persons applying for Immigration 
Inspector vacancies are genuinely interested in that type of 
work. The Service is also taking steps to establish a GS-ll 
Special Operations Inspector position 'Y/hich will provide 
promotional opportunities for current Inspectors. Finally, 
Inspectors who are leaving their positions are being inter­
viewed to determine their reasons for leaving. This informa­
tion will be used by the Service to determine what can be 
done to address problems that contribute to attrition. 

QUESTION: In light of the massive growth in the detention 
costs bUdget, and despite the language in the 1986 user fee 
statute that requires that tbe user fees will be used to pay 
for the detention costs, why does the INS oontinue to force 
the airlines to pay for the detention oosts? 

ANSWER: Pursuant to the provisions of sections 237(b), and 
273(d) of the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA), trans­
portation carriers are liable for the detention expenses of 
aliens whom they transport to the united states, and who, 
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upon inspection, are deemed to be stowaways as has been the 
case when persons have arrived at air ports-of-entry who are 
not in possession of travel documents or evidence of board­
ing. 

In addition, pursuant to sections 238(C) and 238(d) of the 
INA, carriers have entered into contractual agreements with 
the Service to provide for the detention expenses of persons 
transported to the United states as transit without visa and 
are determined to be inadmissible at the time of inspection. 

The statutes that establ ished the Immigration User Fee 
Account in 1986 did not relieve the carriers from their legal
responsibilities for detaining stowaways at their own 
expense I nor did it reI ieve them from their contractual 
obligation to incur the detention costs associated with 
passengers boarded as transit without visas and found to be 
inadmissible, as delineated in 8 CFR 238.3(c). Th&t section 
states that alien custody and maintenance costs for transit 
without visa passengers are exempted from the provisions 
stipulated in sections 286(g) and (h) (2)(A) of the Act. 

INS is responsible ~or costs related to detention of passen­
gers using fraudulent documents, or who are determined to be 
inadmissible for other reasons as defined under the Immigra­
tion and Nationality Act. To enhance overseas deterrence 
activities, INS plans to detail officers to source airports 
to assist airlines in screening the travel documents of 
departing passengers. It is anticipated that the training 
provided by INS officers to airline personnel will eventually
reduce detention-related costs of the airlines, as well as 
INS. In addition, the Department has submitted legislation 
designed to deal with the fraudulent document problem. 

QUESTION: Last year, this committee expressed its desire 
that the INS aot on the industry petition for a rulemakinq 
on the issue of fines, and to publish a final rule as soon 
as possible. What is the status of the final rule, and when 
will it be published?. 
ANSWER: On April l, 1992, the Commiss ioner of the INS signed 
final regulation 8 CFR 270, which establishes the procedures 
for Section 274C of the Immigration and Nationality Act. The 
regulation was for"farded to the Department of Justice on 
April 2, 1992 for re~iew. The regulation is in the clearance 
process, and publication is anticipated in the near future. 

Immigration Judges 

QUESTION: Last year you sought 20 additional Immigration 
JUdgeD for the Exeoutive Otfice for Immiqration Review 
(EOIR). Though authorized in the Immigration Act of 1990, 
Congress did not fund these 20 Immigration Judges (IJ). YoU" 
are requestinq the 20 IJ's again in 1993. 

Why do you need more IJ'8 to address criminal alien problems? 
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Bow does tbe request relate to your overall efforts aqainst 
criminal aliens? 

ANSWER: INS is increasing its focus upon the identification 
of criminal aliens as a top priority. When inmates incar­
cerated in Federal and State prisons are identified as 
criminal aliens, INS issues "Orders to Show Cause", the 
charqing documents that initiate deportation proceedings.
The judges must conduct proceedings befot'e INS can deport the 
aliens. 

In order to conduct these proceedings, judges and support
staff must travel to Federal and state prisons nationwide. 
During 1991, for example, there were 78 active criminal alien 
hearing locations. The processing of this priority caseload, 
in"mainly remote locations, is extremely resource-intensive 
in terms of judge and staff time, and travel expense. 

When EOIR's judges are on detail, they are not available to 
adjudicate existing caseload in their hom& offices. The 20 
additional judge positions requested for 1993 will allow the 
increased processing of criminal alien caseload while 
lowering the adverse impact these details have upon the 
processing of home office caseload. 

Fecretal JAils 

QUESTION: Federal jails typically are built in high-cost,
downtown areas near the Federal courthouses. Because of 
increased criminal trials, often of a high-profile nature, 
Vederal court houses have become high-security ~acilities 
with limited acoess to the general publio. Has Justice 
approached the Judiciary to consider co-locating jails and 
courtrooms for cri&inal cases in outlying areas where oosts 
are lower, security oan be enhanced, and the Federal court­
house can be left for other activities? 

ANSWER: The Department of Justice has not specifically
approached the Judiciary regarding this idea. Although the 
Department is not opposed to expl or ing the idea, severa1 
potential concerns exist. A d).stant criminal courthouse 
would hamper interaction between criminal and civil case 
judges; impair ready access between the defendant and legal 
counsel: and impede family visiting (presuming the de­
fendant's family would be further from where the courthouse 
is now located). 

QUESTION: What are the advantages and disadvantages of 
having Federal jails located downtown? 

..... 

ANSWER: The principal advantage to having Federal jails
downtown is proximity to the courthouse. This reduces 
transportation costs and improves security. The principal
disadvantage is that land is scarce and expensive, dictating 
a high-rise building, which is more costly to construct and 
operate than a traditional correcti6nal institution. 
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QUESTION: Can the Bureau of Prison's-(BOP) classification 
of jail inmates be strengthened to faoilitate the double­
bunking of inmates? How? If not, why? 

ANSWER: The foundation of any objective inmate classifi ­
cation system ~s information. The more that is known about 
an inmate, the more precise his/her classification can be. 
The information available on a pre-trial inmate is, necessar­
ily, very 1 imited. Information which would be readily
available from a probation officer preparing a pre-sentence
investigation following conviction is deliberately withheld 
during the adjudication of the criminal charges. 

Given the limited information available, the BOP feels it is 
classifying pre-trial inmates as well ~~ possible. As you 
are aware, BOP currently double bunks pre-trial inmates 
extensively due to insufficient detention capacity. BOP's 
success in doing so does not diminish the validity of its 
goal of reducing detention crowding and its policy of rating
the capacity of detention facilities at one inmate per cell. 

staffing Federal Prisons 

QUESTION: BOP has hired thousands of new employees over the 
past few years, and plans to hire thousands more over the 
next four years in order to staff :l ts new and renovated 
faoili ties. The increased number of employees has the 
potential of plaoing a burden on BOP and OPM to complete the 
required background oheoks for new employees within their 
first year of employment, as well as every five years for all 
employees. How many employees, if any, are past the pror.a­
tionary year, and their background cheoks are not completed?
If the background ohecks are not oompleted, how does this 
effeot BOP's retention of that employe., i.e., does BOP have 
to suspend or dismiss the employee'S employment until the 
baokground cbecks go beyond the year? 

ANSWER: According to the Department of Justice's Security 
and Emergency Planning Staff I 1,930 non-probationary em­
ployees in the BOP lack background clearances. A number of 
factors account for this: ' 

Office of Personnel Management's role in the in! tial 
limited background investigation takes an average of over 7 
months. 

. Upon BOP receipt of OPM's background work, any derogatory 
information must be resolved. This resolution may take in 
excess of 3 months when such information as financial 
transactjons or military records must be accessed. 

• Once BOP's portion of the process is completed, the 
background must be reviewed and approved by the Department
of Justice. 

This process does not affect the staff member's employment 
status. We perform an extensive pre-employment check that 
includes a panel interview, an "integrity" interview, 

• 
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urinalysis, credit checks, NClC, law enforcement and previous 
employer vouchering, and a fingerprint check. A recent audit 
conducted by the Department's Inspector General's Off ice 
stated that the BOP does more than any other component 
regarding pre-employment checks. 

QUESTION: Is BOP in compliance with the 5-year reinves­
tigation of employee bac~qroun4s? If Dot, why? And, wbat 
if any affect does this have on BOP operations? 

ANSWER: BOP has made great strides in the area of 5-year
reinvestigations of" employee backgrounds. As of December 
1991, 97.4 percent of all BOP staff were either within 5 
years of clearance or had a reinvestigation already initia­
ted. As of that date, only 2.6 percent remained to be 
initiated. Great emphasis has been placed on compliance with 
this program. . 

QUESTION: BOP faces critical problems in hiring and training 
qualified correctional staff tor the prisons Which will open 
in the coming years. At the same time, the oepartment of 
Defense (DOD) is attempting to cope with the scaling-down of 
the military and costly reductions-in-force. Have BOP and 
000 considered any type of plan or program that would target 
recruitment of qualified military and oivilian DOD staff for 
hard-to-fill positions, i.e., food service and health 
positions. For mid-level management positions? What have 
been the results to date? What more could be done to 
successfully recruit these people? 

ANSWER: since 1990, BOP has coordinated with the DOD to take 
advantage of outplacement programs, advertised in military 
magazines and newspapers, and conducted job fairs at military 
bases. These efforts have proven successful in helping 
attract candidates to a variety of positions. This recruit ­
ment source has great potential for locating candidates for 
hard-to-fill and mid-level management positions, and efforts 
will continue to utilize military and civilian DOD personnel 
in staffing our prisons. 

QUESTION: In 1991, BOP delayed establishinq some positions 
in order to allocate funds to pay' for salary increases. What 
impact, if any, does BOP anticipate that budgeting for pay 
increases and locality pay will have on BOP's ability to 
establish new positions and staff faoilities in the future? 

ANSWER: In 1992, BOP received partial funding for both the 
law enforcement and general personnel costs of the Federal 
Employees Pay comparability Act. During 1992, BOP will be 
able to cover pay related costs without negatively affecting 
filling of new positions. With the annualization funding 
requested in the 1993 budget, BOP anticipates no adverse 
impact in the future. 

QUESTION: Overtime charges and costs have increased over the 
last few years from about $8 million in 1985 through 1987 to 
$20 million in 1988 and $15.8 million in 1989. In 1990, $32 
million was spent when about $11 million had been bUdgeted. 
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The $32 million equates to about 800 positions. What were 
the overtime charqas for 1991? Bow. much ia budgeted for 
overtime in 1992? 1993? 

ANSWER: The overtime charges for 1991 were $32 million. 
BOP, in an effort to better control costs, has revised the 
1992 ceiling to $28 million. In the 1993 budget, BOP 
originally budgeted $38 million (based on 1991 actuals, 1992 
estimates and inflationary factors) for overtime. H~wever, 
if BOP is able to contain it at a lower spending level, the 
dollars not used for overtime could absorb higher costs of 
activations than permitted in the 1993 request. 

QUESTION: Why have overtime charqes increased? Was BOP 
unable to hire people? were there delays in establishing
positions at new faoilities? What is BOP doing to reduce 
overtime coats? 

ANSWER: Approximately one-third of BOP's overtime costs are 
a result of the need for correctional off icers to escort 
inmates to hospitals outside the institutions for medical 
treatment. Over the past few years, BOP has had extreme 
difficulty in hiring medical professionals to perform in­
house medical treatment. 

In 1991, nearly $4 million in overtime was incurred as a 
resul t of incidents, such as the Lompoc escape 'and the 
Talladega hostage situation. Incidents such as these are 
unpredictable but when they occur, BOP makes every effort to 
absorb these CO&ts within existing resources. The growing
population and pay increases have also affected the overtime 
costs related to inmate bus and airlift transfers. 

BOP is making every effort t.o reduce overtime costs. We have 
set reduction goals for 1992 and plan to maintain the same 
level of spending in 1993, even though we are faced with 
growing staffing level, additional facilities, and pay 
increases. 

HOP specialty and Manage~t Training 
I 

QUESTION. In order to stay current in their medioal field, 
medical ataff are expeoted to receive continuinq medical 
eduoation (CME). on average bow many CME hours did BOP 
doctora, nurses, physician assistants, and dentists qet in 
1990? In 1991? What training oriteria or standards do BOP 
medical staff follow to ensure that they are up to date 
within their respective medical fields? What evaluations are 
done to ensure that medical staff have received appropriate 
levels of training? 

ANSWER: In order for BOP to provide quality medical care and 
to manage its varied medical facilities, all health services 
professionals need to stay abreast of current practices and 
procedures. This is done through an aggressive CME program 
that is available at all BOP facilities. 

52-774 0 - 92 - 8 
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For CPE/CME funding, BOP allotted $150,000 in 1990, and 
$158,000 in 1991. These figures translate into the following 
average number of CPE/CHE training hours for the following
positions. 

Averaqe 1990 CPS/OKB Training Hours Per Position 

Physicians
Assistants Dentilts Nurses Physicians 

36 25 19 	 29 

Average 1991 CPE/OKE Training Hours Per position 

Physicians
Assistants Dentists Nurses Physicians 

34 32 16 	 31 

To insure that heal th services personnel receive the required 
n~ of CME/CPE training hours needed for certification/
riCerlfication, the BOP Mandatory Training standards Program 
statement addresses the needs of physicians, nurses, den­
tists, phys icians assistants I medical records, chiefs of 
health programs, assistant health services administrators, 
health services administrators, psychiatrists, wellness 
coordinators, and medical dietians. In addition, BOP adheres 
to the training guidelines established in the Standards for 
Adult Correctional Institutions (3rd Edition) published by
the American Correctional Association. 

To accurately assess the needs of all health services 
employees, an ongoing evaluation program is in place. The 
program starts at the grassroots level and generates into 
formal reviews that assess program effectiveness and the 
establishment of funding limits. Areas of evaluation 
include: 

Individual Employee Training Needs Assessments 
I 

• 	 Institution/Regional/Central' Office Medical Training
Plans 

Institutional Operational Reviews (audits) 

Central Office conducted Medical Program Reviews (audits) 

• 	 Central Office CPE Coordinator Random Surveys (to confirm 
staff involvement, training completion, and program
effectiveness). 

QUESTIONs In 1991, BOP spent about $4.5 million for meetinqs
and oonferences, i.e., warden, associate warden, specific
department head positions. BOP considers these as a way for 
employee. to learn from eacb other and share experiences,
i.e., a form of on-the-job traininq. What evaluations bave 
been done to determine wbat kinds of information employees 
obtain at these m.etinqa tbat can be applied to their jobs? 
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ANSWER: Each program area accomplishes a needs assessment 
prior to the conference that identifies the program goals for 
the upcoming national conference. In addition, the executive 
staff has identified ~ issues that are instrumental in the 
development of managerial staff and are required to be 
presented during each National Conference. Core elements 
such as "we1lness," "writing skills," "caring," "use of 
information," flleadership skills,lt "stress management," and 
"how to take initiative (without fear of mistakes)" are on 
the agenda of many conferences. At the conclusion of these 
conferences, evaluations are completed to assess the effec­
tiveness of the conference. 

QUESTION: As BOP increases its management ranks, does BOP 
anticipate using this type of forum more as a way to enhance 
management skills? If. yes, has BOP estimated the costs 
associated with it? 

ANSWER: BOP intends to use the current forum as a way to 
enhance management skills during future national conferences. 
The conference provides opportunities for information 
sharing, goal realignment and affirmation, and fellowship, 
all of which are eusentia1 for an efficient and effective 
organization. To address the concern of cost containment, 
BOP has rescheduled future national conferences on 2-year and 
3-year cycles rather than annually. 

QUESTION: BOP officials have informally been discussing a 
proposal to have a management training center located in the 
Wasbinqton, D.C. area. Is BOP's intent to expand its 
manageUlent traininq or relocate it? Would the BOP anticipate
cloainq its manaqement training center in Aurora, Colorado 
or would the facility in D.C. be an additional traininq
center? Why is tbe BOP considerinq a training center in 
D.C.? Has BOP estimated the cost associated with this 
proposal? 

ANSWER: BOP has explored mov ing the Management and Specialty 
Tra in ing center from Aurora, Colorado to the Washington, D. C. 
area. No definitive:cost projections or active site research 
have been conducted~ and this proposal is not under active 
consideration. I 

,prison-Allernatiyea. 

QUESTION: since the mid-19S0 'a I 26 states and BOP have begun
prison "boot camps" as an alternative to prison. The goals 
of these oamps are to reduce costs, recidivism, and crowding 
by offerinq short-term, military-style proqrams tor younq, 
nonviolent, first-time offendera. What has been BOP's 
experienoe, to date, with its Intensive Confinement Center 
(boot camp) at Lewisburq, PA, in terms of reducinq costs and 
recidivism? 

ANSWER: The Intensive Confinement Center (ICC) at Lewisburg, 
Pennsylvania, has been in operation for only 15 months. As 
such, it is much too early to assesn its impact on reducing 
costs and recidivism. Our research department has in place 



224 


a comprehensive tracking procedure for each ICC graduate that 
will provide information on the offender while he is in the 
Community corrections center, home confinement, and ultimate­
ly when released from Federal custody. 

QUESTION: When_ will BOP open its boot camp proqram for 
remale offenders that had been promised for summer 19911 

ANSWER: The female ICC located on the grounds of the Federal 
Prison Camp, Bryan, Texas is currently scheduled for activa­
tion in July 1992. 

QUESTION. Bas BOP considered expansion of its boot oamp 
proqram to inclUde inmates beyond the minimum-custody level? 
What are the advantages and disadvantages of sucb expansion?
What cbanges would be required in existing law? 

ANSWER: At present, we have not considered expansion of the 
ICC program to include inmates beyond the minimum security 
level. We originally are targeting younger, more impression­
able offenders; and, if research shows this to be a viable 
alternative to traditional confinement methods, we may
explore the possibility of expanding the concept to older, 
more criminally sophisticated inmates. The adVantages to 
expansion of this program would be minimal at this time. We 
would see a slight reduction in population at our existing
facilities, and some participants may actually benefit from 
the program. However, the disadvantages of such expansion
far over-shadow the positive effects. First, we would be 
expanding a program that has yet to show whether there will 
be results in terms of reducing costs and recidivism. 
Secondly, we would need to increase security to house older, 
more criminally sophisticated inmates. This would require
additional funds for secure construction as opposed to 
minimum security which has no physical barriers, non-secure 
housing, etc. Additionally, older offenders who have 
exhibited a pattern of deviant behavior over the years would 
most likely be harder to work with and would require more 
time before achieving the desired result. 

The existing statute that speaks ,to shock incarceration does 
not specify any age requirements. However, it does limit 
participation to those offenders serving sentences of less 
than 30 months. This provision would require modification 
if we were to include more sophisticated inmates with longer 
sentences. 

QUESTION: In its report, Prison l\..lternati.Y..ts: CJ'.:o~ 
Federal Prisons couleS Transfer More Inmates to Halfway Houses 
(GAO/GGD-92-5, Nov. 14, 1991), GAO pointed out that BOP is 
not taking full advantage of the halfway house progra. as a 
less costly alternative to prison. What actions have you
taken to increase the number of inmates being placed in 
halfway houses? What is the impact of this on your construc­
tion costs? On your operation costs? 

ANSWER: To be responsive to the recommendations of the 
General Accounting Office (GAO) report, BOP initiated a 
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review of national guidelines for Community corrections 
Center (CCC) placement. Also, efforts continue to ensure 
greater consistency among like institutions in ccc utiliza­
tion rates. An agency task force has been established to 
review pre-release programming, including CCC placement
issues. The task force 1s reviewing ccc referral procedures 
to ensure that existing policy allows for expeditious
referral of appropriate cases for CCC placement. BOP has in­
creased the number of inmates in CCC's to over 4,300, an 
increase of about 18 percent since the time of the GAO 
review. 

In discussing operational and construction costs, the GAO 
report draws an inaccurate conclusion that there would be a 
cost savings to BOP if empty CCC beds were utilized. If 

.additional inmates were placed in CCCs to fill empty beds, 
the majority would come from minimum security facilities 
throughout the country. The average institution would lose 
20 to 25 inmates and would realize almost no financial 
savings, given BOP's current level of crowding nationwide. 
While the average level of overcrowding would diminish 
slightly, there would be no concomitant financi~l savings
since the level of staffing, util ities, and other fixed 
operational costs would effectively remain the same. 
Marginal savings on food and other inmate care items would 
approximate only $3.00 to $5.00 a day per inmate. 

Additionally, GAO erroneously reports that if BOP would have 
used the empty CCC beds, a total savings of $43 to $59 
million in prison construction costs would have been real­
ized. Again, if BOP filled all CCCs to capacity, the average 
institution would lose 20 to 25 inmates, really a very
negligible impact on our overall institutional capacity 
expansion plan. The impact would clearly not be to lessen 
BOP's need for planned construction, but only to slightly
decrease the margins of our l50-percent overcrowding.
However, CCC capaci ty has been formul a ted into BOP's capac i ty_ 
expansion plan. 

QUESTION: Is there an opportunity to make qreater use of 
halfway houses as a "front end" alternative to prison? If 
not, should there be? 

ANSWER: Halfway houses continue to be available to the 
courts as a "front end" sentencing alternative. since the 
GAO report was publ ished in mid-November, the number of 
offenders admitted to hal fway houses directly from the courts 
has increased by 100, and they continue to account for about 
one-third of the CCC population. 

Confinement in a CCC is limited by BOP policy to those with 
sentences of one year or less. However, not all of those 
with sentences of one year or less serve them in CCC's, for 
8 variety of reasons. First, the sentencing court may feel 
that the sanctioning of the criminality is most appropriately
accomplished by removal from the community, even for a short 
period. Additionally, public safety may be better protected
by placement in an institution. BOP reviews all cases at the 

I 
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time of initial designation to determine if community
placement would be appropriate. Prior to any such assignment
the united states Probation Officer is contacted to determine 
how the court and the united states Attorney would react to 
such a placement. 

QUESTION: currently, the Federal Government oontraots with 
over 270 halfway houses to provide transitional services to 
rederal inmates. Balfway house operators include suoh groups 
as the Salvation Army and the Volunteers of America. until 
1982, BOP directly operated halfway houses but withdrew from 
direot operation in favor of contracting with private groups. 

- Wbat are BOP's plans or proposals for direot operation of 
halfway houses? 

ANSWER: BOP does not foresee any changes in the concept of 
contract.ing for the vast majority of our halfway house needs. 
We currently contract for halfway houses in approximately 260 
locations, 198 with private vendors and the remainder with 
intergovernmental agreements with state and local entities. 

BOP does intend to pursue the concept of a Federal correc­
tional facility that meets three distinct population demands: 
housing for Unitp.d ~tates Marshals Service inmates in pre­
trial and pre-designation status: inmates with sentences less 
than three years who have substantial security needs; and 
inmates needing traditional halfway house programs. 

Seattle, Washington is the only identified site for a BOP 
operated halfway house. We are in the site selection phase
and do not expect this 500-bed facility to be operational
until 1995. The halfway house component of this facility is 
not expected to exceed 100 beds. As individual population
demands for these combined populations are identified in 
other metropolitan areas we will consider the expansion of 
this concept. These are the only plans we have for direct 
BOP operation of halfway houses. 

gUESTION: What are the advantages and disadvantages of 
direot BOP operation of halfway houses instead of private
operation? 

ANSWER: The only situations where it appears advantageous
for direct operation are locations like Seattle where there 
is a combined population need of approximately 500 beds. Of 
the 260 contract facilities, only 4 are for over 100 beds. 
We stopped operation of our own community facilities because 
it was not a prudent use of resources. The situation has not 
changed. 

We have found that through contracting for this service, with 
stringent monitoring techniques, we are receiving quality
community programs at a reasonable cost. 

-
QUESTION. Wbat are the costs of operating halfway houses 
through BOP--both in terms of initial construotion costs and 
reourring operating expenses--instead of contraotinq for 
these services? 
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ANSWER: There are no current figures available to answer 
this question accurately. Most of our contractors have been 
long established in their communities, and it is improbable
that BOP could construct and operate a community facility
significantly cheaper than we are now contracting for 'that 
service. The average expenditure for a halfway house bed is 
approximately $32.00 per day. The average cost in one of our 
minimum security camps is $40.15 per day. with camp popula­
tions averaging over 400, the economy of scale keeps the 
costs down. We would not have these advantages in operating
halfway houses in urban areas with average populations of 
under 20. 

QUESTION: How would construction of halfway house beds 
affect BOP's current prison construction plans in terms of 
budget? Would tbese proposals be reduced or increased? 

ANSWER: Any construction costs of halfway house beds would 
have to be added to current construction plans. Our con­
struction needs are for secure beds. Building halfway house 
beds would in no way affect our current overcrowded condi­
tions. 

QUESTION: Would BOP build and operate halfway houses in 
locations wbere existing private operators bave facilities? 
Is tbere a need for additional balfway house beds that the 
private contractors could not satisfy at a lower cost? 

ANSWER: We have no plans to operate halfway houses anywhere
other than in Seattle, where we intend to combine Uni tee: 
states Marshals Service detainees, sentenced short-term in­
mates wi th high securi ty requirements and traditional hal fway
house prisoners. This is a rare example of a situation in 
whi~h a contract halfway house would be inappropriate. 

Overall, there is not a need for additional halfway house 
beds that cannot be met by private contractors. 

QUESTION: prior to 1984, BOP had the flexibility to use home 
confinement as a means of serving a Federal sentence because 
the law allowed for BOP to find a "suitable facility" for 
service of Federal sentence wbic~ could be an inmate'S home. 
However, a 1984 law changed the wordinq to lIany penal or 
correctional facili ty" which eliminated home confinement. 
To what extent would BOP be able to reduce overcrowding and 
the cost associated with keeping someone in prison if it had 
tbe flexibili ty to place inmates under IIbouse arrest"? 
Approximately what percent of inmates might qualify for this 
type of program? 

ANSWER: Present law permits the use of home confinement for 
"the last 10 percent of the sentence not to exceed 6 months." 
The limitation of 6 months corresponds with professional
correctional judgment that the demands of the program are 
such that longer periods increase the probability of failure. 
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Under the sentencing guidelines, the courts have the flexi­
bility to sentence offenders to "house arrest" or home 
confinement as a condition of the sentence. 

There are approximately 300 inmates on some form of home 
confinement as a transition from traditional confinement. 
We hope to double that figure during the next year, but 
beyond that, we see only slight increases in the use of home 
confinement for inmates. 

consider~ng these factors, it is not currently realistic to 
conclude that the use of home confinement will ever have a 
significant impact on BOP's overcrowding rate. 

QUESTIONI Besides boot camps, balfway bouses, and home 
confinement, what alternatives to traditional prisons are you
ourrently involved in? Wbat is their potential for safely
reducing th4 Federal prison population and Federal prison
construction and operation costs? 

ANSWER: In audition to the above listed programs, BOP has 
established a "Halfway Back" program, which places parole,
mandatory release, or supervised release violators in a 
halfway house rather than returning them to an institution. 
BOP has also instituted special ized female program components
that are composed of programs for the placement of pregnant
offenders in cccs, keeping them together with their infant 
for a specified period of time. 

The Urban Work Camp is a new program in which low-risk 
offenders spend the last 18 months of their sentences at a 
CCC. During the first 12 months of that period, offenders 
work for another Federal agency such as the National Park 
service, the Veterans Administration, or the Department of 
Defense. During the last 6 months of the sentence, offenders 
move into the pre-release component of the CCC for transi­
tional pre-release programming. 

The impact of these programs on reducing the Federal prison 
population and prison construction and operation costs will 
be insignificant. Given BOP's l~vel of overcrowding nation­
wide, the reduction would be minimal, and there would be no 
concomitant financial savings since the level of staffing, 
utilities, and other fixed operational costs would effective­
ly remain the same. 

Inmate ~ducation and Training 

QUESTION: An inmate confined in a Federal institution who 
c10es not have a verified General Educational Development
(GED) or high school diploma is required to attend an adult 
literacy program for a minimum of 120 oalendar days or until 
a GED is achieved, Whichever occurs first. According to BOP, 
their literacy standards reflect those in the communities to 
which Federal inmates will be released and are intended to 
help inmates to compete for available jobs and to cope with 
post-release community, family and related responsibilities.
On the surface, this initiative appears to be a significant 



229 


step towards increasing inmate literacy levels.. A closer 
look at the requirement raises a number of questions. will 
the literaoy requirement increase the number of offenders 
tbat reoeive a OED, or will it just increase attendance of 
QED classes and offenders will Ultimately drop out after the 
required 120 days? since tbis requirement is intended to 
better prepare inmates for employment upon release, should 
BOP provide post-release employment assistance? 

ANSWER: The number of Federal prisoners who have taken the 
GED since 1981, the first year of mandatory literacy in the 
Federal Prisons System, has increased over 2~9 percent
compared with a corresponding increase in the average daily
prisoner population of 146.3 percent. In the most recent 
year, 1991, the number of Federal prisoners who took the GED 
test was 7,886, an increase of 22.7 percent over the preced­
ing year's tota1 of 6,426. The corresponding increase in the 
average daily population was 10.6 percent (61,404 in 1991 
compared with 55,542 in 1990). We estimate that the current 
drop out rate is approximately 25 percent after the required
120 days. 

statutorily, BOP has no authority to provide direct post­
release employment assistance. This is the job of the 
Probation and Pretrial Services Division of the Judiciary. 

With respect to whether BOP should provide post-release 
employment assistance, modest efforts are currently in place.
Institution based pre-release programs include guidance and 
counseling focused on individual aptitudes and interests, 
extensive vocational training options providing assistance 
to prisoners in the preparation of employment resumes, and 
identification of potential employers in the labor market to 
which they are returning. In addition, employment in UNICOR 
(Federal Prison Industries) and institution work assignments
provide many prisoners with on-the-job training, live work 
opportunities, and the chance to develop positive attitudes 
toward work and good work habits. These latter qualities are 
those sought by outside employers •.. 
In addition, job placement assis~ance is provided to prison­
ers released through community corrections centers. On 
balance, BOP sees a need for more intensive job placement 
efforts. Not all Fe~eral prisons have employment counselors, 
and current resources for counseling and pre-release programs 
are spread thin. Intensifying post-release employment 
assistance above current levels would require additional 
positions and resources. 

QUESTION: considering the unprecedented growth expected in 
Federal prisons over the next five years, how will the 
increased population affect BOP's ability to implement the 
mandatory literacy requiremebt? What plans have BOP devel­
oped to address this issue? 

ANSWER: It is unlikely that with current resource levels, 
the Federal Prison system will be able to absorb completely
the increased mandatory literacy requirements stimulated by 
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continued population growth over the next five years. We are 
.	currently running into classroom space shortages, student 
waiting lists and related scarce resource issues. BOP is 
expanding the use of computer assisted instruction, mobile 
classroom space, inmate tutors, community volunteers, free 
services and additional contract teachers to meet these 
increasing needs. In addition, we anticipate that some of 
the growth can be accommodated by restructuring and redesign­
ing current facilities. However, absent additional space,
education positions and related resources, waiting lists may
increase and meeting mandatory literacy requirements may be 
deferred over time. 

BOP is also examining the benefits of restructuring the 
delivery of education services so that not all programs will 
be provided at all institutions. This stratified approach 
to the delivery of education services may make better use of 
resources to meet increasing population needs. 

QUESTION. Hard data is only available for the OBD program.
Are trends in other BOP educational, as well as vocational 
programs sUffioient for planning and ass.ssing program
sucoess? What is the best way to measure the .ucce.. of 
educational and vooational training programs? Are enrollment 
and completion rates the best performanoe indioators? 

ANSWER: Post-relea,se employment is considered by some a 
measure of program success. Howev.r, there are many im­
pediments to post-release employment even for those prisoners
who successfully complete an academic or vocational program.
This is particularly true during periods of high unemployment
and few job opportunities. Widespread discrimination st~ll 
exists with respect to released offenders; they are often the 
last to be considered by employers. However, from a post­
release success point of view, BOP's recent Post-Release 
Employment Project study indicated that inmates who partici ­
pated in work and vocational programming during their 
imprisonment showed better adjustment and were less likely 
to recidivate by the end of their first year back in the 

- community. Similarly, research studies are beginning to show 
that prisoners involved in education and related programs
have a lower than average rate of recidivism. 

Absent hard post-release data, the best way to measure the 
success of educational and vocational training programs
continues to be the enrollment and completion rates, in­
cluding completion of certificate and credential programs. 

~pecial Needs Populations 

QUESTION. The sentencing' quidelines and mandatory minimum 
sentenoes virtually quarantee a larqe number of elderly
inmates in Federal prisons in the cominq years. In this 
reqard does the Department maintain statistios on and prepare
population projeotions for elderly inmate.? What are the 
growtb rates projeoted? 
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ANSWER: Statistics and projections for elderly inmates are 
not currently maintained.. A method for forecasting this 
population is under consideration. 

QUESTION: What are tbe special needs of elderly inmates? 
To what extent are tbey more oostry to bouse because of 
special facilities, more bealtb care, etc.? Are they
isolated from otber inmates? How? 

ANSWER: Elderly inmates are not isolated from the general
population, unless they require hospitalization. within 
BOP's elderly population, we see a much higher incidence of 
cardiac disease and hypertension. In January of 1989, BOP's 
Office of Research and Evaluation published a bulletin on 
"Looking Ahead -- the Future BOP Population and Their Costly
Heal th Care Needs." At that time, it was estimated that 
treatment of elderly inmates' health care problems consumed 
about 33 percent of BOP's budget for outside medical treat­
ment, even though they account for only 12 percent of the 
inmate population. BOP defines an elderly inmate as being
50 years or older due to the fact that health problems occur 
much earlier in the inmate population. 

QUESTIONI What is the Department doinq to provide for the 
spacial needs of elderly inmate.? How is this expected to 
chanqe? 

ANSWER: Where possible, elderly inmates are handled at their 
home institution. When this is not feasible, they may be 
transferred to our Medical Referral Center in Fort Worth, 
Texas. Fort Worth has a long-term care uni t that was 
originally planned to proviue care for 207 inmates. Current­
ly, that facility is ~roviding care for 393 long-term care 
inmates, of whom approximately 50 percent are elderly
inmates. In December 1990, BOP held an issues forum on 
"Long-Term Confinement and the Aging Inmate Population." A 
component of this forum was dedicated to the issue of aging 
inmates and their health care needs. As part of its strate­
gic planning process, BOP is considering a variety of options
for providing health care to elderly inmates. 

QUESTIONI How have m.dical oosts inoreased for Pederal 
prisons over tbe past 5 years, and what are the projeotions
for the futut'e? Wbat are the reasons for the inorease? 
Oeneral inmate population growth? Substanoe abuse? AIDS? 
An aqinq population? Other? 

ANSWER: Health care costs have increased substantially from ­
approximately $1,600/inmate/year in 1985 to $2,800 in 1992. 
Based on a linear regression analysis beginning in 1983 
(Index=100) and using the CPI-U (Hospital and related 
services) the index in 1995 is projected to be 233.0, which 
equates to $3, 303/inmate/year. This increase is based on the 
rapid rise in the inmate population; costs associ-tert with 
HIV positive/AIDS inmates, escalation in cost of outside 
medical care, new technology; costs associated with an 
increasingly aging population and an increase in the number 
of substance abuse inmates. 



232 


QUESTION: Oiven tbe biqh costs of prisons, and the trend 
toward longer prison sentenoes, would it be feasible and 
advantageous to build and/or operate some prisons jointly
with one or more states, particularly for inmates in high­
security faoilities or for inmates with AIDS? Askinq this 
trom another perspective, is there a way to better use the 
resources of the 50-plus prison systems in this country to 
cut the natioD's prison costs in general and Federal prison 
costa in partioular wi tb re.pect to the housing of particular 
types of offenders? Are there leqal or administrative 
barriers to join Federal/state facilities? If so, what are 
they and can they be. removed? 

ANSWER: The option of joint construction and/or operation
of a correctional institution has been considered. Con­
ceptually it is appealing, but it presents many practical
difficulties. Issues which would need resolution include, 
but are not 1imited to, differences in legal authority, sta ff 
training, use of force, inmate discipl ine, command authority,
application of policy, and budgeting procedures. 

The most practical way to house prisoners from more than one 
jurisdiction in the same facility is for one entity to run 
the facility and contract with other jurisdictions, who for 
varying reasons, would prefer not to house a particular
inmate themsel ves. These reasons could include budget
restrictions, inability to manage difficult inmates, and the 
expense of providing specialized care to certain inmates. 

QUESTION: BOP'a growing 11U1late population is c:omposed ot a 
signitieant number ot substance abusers. Substance abusers 
will have their own speeial needs as evideneed by the new 
drug treatment program established in Federal prisons. Has 
BOP identified and estimated the oosts tor other special
needs of substance abusers, such as an increased demand for 
kidney dialysis resulting trom kidney failure related to drug
use? 

ANSWER: The number of inmates requiring kidney dialysis has 
increased from 9 in 1979, to 27 in 1989, and is presently at 
maximum capacity at 36 patients. since there is a strong
relationship between kidney disease and the use of drugs,
with the increased emphasis on drug enforcement, it is 
expected the number of inmates requiring kidney dialysis will 
increase substantially. At the present incidence rate, the 
projected demand for dialysis service is 65 to 70 by the year 
1995. BOP is considering the establishment of a 12-patient
dialysis unit at USP Terre Haute. 

QUESTION: What action has BOP taken to ad~ress the short­
comings noted in the recent GAO report (GAO/HRD-91-116, 
september 16, 1991) on the drug treatment proqram for Federal 
inmates? 

ANSWER: The GAO report noted a number of shortcomings that 
they believed BOP had not adequately addressed in its drug
abuse treatment programming. While the GAO did not take into 
account the program development stage of the BOP's implemen­
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tation of drug abuse treatment programs, they noted several 
items that, in the course of normal program development, have 
been addressed. 

1) GAO's greatest concern was its perception that there is 
an inadequate "outreach" effort to encourag~ inmates to 
participate in drug treatment programs. BOP has' been working 
on this issue. The elimination of parole and the potential
loss of pay during enrollment may reduce the iocentive for 
participating in treatment programs. To encourage greater
inmate participation, BOP recently approved several incentive 
programs. These include: 

a) Extended cee placement. Inmates who complete a 
residential treatment program and are otherwise eligible for 
a Community Corrections Center (CCe) placement, will receive 
extended placements (120 - 180 days) in a CCC. 

b) Small mon~tQry awards. A small monetary achievement 
award will be paid to inmates for each quarter completed in 
a residential drug program. 

c) ~pecial clothing. Special clothing will be provided 
to inmates who participate in a residential drug treatment 
program. Items will include sweatshirts and sweatpants 
printed with the local drug program logo. 

d) Motivational programs. A Motivational Program has 
been developed for those inmates who have a moderate to 
severe substance abuse problem, are between 24 and 30 months 
from release, and have not volunteered for a residential drug 
treatment program. This 4-hour program includes video 
presentations and interactive instruction. 

2) GAO noted that BOP's drug treatment strategy did not 
include a post-release component. In April 1991, BOP created 
a Transitional Services Program to fill this gap. There is 
now a structure in place to ensure that the inmate who 
completes a residential treatment program will be provided 
with substantial treatment upon his/her release. The 
Transitional services Program p~ovides the inmate in a eee 
or under the supervision of a united states Parole Officer 
access to community-based treatment providers, frequent drug
testing, contract monitoring, and individualized treatment 
planning. 

-
3) Another shortcoming noted by the GAO report was inadequate
communication between BOP and united states Probation staff. 
In response, the Administrative Office of the United states 
Courts and BOP developed a Memorandum of Understanding that 
details the communication required between BOP staff and 
united states Probation staff across the country. 

QUESTION: The demand for mec:1ical care will increase with the 
qrowinq inmate population anc:1 the special populations needs. 
Has BOP done or considered doinq a cost benefit analysis of 
various alternatives for providinq mec:1ical care? For 
example, usinq mobile units, contractinq with doctors or 
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private sector bospitats, cODsolidatioD of medical facili ties 
either within BOP or with states? 

ANSWER: BOP is in the process of soliciting bids for a 
Fiscal Intermediary (FI). Ultimately; as part of this 
process, the contract FI ~ould work with the BOP and communi­
ty health care providers to monitor and pay claims for 
outside medical care at the Medicare rates for reimbursement. 
Several BOP Health Services units have taken the initiative 
and have already negotiated to reimburse the local community 
hospital for services provided based on prevailing Medicare 
rates. We have increased the capabilities of our BOP 
laboratories at our Medical Referral Centers in springfieid 
and Rochester, so that a greater portion of laboratory tests 
are being processed at the Referral Centers instead of being 
sent to an outside lab. Abt Associates, under the auspices 
of National Institute of Justice, prepared a study entitled 
"Privatize Federal Prison Hospitals?" Basically this study
found that it would not be feasible to contract for medical 
care. 

Criminal Aliens 

QUESTION: What efforts are being made to get the countries 
of origin to agree to incarcerate convicted criminal aliens 
to rec1uce the Federal prison population? What legal or other 
barriers exist to such an agreement? Realistically, about 
what percentage of the Federal criminal alien inmate popula­
tion could BOP expect to return to their home countries to 
serve out their sentences? 

ANSWER: The united States currently has treaty transfer 
agreements for the voluntary repatriation of imprisoned 
nationals with a substantial number of countries, either 
through multilateral conventions or bilateral agreements. 
The statutory authority for voluntary transfers is contained 
in 18 U.S.C. §§ 4100-4115. 

The Office of Enforcement operations in the Criminal Division 
reports that efforts are being undertaken to increase the 
number of nations that will accept prisoners who wish to 
retul.'n to their home countries. · In this regard, an ongoing 
initiative at the Organization of American states (OAS) is 
aimed at producing a multilateral convention for prisoner 
transfers among member nations. This project is currently 
before an OAS committee and would require United states 
Senate approval if ultimately adopted by the OAS. 

Current statutory authority only provides for the voluntary 
transfer of a1 ien offenders to a foreign country. Therefore, 
the consent of the inmate is required before any transfer can 
occur. In addition, the United states is constrained by the 
fact that it does not maintain treaty transfer agreements 
with all foreign countries. 

QUESTION: Each year, bow many criminal aliens are returned 
to their countries of origin through the prisoner exchange 
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program? What could be done to make tbis program more useful 
in re4ucinq our own prison crowding? 

ANSWER: Listed below are the number of returns over the last 
four years. An average of 58 criminal aliens were returned 
annually over this period of time. 

1988 51 

1989 40 

1990 61 

1991 81 


We believe 1992 will most likely exceed all previous figures 
since 58 have already been returned this year. 

The prog-ram could be improved further if treaties were signed 
with additional foreign countries. This action would be 
initiated by the state Department. New treaties have been 
signed with Germany and the Bahamas. It would be extremely 
beneficial to have treaties with additional South American 
countries, i.e., Colombia, whose inmates account for nearly 
5 percent of the BO~) population. BOP institution staff are 
doing their part in advising foreign nationals (aliens) of 
the Prisoner Exchange Program during local programming. This 
is evidenced by the increased number of transfer referrals 
to the Central Office. 

QUESTION: How does the Department learn of and maintain 
oversight of criminal aliens beinq housed in at-ate prisons 
and jails? How many such criminal aliens are currently in 
prison or jail in the state systems? How does the Department 
coordinate the release of such inmates? 

ANSWER: Local Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS) 
offices have developed, through liaison with State Depart­
ments of Corrections (DOC), various methods of notification 
when suspected aliens enter the State correctional systems. 
INS focuses limited resources on identifying criminal aliens 
at DOC intake centers, locations through which inmates pass 
for initial process~ng. For those facilities where INS is 
unable to have personnel on-site'to identify aliens as they 
enter the corrections systems, INS is notified of suspected 
aliens in the fo~ of hardcopy printouts, received weekly or 
monthly, or through'access to the DOCs' inmate tracking net­
works. 

Maintaining oversight of the numerous local jails is more 
difficult due to limited INS enforcement resources, the 
number of jail locations, and the short time inmates are de­
tained. As with the State institutions, INS identifies 
aliens at many large county jails by either frequent visits 
to interview new inmates suspected of being criminal aliens 
shortly after they enter the facility, or by on-site person­
nel working in the facility to screen aliens as they enter 
the correctional system. Through liaison between local jails 
and nearby INS offices, the Service has established similar 
mechanisms of notification with the local jails. In many 
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instances, INS is unable to oversee the local jails due to 
their number and locations throughout the country. 

There are currently approximately 41,184 foreign-born inmates 
housed in state correctional systems. Each of these cases 
requires investigation in order to determine which ~nmates 
are naturalized citizens, lawfully-admitted permanent 
residents, or criminal aliens subject to deportation on the 
basis of their criminal convictions. It is not. known exactly 
how many foreign-born inmates are incarcerated in the 
country's local jails. The results of a 1991 INS jail survey 
are still being collated and analyzed. 

INS uses detainers to coordinate the release of inmates from 
correctional facilities. Detainers placed on suspected 
aliens request the correctionul facility to notify INS 30 
days prior to the release of the inmates. The 30-day notice 
is necessary to allow time fo~ INS to make available alter­
nate detention space to hold the al iens in INS cu.ptody. 
Advance notice also permits INS to coordinate the location 
of the inmates' release with the location of INS records (A­
files) and prevents the release of criminal aliens into the 
community due to lack of detention space or detention funds. 

INS has also implemented an Institutional Hearing Program 
(IHP) under which deportation hearings are held and proceed­
ings completed in state correctional facilities prior to the 
completion of aliens' sentences. The program is a coopera­
tive effort undertaken by the INS, the Executive Office for 
Immigration Review I and States with large enough incarcerated 
criminal alien populations to justify the costs associated 
with the implementation and maintenance of the program. By 
using the IHP, the Federal Government avoids costs associated 
with the detention of criminal aliens after their release. 

In addition to these efforts, the recently-approved repro­
gramming adds 150 Immigration agent positions to address 
criminal alien problems. In 1992, INS will also begin estab­
lishment of a National Enforcement 9perations Center, which 
will assist Federal, State and local criminal justice 
agencies in the identi f ication of crimina 1 al iens. When 
fully implemented in 1993, this ~enter will be available to 
respond to inquiries regarding apprehended criminal aliens 
on a 24-hour-a-day basis. 

Fraud 

QUESTION: We had almost 1 million bankruptcies in 1991, and 
are likely to have more than a million in 1992. The bank­
ruptcy program. area is called a High Risk area by the 
Administration. Can you describe your overall bankruptcy 
fraud program effort? 

ANSWER: The Internal Revenue Service is one of the nation's 
largest creditors in bankruptcy. Taxes were owed in approxi­
mately 262,000 of the 783,000 bankruptcy cases filed in 1990. 
The influx of bankruptcy cases into the Department's Tax 
Division's civil litigation program is itself proof of the 
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increasing importance of tax claims in the bankruptcy courts: 
civil bankruptcy receipts grew from 6,954 cases in 1987 to 
26,869 cases in 1991 and may reach the 40,000 case level this 
year. 

While we have no reliable statistics on the losses suffered 
by the Internal Revenue Service due to bankruptcy fraud, the 
available evidence indicates that its losses are substantial. 
If, as they claim, VISA and Mastercard lose over $1 billion 
annually to bankruptcy fraud, we believe that the IRS losses 
could be at least as much. 

The Department's Tax Division is currently investigating or 
prosecuting 20 bankruptcy fraud cases where taxpayers have 
attempted to use the bankruptcy laws to evade the collection 
of taxes. . 

The Tax Division is working with the united states Trustees, 
the United states Attorneys and the Internal Revenue Service 
to develop a coordinated effort to identify and prosecute
these violators. Our initial focus is on abuses that have 
occurred in Chapter 13 debt reorganizations. 

criminal cases stemming from tax fraud in bankruptcy will add 
to our criminal docket, rather than replace other criminal 
tax referrals. Therefore, it is critical that we have the 
additional resources needed to prosecute these cases, because 
it is only through successful prosecutions that we can deter 
those who might consider committing bankruptcy fraud in the 
future. 

QUESTION: You are also seekinq resources for beal tb care and 
insurance fraud. What is tbe level of criminal activity in 
tbese areas that warrant such increase initiatives? 

ANSWER: The Justice Department is not a newcomer to the 
battle against health care fraud. In 1986, the Department's 
Economic Crime Council designated health care as one of the 
Department's three top white collar crime-priorities. The 
FBI reports that fraud affecting the costs of health care are 
prevalent in every geographic ar~a of the united states, and 
health care crimes have expanded beyond single health 
provider frauds to organized criminal activity affecting 
public and private health care programs. The General 
Accounting Office has recently reported that health industry 
officials estimate that health care fraud and abuse costs 
approximately $70 billion each year. 

A study conducted by the FBI in the area of insurance company 
insolvencies concluded that the business of insurance is 
uniquely suited to abuse by mismanagement and fraud. 
Moreover, the National Crime Information Bureau has reported 
that losses due to fraud in the property/casualty segment of 
insurance are estimated at $17 billion annually. The 
National Council on Compensation Insurance (NCCI), which 
represents workers' compensation insurance carriers, has 
indicated that for the two months ending March 1, 1992, they 
have identified over $40 million in fraudulent activity. The 
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NceI has reported that the involuntary workmans' compensation 
market lost in excess of $2.4 billion in 1991. The NeCI 
estimates that as much as $1.3 billion of the loss is related 
to fraud on the part of employers. The General Accounting
Office has indicated that it has received reports that within 
the reinsurance industry losses due to fraud are estimated 
between $10 and $20 billion. 

In the area of health care, single defendant prosecutions 
have given way to multi-defendant conspiracy indictments; 
and, rather than "reacting" to isolated complaints, the 
current initiatives include the deployment of unique and 
sophisticated proactive investigative techniques. The FBI's 

'. efforts now focus on the larger crime problems and are 
evidenced by recent successes in: pharmaceutical frauds and 
diversions: medicare frauds; and, medicaid clinic fraud. The 
FBI has also taken a broader approach to heal th care provider 
fraud cases. While it has been recognized that Government 
funded health care frauds are significant criminal problems,
it has been repeatedly shown that providers who defraud the 
Government also defraud commercial insurance carriers. 

Field offices will be able to address Government frauds more 
effectively by investigating the same provider for commercial 
insurance fraud. This approach not only addresses signifi­
cant financial ramifications of heal th care fraud on the 
commercial insurance industry, but also the inherent diffi­
culties in investigating many medicare cases. 

QUESTION: You're seekinq more agents for financial institu­
tion fraud -- what is your assessment of progress to date 
with the over $200 million a year in base resources? 

ANSWER: The following information describes prosecutions of 
"major" frauds against financial institutions covered by 
FIRREA and the Crime Control Act of 1990', for the period 
October 1, 1988, to February 29, 1992. 

(Dollars in millions) 
Credit 

Description S&Ls Banks Unions Total 

Information/Indictments: 644 
Estimated loss: $10,662.02 

1,217 
$2,818.0 

71 
$83.2 

1,932 
$13,563.2 

1 This information was supplied by the 93 offices of 
the united states Attorneys and from the Dallas Bank Fraud 
Task Force. Numbers may be adjusted due to monthly activity, 
improved reporting and the refinement of the data base. 

2 This figure contains a double-count of the loss in 
the Lincoln S&L case. That change, as well as a consider­
able store of new information, will be set forth in our 
soon-to-be-publ ished second quarterly Report to Congress 
entitled "Attacking Financial Institution Fraud." 
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(Dollars in millions) 

. Credit 


l2esc[,igti2D S&Ls Banks unions ~otal 


Defendants charged: 1,093 1,694 90 2,877 
Defendants convicted: 797 1,368 79 2,244 
Defendants acquitted: 58] 26 1 85 
conviction rate: 93.2% 98.0% 98.8% 96.3% 
CEOs/COBs/Pres.

charged: 124 123 8 255 
convicted: 87 110 8 205 
acquitted: 8 1 0 9 
conviction rate: 91.6% 99.1% 100% 95.8% 

Directors/other officers 
charged: 180 392 46 618 
convicted: 151 343 44 538 
acquitted: 5 3 0 8 
Conviction rate: 96.8% 99.1% 100% 98.5% 

sentenced to jail: 490 849 60 1,399 
sentenced wlo jail: 138 276 9 423 
% sentenced to jail: 78% 75.5% 87% 76.8% 

Fines Imposed: $14.867 $5.084 $12.250 $19.96 
Restitution Ordered: $394.413 $322.472 $11.883 $728.768 

Note: . "Major" is defined as (a) the amount of fraud or loss 
was $100,000 or more, (b) the defendant was an officer I 

director, or owner (including shareholder), (c) the schemes 
involved multiple borrowers in the same institution, or (d) 
case involved other major factors. 

The above-cited accomplishments would not have been possible 
if resource enhancements had not been received as requested. 
Rather, the workload would have been impeded, with the result 
being an unacceptable level of underaddressed or unaddressed 
work, or at a minimum, a lengthening of time in bringing 
these cases to a conclusion. This would be further compli­
cated by a greater dissipation of any remaining assets that 
could be seized and forfeited as part of the investigative 
process and by endangering successful prosecutive results 
because of dated evidence and de~eriorating recollections of 
witnesses. The past and current enhancement requests are 
necessary for the proper investigation of financial institu­
tion fraud cases. 

QUESTION: How long will wa have to continue this significant 
level of investment in financial institution fraud? 

ANSWER: The Attorney General has designated financial 
institution fraud as a top priority for the Department of 
Justice in the white collar crime area. We will devote all 
available resources to this most important investigative and 
proseoutive effort as long as the need exists and referrals 
of these types of matters continue. There is no way to 

3 Includes 21 borrowers dismissed in a single case in a 
District Court. 
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predict how long the need for resources at present levels 
will exist, although in 1990 then-Attorney General Thornburgh
predicted a 5 year period would be needed to resolve the 
then-existing caseload -- a caseload that continues to grow. 

United states Trustee Program (Bankruptcy) 

QUESTIONI The Department has identified and ranked wbite­
collar crime as a priority. Wbere does bankruptcy fraud rank 
within white-collar crime? 

ANSWER: The Department has clearly emphasized the importance
of detecting and prosecuting those individuals or entities 
that attempt to defraud the bankruptcy system. The signifi ­
cant increase in the number of bankruptcy cases filed 
nationwide over the past decade has had a correlative effect 
on the opportunity for bankruptcy fraud by private trustees 
who do not meet their responsibilities as fiduciaries as well 
as fraud committed by, or on behalf of debtors. 

Bankruptcy fraud not.only severely impairs the integrity of 
the system, but also impacts the return of estate monies to 
creditors, of which the Federal Government is the largest.
The FBI is placing additional emphasis on bankruptcy fraud 
based on the increasing number of filings, and fraud associ­
ated with those filings. The Department has established the 
aggressive prosecution of bankruptcy fraud as a special 
emphasis area. The Attorney General has given a high 
priority to those efforts that the Department can make 
against white-collar crime operations that significantly
affect the economy, as well as those efforts that may result 
in sUbstantial gain to the Federal Government. The program's
efforts to address the serious problem of bankruptcy fraud 
meets both of these important precepts. 

QUESTION: Describe the Department's response to the qrowinq 
wave of bankruptcies in terms of (1) steps to improve and (2) 
efforts to find and prosecute the private trustees or 
debtors? 

ANSWER: The Department has implemented a myriad of initia­
tives to confront the significant challenges imposed by the 
escalation in the number of bankruptcy cases and instances 
of bankruptcy fraud. These initiatives inclUde the develop­
ment and implementation of uniform reporting requirements on 
private trustees in their administration of cases as well as 
legislative proposals to strengthen the enforcement of the 
Nation's bankruptcy laws. 

The Department has steadfastly taken the position that under 
the Bankruptcy Code, the private trustee is a fiduciary, with 
wide-ranging responsibilities to effectuate the goals of the 
particular chapter under which the case is filed. Conse­
quently, there is a concomitant need to be able to require 
the private trustee to adhere to basic standards. It is from 
this premise that the United States Trustee program has 
implemented policies in supervising private trustees. 
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The program has sought to impose accountability on the 
bankruptcy system. The bankruptcy oversight methodology 
includes conducting audits on private trustee operations, 
establishing uniform reporting requirements relating to the 
private trustee's administration of cases, and examining the 
manner by which a trustee has administered each case. One 
of the resul ts of the new standards of accountability is that 
28 private trustees, or their employees, have been prosecuted 
for embezzling estate funds. 

Establ ishing standards of accountabil i ty and confronting 
those who embezzle estate monies only touches the surface of 
what must be undertaken to uphold the integrity of the 
bankruptcy system. The law requires that the administration 
of an estate be performed expeditiously and in a manner that 
maximizes the return to creditors. Bankruptcy estates must 
not· be administered so that the pr i vate trustee and the 
professionals that perform services for the estate are the 
sale recipients of funds. 

Regrettably, despite the establishment of standards and the 
substantial efforts undertaken to require those who adminis­
ter estates to meet these standards, the bankruptcy system 
continues to suffer from individuals who evade the law's 
mandates. Therefore, to realize the desired effect of the 
broad reforms in the system mandated by the Congress in the 
1978 and 1986 bankruptcy acts, the Department has proposed 
a draft bill to strengthen the program's supervisory and 
enforcement efforts. The draft bill, the Fiduciary standards 
in the Administration of Bankruptcy Estates Act of 1992, 
would enhance significantly the ability to supervise properly 
the increasing number of bankruptcy estates filed nationwide. 

The proposed legislation will amend the existing legislative 
structure to provide the program with the tools necessary to 
impose reform on the bankruptcy system in the near term. 
currently, the program has no unilateral authority to enforce 
campI iance with its pol icies or procedures, nor can it 
rectify departures from the law, unless it goes to court. 
All the program can;currently do is confront these trustees. 
Deterrence is undermined not only by time consuming litiga­
tion, but by the vast range of decisions emanating from the 
courts. The ability of private trustees to ignore, and 
ultimately escape fOOm departures from their responsibilities 
as fiduciaries, undermines the bankruptcy system. 

The draft bill proposed by the Department will enhance the 
supervision of private trustees and their administration of 
cases as well as strengthen the ability of the Government to 
prosecute bankruptcy fraud. The draft bill includes three 
direct enhancements to the supervision of private trustees. 
First, present law will be clarified to require a private 
trustee to maintain records ~nd to make them available to the 
United states Trustee. Second, the draft bill will authorize 
the Attorney General to establ ish the standards for the 
proper administration of bankruptcy cases and to remove 
trustees who depart from those standards. Third, civil 
penalties would be imposed upon those trustees-who depart 
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from the establ ished standards. The proposals to enhance the 
prosecution of bankruptcy fraud include the creation of a new 
bankruptcy fraud offense, modeled after the mail and wire 
fraud statutes, which will eliminate serious gaps in the 
coverage of existing statutes. In addition, the draft bill 
contains amendments to clarify the definitions of the 
individuals and entities covered by existing statutes to 
better ensure the honest administration of bankruptcy 
estates. 

The amendments proposed in the draft bill will allow the 
program to ensure that those who administer bankruptcy cases 
adhere to fiduciary standards. Moreover, in the event that 
circumstances arise that demonstrate a failure to adhere to 
the law, those responsible for the deficiency can be held 
accountable. In addition, these legislative proposals will 
enhance dramatically the ability to maximize the money 
returned to creditors, the largest of whom is the Federal 
Government. 

QUESTION: What additional FBI and United states Attorneys 
resources are planned for tbe bankruptcy area? 

ANSWER: The Department's 1993 budget request includes 16 FBI 
agents to address bankruptcy fraud matters. These agents 
would be assigned to field offices that hav~ identified a 
bankruptcy fraud crime problem. These additional agents 
would permit increased contact with the united states 
Trustees to better coordinate and expand bankruptcy fraud 
investigations. 

The united States Attorneys are planning an additional four 
bankruptcy fraud conferences this year to train civil and 
criminal Assistants united states Attorneys, Assistant United 
States Trustees, FBI agents, and some investigators from 
other interested agencies, such as the Postal service, IRS, 
and the Department of Agriculture. The United states Attor­
neys are also seeking additional resources to address 
bankruptcy *fraud in the 1993 Budget request for the White 
Collar crime program. 

QUESTION: We understand that you' have bankruptcy task forces 
set up in Chicago and Los Angeles. How effective have these 
task forces been? What agencies participate in them? Do you 
think the task forces could be effective in other parts of 
the country? 

ANSWER: The Bankruptcy Task Forces that are established in 
Los Angeles and Chicago are a cooperative effort by the 
united states Trustee's Office, united states Attorney's 
Office, the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), and other 
law enforcement agencies. The role of the united states 
Trustee is t~ detect the fraudulent activity, reconstruct all 
of the cases of the private trustees suspected of embezzling 
estate monies, and building the case to the point of referral 
to the FBI and the united states Attorney. The task forces 
have been effective in the detection I investigat ion, and 

1 
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prosecution of fraud _ cC',nmitted by private trustees and 
debtors in bankruptcy in their respective cities. 

The efforts of the Bankruptcy Task Force jn Los Angeles have 
resulted in the detection and prosecution of a significant
number of instances of bankruptcy fraud. As the Central 
District of California is the largest single district in the 
number of bankruptcy case filings, and one where sizable 
assets are involved, the dollar amount of fraud is substan­
tial. The problem is that few, if any, of these cases are 
prosecuted. 

The dramatic increase in the number of bankruptcy filings 
over the past aecade has been accompanied by an increase in 
the number of fraudulent bankruptcy schemes by, or on behalf 
of, debtors. The types of schemes uncovered by the program 
include: 1) the concealment of assets; 2) repeated bankrupt­
cy filings in which debtors make false declarations on their 
petition such as denying previous filings; 3) planned 
bankruptcies which occur in the traditional "bustout" 
scenario in which a company obtains merchandise on credit 
with the intent to sell it and keep the proceeds without 
paying suppliers; and 4) "petition mills" which lure custom­
ers with promises to solve their credit problems, charge them 
hundreds of dollars while inducing them to sign documents 
they often don't understand, and then improperly file for 
bankruptcy on behalf of the unsuspecting debtors. 

In addition to detecting and rectifying instances of debtor 
fraud, it is a major responsibility of the program to 
confront those individuals who do not meet their responsibil­
ities under the Bankruptcy Code. The process of detecting 
instances of fraud and building the case to the point of 
referral to the FBI and ultimately the United states Attorney 
for prosecution is time intensive. The 1993 budget attempts 
to establish the foundation for enhancing the United states 
Trustee's efforts in confronting bankruptcy fraud throughout 
the system. A commitment of resources in the near future is 
vital to the ultimate success of this effort to sustain the 
integrity of the bankruptcy system. The significant number 
of bankruptcy cases currently active in the system and the 
continual escalation in bankruptcy filings, enhances the 
opportunity for fraud to occur. The United states Trustees 
must be able to send the clear message to private trustees 
who do not carry out their duties as fiduciaries and to 
debtors who attempt to defraud the system, that fraudulent 
activity will not be tolerated. 

QUESTION: What 'kind of system did you inherit from the 
courts when you took over the proqram nationwide in 19867 
What effect has it had on your proqress in institutinq your 
proqram? 

ANSWER: The Bankruptcy Judges, Family Farmer, and united 
states Trustee Act of 1986 (pub. L. 99-554) expanded the 
united States Trustee program on a nationwide basis effective 
July 25, 1987. The program completed the expansion in 1989 
under the transitional provisions in the Act. The legacy 
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inherited by the United states Trustees may be characterized 
as a nationwide patchw~rk of practices lacking any semblance 
of uniformity and steeped in local customs and procedures., 
At its best, the previous system basically focused on two 
phases of the bankruptcy, the time following the filing of 
a bankruptcy petition and the time at the close of the case 
when it reviewed the manner in which the private trustee 
proposed to distribute the estate funds. Little guidance or 
oversight was provided during the intervening and most 
important periods of the case administration. 

Under the previous system, deficiencies were either not 
discovered, or were revealed only when a case was about to 
close and there was inadequate money to distribute. In 
general, the system lacked institutional standards of 
accountability for its own oversight responsibilities, and 
in turn failed to hold those involved in the process account­
able for theirs. 

When the nationwide expansion began in 1987, the United 
states TruS,.tee program encountered circumstances in the 
supervision of private trustees far beyond departing from 
fiduciary standards. Vast numbers of dormant bankruptcy 
cases were allowed to languish on the court's dockets for 
years. In fact, some trustees were unaware of cases being 
assigned to them and, in at least one judicial district, 
trustees had never been appointed to administer the cases. 
Reporting requirements regarding the administration of 
estates were virtually non-existent, as were the maintenance 
of record-keeping procedures. Trustees were underbonded and, 
in some cases, not bonded at all. Bankruptcy estate funds 
were often commingled and were not required to be placed in 
an interest bearing account, as cash or checks were usually 
maintained in the trustees file cabinets. Little or no 
guidance was provided to private trustees and chapter 11 
debtors-in-possession regarding what was expected of them. 
Appointments of private trustees were made without any review 
of their backgrounds. Moreover, audits of the private 
trustees were not performed in order to obtain an independent 
assessment of whether adequate internal and financial 
controls were instituted and maintained. Far from having any 
ability to approach a structure of accountability for those 
purporting to be fiduciaries, the previous system symbolized 
clearly the immense discrepancy from what the law demanded 
and reality. Most dramatically, since the program expanded, 
28 private trustees or employees of trustees have been 
prosecuted for embezzling estate monies. 

Beyond the lack of any supervisory process was the fact that 
the system had been committed to those who strayed far from 
their fiduciary responsibilities. Thus, when the program 
began its expansion effort in 1987, there was not a clear 
understanding of the degree of effort necessary to implement 
those mandates. Consequently, the personnel resources 
required by the program were severely under-estimated when 
the initial staffing allocation was developed for the 
implementation of the nationwide program. Moreover, the 
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immense def iciencies of the previous system delayed the 
progress of the program in its oversight responsibilities.
The united states Trustees had to perform background reviews 
of the private trustees I train the trustees on how to 
maintain records so that they were auditable by the Depart­
ment's Inspector General and by private accounting firms. 
The program has made significant strides in the past several 
years to enhance its oversight responsibilities of private 
trustees and their administration of cases. However, there 
are serious challenges that still face the bankruptcy system.
The 1993 President's budget reflects the Department's 
commitment to continuing to enhance the oversight of bank­
ruptcy administration that the Congress has mandated to the 
united states Trustee Program. 

Funding from National Drug Control policy Office 

QUESTION: Justice bas been receiving about $28 million, for 
its own use, from the Drug Czar for the High Intensity Drug
Trafficking Areas initiative. Your 1993 bu4get doesn't re­
flect a continuing receipt of tbese fun4s. 

Assuming the Drug Czar receives High Intensity Drug Traf­
ficking Area fun4s in 1993 and the Department receives its 
share, pleasl explain what tbe Department does with $28 
million each year and how the Higb Intensity Drug Trafficking 
Areas initiative relates to an4 Bupplements the organized 
crime Drug Enforcement Task Force program. 

ANSWER: The funding level prov~ded to the Department for the 
metropolitan HIOTA areas is dependent upon the total HIOTA 
funding Congress provides. Initial planning guidance for the 
progra~'with respect to 1993 is based on the assumption that 
funding levels will at least remain the same as 1992, if not 
increase slightly. The metropolitan HIOTA Coordinators are 
currently basing their initial 1993 requests on a $28 million 
total for the four metropolitan HIDTAs. Generally, these 
resources would be used to expand existing HIDTA initiatives. 

Funds made availabl~ to both Federal and state and local law 
enforcement agencies in the metropolitan HIOTAs are used to 
supplement a variety of mUlti-agency task fprce type opera­
tions. Emphasis has been placed on efforts that focus on 
money laundering, if'\telligence, and drug-related violent gang 
crimes. HIDTA funds have permitted the expansion of investi­
gative efforts resulting in more OCOETF quality cases being 
prosecuted in the four metropolitan areas. 

The Department proposes initiatives in each of the four 
metropolitan HIDTAs that respond to the Administration's 
policy guidance and at the same time address the strategy 
developed for each HIOTA. These individual initiatives 
consist of multi-agency proposals that focus on dismantling 
major drug organizations. A review of the funding requested 
for each initiative is conducted by ONOCP. Once ONDCP 
t-eviews ttte initiatives as being consistent with the National 
Drug strategy, funding is transferred to the Department of 
Justice. 
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The $28 million in Federal funding is specifically used for 
various operational support needs and equipment. HIDTA 
funding is not used for salaries of Federal agents or 
attorneys, but permanent change of station and transfer costs 
have been funded, as have administratively uncontrollable 
overtime (AUO) costs. 

Within the Department, the HIDTA program is actually a 
funding mechanism that augments the OCOETF program. HIOTA 
funding can make a difference by providing operational 
support to task force operations that focus on major drug­
related organizations and offenses. Virtually all cases 
developed as a result of the infusion of HIDTA resources will 
be prosecuted as OCDETF cases. HIOTA funding has given the 
Department's successful OCOETF program an added boost, 
allowing proven techniques to be applied to major drug 
organizations in the key HIOTA areas. 

050 Funding for Justice Accounts 

QUESTION: I see that you are requesting about $250 million 
in 1993 under the defense discretionary area. Over $170 
million is related to the Radiation compensation Trust Fund 
and its administration and $80 million is labeled the special 
Program of the FBI. 

How were you able to convince the Administration these 
ini tiatives fall under the defense ver·sus domestic discre­
tionary category of spending? 

ANSWER: A decision was made, during the 1993 budget process, 
to realign resources among budget functions, where appropri­
ate and when in compliance with the Budget Enforcement Act. 

Funds were appropriated through the Department of Defense 
(DOD) in 1992 for the Radiation Exposure Compensation Trust 
Fund because the actions of DOD created the need £or the 
program. Therefore, although Justice administers the Fund, 
it remains appropriate for it to be funded from defense 
discretionary resources in 1993. 

Historically, all of the FBI's resources have been included 
under the Domestic Discretionary category, or the 750 
(Administration of Justice) budget function. A portlon of 
the FBI's Foreign counterintelligence Program can, cate~~ri­
cally, be defined as supporting national security. In addi­
tion, with the changes taking place in the geo-political 
world, the FBI is in the midst of a realignment of Foreign 
counterintelligence program resources focusing on new and 
revised strategies that support national defense goals and 
objectives. 

A new initiative, called the "Special Program", is being es­
tablished under the Defense Discretionary Category, or the 
050 budget function to capture the national defense-related 
resources within the FBI. It consists of a base adjustment 
of $71,100,000, 578 positions (including 354 agents) and 565 
workyears from the 751 budget function to the 050 budget 
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function. In addition, a program enhancement of $8,900,000, 
5 positions (including 4 agents) and 1 workyear is requested 
for the Advanced Telephony Program, now located in the 050 
budget function. In total, the 1993 request for the "Special
Program" in the 050 budget function is $80,000,000, 583 
positions (including 358 agents) and 566 workyears. 

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR DANIEL K. INOUYE 

Redress Questions 

QUESTION: In' its 1993 budget, the Department proposes to 
eliminate the education component of the Civil Liberties Act 
of 1988 (Public Law 100-383). 

Wbat is the Department's justification for the elimination 
of the education component, especially in light of anti-Asian 
American sentiments? 

ANSWER: There are three reasons underlying our recommen­
- dation for the elimination of the educational component of 

the Act. First, the ~ize of the Federal deficit constrains 
our ability to provide funding for this program. second, we 
believe that the Federal G~vernment has supported, and will 
continue to support, activities that serve to educate Ameri­
cans about the internment. For example I the Smithsonian 
Institution has established a permanent exhibit at the 
National Museum of American History on the internment of 
Japanese Americans. In addition, on March 3, 1992, President 
Bush signed legislation to designate the Manzanar Relocation 
center as a National Historic Landmark and to establish a 
series of other landmarks of historic interest to Japanese 
Americans. Finally, there have been a number of private 
efforts, largely within the Japanese American community, to 
present information about the internment through forums, 
films, publications, and the like. 

QUESTION: The Department's budget proposal requests an addi­
tional $250 million to address the estimated 12,500 increase 
in eligible recipients. In add! tion, the Department proposes 
to terminate the Civil Liberties Public Education Fund to the 
date by which all funds have been expended or by 
september 30, 1994. 

How confident is the Department that the projected number for 
the increase will not extend beyond the 12,500 eliqible 
recipients? 

ANSWER: The Office of Redress Administration has not 
completed the verification process for all potentially" 
eligible individuals. Thus it is important to remember that 
our estimate of 75,000 is just that -- an estimate. We 
expect to have a more accurate estimate within the next few 
months, as our verification process nears completion. 

QUESTION: If an accurate fiqure is difficult to obtain at 
this point in time, would the Department want Congress to au­
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thorize additional funds (above the $250 million) to ensure 
that all eligible recipients are covered under the program. 

ANSWER: We do not recommend amending our request at this 
time. However, if we determine that additional funds are 
needed, we will notify Congress after clearing the request 
through the Office of Management and Budget. 

QUESTION: What is the Department's justification for 
terminating tbe civil Liberties Public Education Fund by 
September 30, 19941 

ANSWER: The Department believes that its outreach programs 
have been quite effective and that all eligible individuals 
have been located and paid more quickly than was anticipated 
at the time the Act was passed. A related proposal in our 
draft legislation will allow the Department an additional 180 
days after the final payment from the Fund to complete phase­
down activ i ties of the Off ice of Redress Administration 
(ORA), which was established to implement the 1988 Act. 
These activities would include archiving case files, as 
required by the Act, inventorying equipment, and securing the 
computer system operated by ORA. 

Current law requires that the fund terminate the earlier of 
August 10, 1998 or when all funds have been disbursed. 

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR DALE BUMPERS 

Immigration and Naturalization service 

QUESTION: Mr. Attorney General, tbe current controversy over 
the stream of Haitians attempting to make their way to the 
uni ted States bas generated much debate over the proper 
definition of a refugee. How much is the processing of all 
these people costing? Bow much will it cost to admit and 
process those who are deemed to be true refugees under your 
current reading of the standard? If they are true refugees, 
what role should cost play in ~etermining whether to admit 
them? 

ANSWER: The Haitians who are being intercepted at sea and 
brought to the Naval Base at Guantanamo Bay, Cuba, are being 
processed as applicants for political asylum. Both refugees 
and asylees are defined as persons who are unable or unwill ­
ing to return to their country of nationality, or to seek the 
protection of that country because of persecution or a well ­
founded fear of persecution based on race, religion, nation­
ality, membership in a particular social group, or political 
opinion. The distinction between a refugee and an asylee is 
that an asylee is one who is physically present in the United 
states or at a port-of-entry. A refugee is any person who 
is outside his or her country of nationality, but not in the 
Uni ted states when they make their request for refugee 
status. As of June 30, 1992, political asylum pre-screening 
interviews were completed for some 38,007 Haitians at a cost 
of approximately $3.10 million. This i.s the INS's cost 
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including personnel and support costs at Guantanamo Bay,
Cuba. 

As of June JO, 1992, some 11,119 Haitians had been able to 
demonstrate a credible fear of persecution if they were to 
be returned to Haiti. The approximate cost of processing 
these individuals' political asylum cases once they arrive 
in the United states is an additional $1.90 million. 

cost is not a consideration when determining whether an 
individual with a valid asylum claim should be admitted to 
the United states. 

Violent crime Initiat~ 

QUESTION: Many 0: tbe agents involved in counterespionage 
activities are to be moved to anti-gang activities in cities 
around the country, including Little Rock. I welcome the 
added attention to the pressing problem of gang activity, but 
I am concerned that there isn't some element of trying to 
find something, anything for these people to do to avoid 
budget cuts in these tight budgetary times. Would you 
comment on that? 

ANSWER: In response to the initiative of President Bush and 
Attorney General Barr to combat the spiraling incidences of 
violence plaguing communities throughout this Nation, 
Director William s. Sessions established crimes of violence 
as one of the FBI's national priorities and made the assess­
ment that a reprogramming of JOO special agents from the 
Foreign counterintelligence (FCI) program was appropriate. 

On August 11, 1991, the Uniform Crime Report (UCR) released 
the 1990 statistics for crime in the united States, which 
revealed that violent crimes increased by 11 percent over 
1989, 22 percent since 1986, and 34 percent since 1981. 

According to the FBI Training Division's National center for 
the Analysis of Violent Crime, in 1960 there were over 8,000 
homicides in the United states. In 1991, we experienced over 
23,000 homicides. While the dra'stic increase in homicides 
is nearly three-fold, what is alarming is the overall 
declining solution rate. That is, the percentage of cases 
that are cleared by law enforcement. In 1961, the solution 
rate was 93 percent. In contrast, the solution rate in 1991 
declined to 67 percent, and is expected to be even lower in 
1992. Nearly 7,000 homicide cases from calendar year 1991, 
remain unsolved. 

The decision to reprogram 300 special ag~nts from the FeI 
Program to the Violunt Crimes and Major Offenders Program in 
1992 was based on a current assessment reflecting these 
increases in crimes of violence and changes in the national 
security threat resulting from recent world events. This 
reprogramming decision will enhance the FBI's Violent crime 
and Major Offenders Program efforts to assist Federal, state 
and local efforts and will facilitate the creation of FBI­
directed Federal gang task forces to combat the increase in 
violent street crimes. The FBI's "Safe Streets" initiative 
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is designed to complement existing Federal, state and local 
investigative resources that are already in place and, 
additionally, provide a vehicle for the initiation of an 
investigation where there are no current investigations being
conducted and a need exists. In summary, the need for an 
enhanced effort against violent crime existed far before the 
reprogramming was contemplated. 

War on Drugs 

QUESTION: Where do we stand on the "War on Drugs"? What are 
we getting for all the billions we are throwing at this 
problem? Don't we l need to direct lIlore of our resources 
toward ourbing demand in the United states? 

ANSWER: The scope of this Nation's "War on Drugs" is one 

that cannot be won overnight but through a sustained and 

comprehensive attack on many fronts. The President's 1992 


'National Drug control strategy emphasizes a balanced, inte­

grated strategy focusing on both supply reduction through law 

enforcement, and demand reduction through prevention, 

education, and treatment. The Strategy states that "treat­

ment and education stand little chance of succeeding if they 

must compete in a neighborhood where drug dealers flourish 
 • on every corner." 

The overall objective of the President's strategy is to re­
duce drug use. This can be accomplished by reducing both the 
supply of and demand for drugs. Reducing the demand for 
drugs can be accomplished by preventing and deterring new and 
casual users as a primary objective, and by treating existing 
users. Reducing the supply of drugs can be accomplished by 
sharpening the focus of the attack on drug trafficking 
'organizations, first by identifying the principal organiza­
tions and then by developing and implementing specific plans 
to dismantle those organizations. 

Progress continues in this "war." For example, between 1988 
and 1991, the following accomplishments have been aChieved: 

Current overall drug use dl;'opped 13 percent: current 
adolescent drug use dropped 27 percent. 

Occasional use of cocaine dropped 22 percent; adolescent 
cocaine use dropped an astounding 63 percent. 

Current users of marijuana dropped by about 2 million 
--~--since 1988, a drop of over 16 percent. 

Among persons 12 to 17 years of age, current use of any 
illicit drug is down more than 25 percent since 1988, 
and, according to the High School Senior survey, drug use 
by high school seniors has dropped to its lowest level 
since the survey began in 1975. 

Student approval of occasional marijuana and cocaine use 
dropped by 29 percent and 47 percent respectively. 
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Federal drug seizures in 1991 continued to be sUbstan­
tial, with figures totaling several hundred thousands of 
pounds of cocaine, heroin, and marijuana seizures. 

simply put, our efforts have been reaching the casual user 
and overall drug use is down. However, because the hard-core 
addict is harder to reach, this is not the time to reduce our 
efforts. As was mentioned earlier, only through collective 
efforts by the Government, private sector, families, church­
es, and communities can we continue to reguce drug use in 
this country in the future. 

In summary, supply reduction through law enforcement is 
obviously not the only answer to this Nation's drug problem.
Drug demand reduction through treatment, education and moral 
suasion is an essential part of the solution as well. 
Enhanced resources are justified on both fronts for 1993. 

Missjssippi River Delta 

QUESTION: Mr. Attorney General, t~o years ago this Subcom­
mittee asked the Bureau of Prisons to consider the benefits 
and impact ot locating Federal prisons in the lower Missis­
sippi River delta area. As a result of the BOP's study, a 
decision was made to locate two prisons in the delta. Since 
the real economic benefit to the delta won't be felt until 
construction beqins on tbe facilities, would you estimate 
wben construction will begin? Will tbe Department of Justice 
and the Bureau of Prisons make every etfort to qet tbese 
tacili ties coapleted as quickly as possible? Are there plans 
to locate more facilities in tbe delta, or to increase tbe 
si.e of the facilities that are nov under consideration? 

ANSWER: Actually, the Bureau of Prisons, pursuant to the 
Delta study, made a commitment to move forward on the 
environmental impact statement (EIS) for correctional 
facilities in three sites: Yazoo City, MS; Forrest City, AR; 
and Pollock, LA. The EIS process has already begun at the 
first two sites, and we have conducted the initial site 
investigation on the third. 

The Bureau of Prisons anticipates that site preparation at 
Yazoo City and Forrest city can begin in mid-1993 with major 
construction commencing in the Fall of 1993. The Department
of Justice and the Bureau of Prisons will make every effort 
to complete these facilities as timely and cost-effectively 
as possible. We are currently reviewing our capacity needs 
by security level and geographic distribution. 

QUESTION: The two facilities in tbe lower Mississippi delta 
areas are the same size, 662 beds, but the oonstruction 
request for one is double tbe amount of the other. Would you
please desoribe wbat is planned for the~two facilities and 
briefly explain why one is so mucb more expensive than the 
other? 

ANSWER: Our 1993 request includes full funding for the 
Mississippi facility and funding to initiate design and site 
work for the Arkansas facility. The balance of the Arkansas 
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funding will be included in future budget requests. The full 
funding cost for Yazoo city, Mississippi, is $79,603,000 and 
the full funding cost for Forrest City, Arkansas, is 
$76,603,000. 

QUESTION: The Bureau of Prisons is planninq a medical center 
and camp with 750 beds at an undetermined site. When 
selecting- the site for that facility, will BOP take into 
consideration the cost benefits that would be derived from 
obtaininq an existinq medical facility? 

ANSWER: When planning the development and activation of new 
facilities, the BOP always weighs the options of acquisition, 
conversion or new construction. Where a viable, cost­
effective acquisition or conversion exists, it has been the 
BOP's historic practice to utilize these alternatives instead 
of new construction. Due to the unique combination of 
security and medical requirements of a correctional medical 
institution, the acquisition or conversion options are 
necessarily limited, especially in the geographic portions 
of the country where our greatest need exists, the northeast 
and west. Several of the military properties on the base 
closure list have hospitals that may provide conversion 
alternatives, and the BOP is actively exploring these with 
the Department of Defense. 

QUESTION: I am pleased to see that the Bureau of Prisons is 
planninq to aoquire and renovate surplus facilities sucb as 
former military bases. Wbat criteria will tbe BOP take into 
oonsideration in selectinq vhich bases to acquire? 

ANSWER: We have applied our standard site selection criteria 
to bases on both base closure lists 1 and 2, and selected 
approximately 39 bases for further consideration. At this 
time, we have targeted bases in those areas of the country 
where projections indicate the greatest number of inmates 
will come into our system in the future, and in those areas 
where our existing facilities are experiencing overcrowding. 

Additionally, our selection criteria identified bases with 
existing correctional facilities' and hospitals which are of 
the size that could be considered for cost-effective conver­
sion to Federal correctional use. 

QUESTIONS SUBMIITED BY SENATOR FRANI{ R. LAUTENBERG 

Weed and Seed Program 

QUESTION: Bow vill localities be selected to participate in 
tbe Administration'. proposed W.ed and See4 Proqram? Wbo 
viII .ake tbe selection decisions? What criteria vill be 
used? 

ANSWER: In 1992, the Department will fund Weed and Seed 
demonstration projects in 16 cities. Factors that were 
considered in selecting the 16 cities invited to participate 
under the limited competition included: the existence of a 
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severe crime problem within the city; a demonstrated presence
of successful Department of Justice and/or other anti-drug 
programs; the potential for strong and active community group
participation; a geographic diversity of sites; and a balance 
of large and mid-size cities. For 1993, the Department is 
considering holding a National Competition. 

For 1993, the President's budget proposes a substantially­
expanded program. Under the Attorney General's leadership, 
the Office of National Drug Control Policy and the Depart­
ments of Labor, Education, Health and Human services, 
Transportation, Agriculture, and Housing and Urban Develop­
ment will coordinate social services and community assistance 
programs. The Attorney General will solicit plans from state 
and local governments to revitalize neighborhoods using 
programs administered by these agencies and will review and 
approve these plans in conSUltation with the Federal agency 
to which the funds are appropriated. 

Pursuant to program guidelines promulgated by the Attorney 
General, local appl icants will submit proposals to the 
Department of Justice. The precise criteria that will be 
used in the 1993 selection process is currently undergoing 
refinement by representatives of the involved Federal 
agencies but the final criteria can be expected to include 
the following factors: 

Identify existing Federal, state and local resources for 
the targeted community that will be dedicated to the Weed 
and Seed effort. 

Demonstrate a working partnership among law enforcement 
agencies, including local prosecutors, and between law 
enforcement and community service providers. 

Identify private sector resources, including corporate 
contributions and individual commitments, to be included 
in the Weed and Seed effort. 

Demonstrate a balanced, comprehensive plan that addresses 
getting violent offenders off. the streets, supports drug 
and crime prevention, and includes other efforts at 
neighborhood revitalization through strategies to create 
jobs and opportunities. 

Target previously-designated Enterprise Zones with 
documented drug, gang and violent crime problems. 

QUESTION: I understand that this proqram has already been 
implemented in Trenton, New Jersey. Do you anticipate that 
any other New Jersey localities would benefit by the funds 
requested for 1993? 

ANSWER: The Weed and Seed project in Trenton, New Jersey, 
is targeted at four neighborhoods. This project is pro­
ceeding with very good results. If competition for 1993 
funding is open nationwide, other cities in New Jersey would 
be eligible to compete. 

52-774 0 - 92 - 9 
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QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR WARREN RUDMAN 


Weed and Seed Initiative 


QUESTION: In 1991, the Department began a Weed and Seed 
Initiative at three sites (weeding out crime and seeding the 
community to revitalize the economic structure of the 
neighborhood) • Last year, the Subcommittee approved $9 
million to expand this initiative. The 1993 budget requests 
a total of $30 million for Weed and Seed -- $20 million for 
Uni ted states Attorneys' law enforcement efforts and $10 
million in the Office of Justice Proqrams for community
policinq efforts. However, this is small potatoes compared 
to the '470 million in IIseed lDoney" requested throuqh other 
Departments and aqencies. 

Are Secretaries Alexander, Sullivan, Martin, and Kemp fully 
committed to this initiative? 

ANSWER: All Federal agencies participating in the Weed and 
Seed program are committed to making this effort a success. 
The Secretaries of the Departments of Education (OEd), Health 
and Human Services, Labor (DOL), Housing and Urban Develop­
ment (HUD), Agriculture and Transportation are fully commit­
ted and enthusiastically supportive of the Weed and Seed 
program. A Weed and Seed interagency working group composed 
of representatives from each of these agencies meets on a 
weekly basis with representatives' of the Department of 
Justice to discuss and develop the Weed and Seed implementa­
tion strategy and procedures for 1993. Further, many of 
these agencies are working aggressively with their grant 
recipients in an effort to encourage them to target resources 
to the pilot sites-funded by the Department of Justice in 
1991 and 1992. These resources include Public Housing Drug 
Elimination Grants at HUD; Job Training Partnership Act re­
sources and Youth opportunities Unlimited demonstration 
grants at DOLi and Chapter 1, School Improvement, vocational 
Education, Impact Aid, and Even Start resources at OEd. 
Additionally, both of the pilot sites funded by the Depart­
ment of Justi\-::e in 1991, Trenton, New Jersey and Kansas City, 
Missouri., are working with regional offices of Federal 
agenci~s to secure resources for their Weed and Seed pro­
jects. 

QUESTION: Are you' aware of any opposition to the "Seed 
component" of the initiative? 

ANSWER: The Office of Justice Programs (OJP) has been 
working with national organizations to address issues they 
initially raised regarding implementation of the program and 
the selection of cities for Weed and Seed funding. Those 
issues were fully addressed by OJP and the organizations are 
now supportive of the program. At all levels of government 
-- Federal, State and local -- there is full recognition that 
success of the Weed and Seed program can only be achieved by 
linking social service programs with law enforcement efforts. 
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QUESTION: Can the initiative succeed if the "seed" monies 
are. Dot provided? 

ANSWER: Seed programs are essential to the success of the 
program. The Weed and Seed program includes four elements: 
(1) Suppression -- which builds on a partnership among law 
enforcement agencies and consists primarily of enforcement, 
adjudication, prosecution and supervision activities designed 
to target, apprehend and incapacitate violent street crimi­
nals who terrorize neighborhoods: (2 ) Community-Oriented 
Policing -- which operates in support of intensive law 
enforcement suppression and provides a "bridge" to the 
prevention, intervention and treatment as well as neighbor­
hood reclamation and revitali~ation components; (3) Preven­
tion, Intervention and Treatment -- which focuses on provid­
ing activities such as youth services, school programs, 
community programs, and support groups designed to develop 
positive community attitudes toward combatting narcotics use 
and trafficking: and (4) Neighborhood Restoration -- which 
consists of programs that bring about economic development 
and provide economic, educational, recreational and other 
vital opportunities along with enhanced living conditions and 
long-term neighborhood revitalization. The effectiveness of 
Weed and Seed is dependent on a coordinated effort by law 
enforcement, community groups and social service agencies, 
government and private, to work together to revitalize dis­
tressed neighborhoods in a fully comprehensive manner. 
Resources provided by the Federal Government are important 
in the early stages of Weed and Seed implementation; however, 
the ul timate responsibil i ty for long-term economic and social 
improvements rests with state and local governments and the 
communities, churches, schools, and families. 

QUESTION: The bill language giving the Attorney General 
authority over Weed and Seed monies appropriated to other 
departments is liable to be controversial. Is the bill 
language necessary or can you work at ,a ~abinet level to 
carry out the initiative while leaving administration of 
specific programs to the Departments which would otherwise 
run those programs? 

ANSWER: An interagency working group has been established 
at the Federal ~vel to determine and establish procedures 
for the operation and implementation of the Weed and Seed 
program. At this time, it is envisioned that each Federal 
agency will be responsible for the administration of its own 
grant programs. 

Gasoline Excise Tax Avoidance Schemes 

Question: Your 1993 request for the Tax Division includes 
an increase of 10 positions and $431,000 to support a 
criminal enforcement initiativel directed at investigating and 
prosecuting individuals and corporations engaqed in motor 
fuel excise tax evasion. You cite the involvement of the 
four New York orqanize4 crime families in evasion schemes 
such as a "daisy chain" where a bootlegger purchases gasoline
and moves it on paper down a chain of dummy corporations. 
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The examples oited in your justification took place in the 
early to aid-1980'8. The 1986 Tax Reform Act chanqed the 
colleotion point for qasoline taxes. That Act required 
qasoline excise taxes to be oollected upon removal from the 
r_finery. Xn your view, haa the chanqe in the collection 
point made by the Tax Reform Aot put an end of the sohemes 

. 	described in your justifioatioD which occurred in the early 
to mid 80'8, or are there recent examples of evasion achemes 
as well? 

ANSWER: The 1986 Act had little or no impact in stemming
gasoline tax evasion. Al though that statute generally 
imposed the tax on the removal or sale of gasoline by refin­
ers, importers or terminal operators, it exempted from 
taxation all bulk transfers of gasoline within the terminal 
to holders of registration cex:tificates. -Thus, the 1986 
statute permitted the tax-free transfer of gasoline not only 
between terminals, but also among registered sellers prior 
to the gasoline's leaving the terminal at the rack. 

The exception applicable to transfers between holders of 
registration certificates was exploited by criminals, who 
used forged, stolen, or fraudulently-obtained registrations 
to facilitate the tax-free transfer of gasoline. These tax­
free transfers allowed for the continued use of "burn" 
companies and daisy chain schemes. 

Nor have the 1988 statutory changes prevented evasion 
schemes. They continued the system of exemptions froll' 
taxation that had been exploited by criminals under prior 
law. 

The 1988 rules added an exception that permits the tax-free 
transfer of diesel fuel among registered sellers, and many 
of the schemes employed to evade taxes on gasoline are now 
being used to evade taxes on diesel fuel. In addition, a 
SUbstantial portion of diesel fuel tax evasion is attribut­
able to the fraudulent mIslabelling of certain kinds of 
petroleum products -- for example, we have uncovered schemes 
in which sellers have labeled diesel fuel as home heating oil 
(which is tax-exempt) -- or outright smuggling. still other 
schemes involve "splash blenders," who dilute No.2 diesel 
fuel with substances like mineral oil or flammable toxic 
waste and then sell the increased volume of diluted fuel 
without paying the applicable taxes. 

We do not have SUfficient data to determine whether the 1990 
statutory amendments changing some collection procedures are 
likely to have any effect on reducing evasion. These 
amendments did not, however, change any of the rules regard­
ing diesel fuel. with 54 criminal investigations pending 
concerning post-1986 Act violations of the gasoline excise 
tax provisions and more investigations being initiated each 
month by the IRS and the FBt, we believe that the modest 
increases we have requested are required to deal with the 
expected inventory involving both pre- and post-1990 Act 
cases. 
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Facilities 2000 

QUESTION: You are requesting an increase of $6,357,000 to 
continue implementation of tbe Facilities 2000 program wbich 
will consolidate the Department/a components, acquire new 
space, and renovate the Main Justice Building over a 10-year 
period. Your budget submission indicates that tbe total 
estimated cost uf this program, subject to GSA's prospectus 
process, is $850 million to $1 billion over the ten-year
period. It further notes that Justice's share of those costs 
is estimated to be $125 million, subject to further negotia­
tion. 

What kinds of things are included in your share of these 
costs, and is it reasonable to expect Justice, rather than 
GSA, to pay for them? 

ANSWER: The Department I s estimated costs are for those items 
which GSA, according to the Federal Property Management 
Regulations, requires the component occupying the space to 
pay. The majority, though not all, of these costs are 
related to replacement of technology-driven systems such as 
telecommunications, security, automated data networks and 
emergency power systems. In replacing these systems, there 
is frequently an upgrade to the current technology. Requir­
ing agencies to fund these items places their approval with 
the agency's authorizing and appropriation committees which 
have specific oversight as opposed to the GSA committees. 
This reinforces the oversight of the appropriate committees, 
and, therefore, the Department considers this a reasonable 
method of funding. 

Parole Commission -- Alternative Sanctions Demonstration 

QUESTION: The Parole Commission's request includes $72,000 
for a pilot project in the Washington, D.C. - Baltimore area 
to be developed in conjunction with the united states Proba­
tion Office and the Bureau of Prisons to identify technical 
parole violations (defined as mostly illegal drug use 
violations) and develop sanctions, other than parole revo­
cation. 

Specifically I what kind of technical violations will the 
project address? 

ANSWER: The technical violations addressed by the project 
include the following: substance abuse problems, marginal 
offenses such as traffic violations or petty theft, failure . 
to report as directed by the United states Probation Office, 
failure to obtain or maintain employment, leaving the 
district without permission, non-payment of fines, restitu­
tion or child support. 

QUESTION: What kinds of alternative sanctions are envi­
sioned? 

ANSWER: Technical Parole Violator Sanctions centers are 
live-in centers that function much the same as "halfway 
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houses'; do for prisoners being released from incarceration. 
The sanctions center provides a final opportunity for the 
parolee to remain out of prison and maintains a high level 
of control. 

QUESTION: with drug abuse being tbe driving force of the 
violent crime in this city, are there implications for tbe 
community of alternative aanctions for these violators? 

ANSWER: Substance abuse problems yield the largest number 
of technical violations among the potential sUbjects. It is 
believed that the intensive supervision and control exercised 
by this program would lead to long-term reductions in drug 
abuse violations among those on parole with a corresponding 
reduction in the level of violence. However, since violent 
parole violations do not qualify as technical violations, the 
impact of this program on the level of violence is not great. 
The real benefits of this program are families preserved, 
recidivism rates lowered, cost reductions from a lowered rate 
of re-incarceration, and a focus on treatment and rehabilita­
tion for non-violent offenders. 

QUESTION: From a policy standpoint, are we establishing a 
different standard far parolees who abuse druqs thau for 
those who are subject to the sentencing quidelines and new 
mandatory minimums? 

ANSWER: The technical violations criteria are not designed 
to establ is.h a different standard between parolees and those 
subject to the sentencing guidelines. The types of viola­
tions that will be referred to the Sanctions (",pnters will be 
technical and/or minor law violations which \yoU ld not be 
comparable to the types of offenses punishable under the 
sentencing guidelines or subject to a mandatory minimum 
prosecution. The philosophy of this program is quick 
treatment of problem parolees in the community rather than 
returning these non-violent persons to prison. 

Lapse Rates -- AKA Camel's Nose Under the Tent 

QUESTION: The new positions requested in your budget~ with 
few exceptions, are lapsed at a 75-percent ra+.e. It's a 
classic case of qettinq the camel's nose under the tent. The 
Subcommittee pays for the nose this year and the rest of the 
camel in 1994. For the record, please provide the following 
on an aqency by agency basis: 

The costs associated with the same number of new positions 
at a so-percent laps•• 

The 1994 costs which will be incurred as an "adjustment to 
base" if the Subcommi ttee were to approve all of the new 
positiQns included in the 1993 request. 

ANSWER: Attached is a chart (Column A) depicting the costs 
associated with the same number of new positions in 1993 at 
a 50-percent lapse. As you indicated, most of the Depart­
ment's positions were lapsed at a 75-percent rate; however, 
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for those organizations that did not use a 75-percent lapse 
rate the adjustment has been made from the lapse rate shown 
in the budget request. Using a 50-percent lapse results in 
an increased 1993 funding need of $38,679,000. Please note 
that this chart does not include the anticipated 1994 pay 
raise. 

column B depicts an estimated 1994 cost that may be incurred 
as an "adjustment-to-base" if the Subcommittee were to 
approve all of the new positions included in the 1993 request 
at the 75-percent lapse rate. This results in a 1994 cost 
of $714,681,000. The largest part of this increase, 
$605,612,000, is associated with the remaining construction 
and activation costs for the Federal Prison System. These 
amounts also exclude the anticipated 1994 pay raise. 

Assets Forfeiture Fund Capital Surplus 

QUESTION: You are projecting a capital surplus in the Assets 
Forfeiture Fund of $49.9 million for 1992. 



260 


How confident are you that the projeotion is accurate? 

Are any of the requests funded with the surplus of SUfficient 
priority to require appropriated fundinq if a capital surplus 
is not available for them? 

ANSWER: Through February 1992, income to the Fund this year 
is down from original proj ections. Fortunately, expenses are 
also lower than projected. As a result of this slowed cash 
flow, the Department has delayed its first quarter transfer 
to the Office of National Drug Control Policy's Special 
Forfeiture Fund until such ti~~-estimates indicate that 
a surplus will be 'available for transfer. As you know, the 
Department had estimated that it would transfer $28 million 
to the Special Forfeiture Fund before any funds were set 
aside as the 1992 capital surplus. We are confident that a 
capital surplus will be available. However, we are not 
assured that the surplus will reach the $49.9 million in 
funding needs identified as advance appropriations.' 

The purposes i1entified for use of this capital surplus are 
high priority items. The Administration made the decision 
to meet these budget needs with the potential $49.9 million 
in Fund surpluses in lieu of new appropriation requests to 
improve the chances that these items would be funded in 1993. 
Therefore, if capital surplus funds do not materialize, the 
organizations' budgets would be reviewed in 1993 for possible 
reprogramming action. If the Administration concl.udes that 
these items are of higher priority than items for which 
appropriated funding has been provided, the requisite 
reprogramming notification will be prepared and forwarded to 
Congress. 

Civil Liberties Public Education Fund 

QUESTION: Tbe 1993 request of $500 million to continue 
reparation payments to Japanese-Americans interned during 
World War II exceeds the amount authorized for the permanent­
indefinite appropriation by $250 million. Your estimate is 
based on a revised eligibility level of 75,000 eligible 
individuals, 12,500 more than estimate4 by-the original Act. 

A change in the authorizing atatute would be required to 
extend this program.- Have you discussed this issue with 
the Chairman and Ranking members of the appropriate autho­
rizing committees? 

ANSWER: Draft legislation, which included an increase in the 
authorization and several other amendments to the Civil 
Liberties Act, was submitted by the Department of Justice to 
the House and Senate on February 25, 1992. Hearings on the 
proposed legislation were held on March 26, 1992, before the 
Administrative Law and Governmental Relations Subcommittee 
of the Hous~ Judiciary commi ttee ; hearings in the senate have 
not been scheduled. 

QUESTION: Because this program is an entitlement, changes 
. in it would be subject to the PAYGO provisions of the Budget 
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Enforcement Act. Have you identified offsets for the 
proposed increase? 

ANSWER: The President's 1993 budget includes several 
proposals that are subject to pay-as-you-go requirements. 
Considered individually, the proposals that increase direct 
spending or decrease receipts would fail to meet the Omnibus 
Budget Reconciliation Act of 1990 (OBRA) requirement. 
However, the sum of all of the spending and revenue proposals 
in the President's budget would reduce the deficit. There­
fore, this proposal should be considered in conjunction with 
the other proposals in the 1993 budget that together meet the 
OBRA pay-as-you-go requirement. 

Automated Litigation Support 

QUESTION: Your 1993 request includes $10,653,000 to begin 
an upgrade of tho AMICUS office automation system. The cur­
rent contract expires in January 1994. What is the basis for 
the $10.6 million estimate? What do you anticipate the total 
cost of this upgrade to be? 

ANSWER: The 1994 estimate for conversion of AMICUS assumes 
that the AMICUS organizations (Civil, civil Rights, and 
Env ironment oivisions, and the Department's senior management 
offices) will begin to replace tldumb terminals" with personal 
computers during 1993, in anticipation of a new uni form 
office automation contract in 1994, which will be based on 
personal comput.er local area networks. The total cost of 
replacing the AMICUS II system in the 1993 to 1995 timeframe, 
at the end of its eight-year system life, is expected to.be 
approximately $30 million. 

Antitrust Merger Fees 

QUESTION: The Department is requesting reduced reliance on 
the Bart-Soott.-Rodino premerqer not.ifioation filiDq fees from 
$13.5 million to $10 million. 

Last year, the Subcommittee reduced the fee component of the 
Division'S funding to $13.5 million. Your budget request 
indicates that $13.25 million i8 projected to be collected 
in 1992. What i8 the basis for your 1993 estimate? Is tbere 
a further decrease in fees projected? 

ANSWER: Hart-Scott-Rodino (HSR) fee collections continue to 
be of great concern and remain below authorized funding 
levels. At the time our 1993 budget request was submitted 
for consideration by the Congress, fee collections of $13.25 
million were anticipated. Taking collections received to 
date into account, however, we now estimate that only $12.8 
million may be collected this year, or $450,000 less than our 
currently-authorized level of $13.25 million. This estimate 
may again change significantly I as the fee collection process 
does not permit accurate, long-range projection. In 1992, 
Congress exempted the Division from the provisions of the 
Antideficiency Act so that the Division's total revenue 
authority was available for obligation despite any shortfall 
in fee collections. In 1993, no such authority has been 
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provided, and we must therefore limit spending to stay within 
actual collections. 

It is impossible to predict with any certainty what the 
Division will receive from HSR fee revenues until the last 
day of the year. without increased certainty in our funding 
levels, it is difficult to manage division operations 
prudently within available funding. History with collections 
indicates that at least $10 million in fees will be collected 
each year. Therefore, we have requested that our reliance 
on fees be reduced to $10 million in 1993, with any surplus 
to be deposited in the Treasury. 

INS Inspections 

QUESTION: Last year's Senate report directed INS to hire and 
maintain sUfficient Inspectors to comply with a 45-minute 
inspection standard for passengers arriving at airports. 
Where are you in terms of meeting that 45-minute standard? 

ANSWER: The INS has been success fur in meeting the 45-minute 
standard, except in a few instances when heavy peaking or 
tacil i ty constraints resulted in reported delays. For 
example, at the John F. Kennedy International Airport's Trans 
World Airlines' terminal on February 29, 1992, 1,284 passen­
gers arrived during a one-hour period. A subsequent arrival 
of a Boeing 747 flight resulted in delays despite the 
Service's staffing of all available booths. 

Federal Prison System - salaries and Expenses 

QUESTION: The cost of operating the Federal Prison system 
in 1983 was just under $400 million. For 1993, you are 
requesting nearly $1.9 billion. This is a 375-percent 
increase over the last ten years, most of which is directly 
related to the drug problem. Do you have a five-year 
projection beyond 1993 for operating costs for the Federal 
Prison system? 

ANSWER: Yes, preliminary Salaries and Expenses projections 
for 1993 through 1997 are estimated below, but are subjec~ 
to revision: 

In 
Billions 

1993......................... $1.9
1994......................... 2.5

1995......................... 3.0 

1996 ••••••••••••••••••••••••• 3.4 

1997..... •••••• ••••.•••.••••• 3.9 


Prison Construction 

QUESTION: Your budget includes $172 million for new con­
struction•._Yet, this year's request represents a shift in 
the way you budget for the costa of Fe1eral prisons. In the 
past, we have provided the full construction cost of the 
prison up front. This year, you are requestinq only the 
archi tectural, engineering aneS site work for four of the 
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planned facilities. What can we expect in terms of out-year 
costs for these four facilities? 

ANSWER: The cost of completing these facilities are: 

Forrest city .....•••...........••..... $68,000,000 
Northeast Medical center .••..•.•.•.•.• 108,000,000 
Middle District/Florida Detention Ctr. 50,000,000 
Sacramento Detention center .•••....... 60,000,000 

TOTAL.••.•.•••......•......•...•• 286,000,000 

QUESTION: Are we buying into new facilities that we may not 
be able to afford a year from now? 

ANSWER: The continued funding of additional capac!ty is 
imperative if the Bureau of Prisons is to be able to manage 
the projected inmate population increases. The "split 
funding" approach is intended to reflect the pattern in which 
construction funds are actually obligated. The future years 
costs, while occurring later in this method of appropriation, 
will, nonetheless be needed to complete the projects. 

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR MARK O. HATFIELD 

National Alzheimer's Patient Alert Program 

QUESTION: It is estimated that there are over four million 
persons in the united states currently Buffering from 
Alzheimer's Disease and related dementia. One of the most 
alarming and potentially life-threateninq behaviors which 
accompanies memory impairment is wandering. with memory
impairment, wandering puts the patient at risk of becoming 
lost, unable to request or seek assistance and unable to fund 
his/her way home. Equally important I the potential of 
wandering is very frightening to family members and other 
caregivers. Researcb studies have estimated that 59 percent 
of Alzheimer's suffererR wander and that wandering is seven 
times greater in disabled older individuals than in the 
general population. 

Several states across the country have developed localized 
identification and safety networks for Alzheimer's patients.
Each one of these is heavily dependent upon local law 
enforcement authorities to find lost patients. Existing
local wanderer's programs do not duplicate the efforts or 
interfere with the work of local officials. Instead they 
attempt to fa.cili tate the work of local law enforcement 
agencies by providing information, training and additional 
human resources. 

In recognition of the strong role the law enforcement 
community can play in this problem, this committee provided 
$500 1000 in 1992 to the Department of Justice for the 
development of a National Alzheimer's Patient Alert Program.
It i. my understanding that the Department has been working 
with the National Alzheimer'S Association to establish a 
central registry of information to assist in the identifica­
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tion and location of missing memory-impaired persons, a 
national toll-free hotline to access the registry and a Fax 
Alert system to set tbe searcb process in motion • 

. Please update the committee on the Department's work in this 
area. Please also comment on the role of local law enforce­
ment personnel in this endeavor. 

ANSWER: The Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency 
Prevention (OJJDP) awarded the $500,000 grant to the Alzh­
eimer's Disease and Related Disorders Association for the 
National Wanderers Program on March 23, 1992. 

The Association is focusing on the following design and 
developmental elements of the program: 

Development of a national registry toll-free hotline, Fax 
Alert System, and label and bracelet identification 
program; 

Determination of data elements for the registry and ID 
items for registrants, as well as beginning the regis­
tration system; 

Development of curriculum guides and educational materi ­
als for law enforcement and emergency health care per­
sonnel, utilizing a Train-the-Trainer model; 

Development of a national awareness program on wandering: 

Development of a resource kit for caregivers: and 

creation and initial implementation of Area Resource 
centers as a prototype for future national expansion. 
The Centers will provide training for trainers, assist in 
the development of new local outreach programs, and 
increase the effectiveness of existing programs. 

Local law enforcement agencies will play an important role 
in the program since in most cases it is local law en­
forcement officers who make the initial contact with missing 
Alzheimer patients. The program will provide Alzheimer 
patients with several means of identification, such as 
bracelets and labels bearing an 800 number, and will train 
police to look for these items when they observe a disori ­
ented person. A central registry, which will be reached 
through an 800 number, is part of the planned program and 
will enable the police to learn the identity of an Alzheimer 
patient very quickly. The project also includes the produc­
tion and dissemination of brochures and training videos for 
police in handling Alzheimer patients. OJJDP will assist the 
grantee in developing and implementing the training program 
for police and security personnel and will serve as a source 
of information and liaison for cooperation with law enforce­
ment agencies, emergency personnel, and private security 
firms. 

The Department has no problems with the merits of -the 
proposal, but the Administration believes that it may be more 
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appropriately administered by another Federal agency, such 
as the Department of Health and Human Services. 

Immigration and Naturalization Service 

QUESTION: I understand that tbere bas been a considerable 
inorease in passenqers destroyinq passports and other travel 
doouments in order to resist exolusion from the united states 
and to oonoeal travel identi ty. Aside froID seriously
burdening airlines witb tbe assessment of additional fines, 
wbat has the INS done to alleviate this problem? 

ANSWER: The INS has actively sought to provide training to 
airlines in the detection of fraudulent documents at various 
sites overseas. For example, the Service completed a joint
training project with other members of the International Air _ 
Transport Association-control Working Group (IATA-CWG) at 
Singapore and Malaysia. The INS's National Fines Office has 
conducted a number of seminars on fines for carriers to help 
the airlines avoid situations that result in fines. The 
agency also plans to provide "carrier consultants" at 
overseas sites jn the near future, in addition to the ongoing 
training that is provided by the INS's overseas officers. 
In addition, the Department has proposed legislation to 
address this issue. 

QUESTION: At least one airline has felt foroed by the INS 
fine policy to photocopy, and to even hold, 80me travel 
dooumentation. In fact, I am told that this airline's 
efforts to detect fraudulent documents have, in some oases, 
r~sulted in pbysioal threats against its employees. I am 
advised tbat the airlines have repeatedly requested help in 
the form of INS "advisors" at key airports in the Pacific. 
What has INS done to provide suob assistance and to take sOlDe 
of the burden off the oarriers? 

ANSWER: Funding has been provided in order to conduct a 60­
day test period of assignment of Immigration Officers at 
selected overseas locations. Tho officers' primary duties 
will be to act as consultants, advisors, and training 
resources to members of the passenger carrier industry. 
specifically, duties would entail: 

(1) providing training on fraudulent and counterfeit 
documentation, liquidated damages and fines issues; 

(2) examining travel and related documents in order to 
detect fraudulent and counterfeit documentation presented 
to airlines agents prior to boarding a flight destined to 
the United states; 

(3) advising carriers, upon request, of the possible 
riSKS involved in .boarding certain profiled passengers; 
and, 

(4) providing tl)e foundation for a direct, responsive 
link between the industry and tt\~ various enforcement 
activities of the INS. 
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Results of the test will determine whether the assignment of 
personnel could be made on a permanent basis if funds and 
positions become available. . 

QUESTION: with reg~rd to the issue of fines, I understand 
that the airline industry filed a petition for rule-making
with the INS last April seeking a cooperative program which 
would waive or mitigate fines for carriers that take certain 
precautions to pre!vent the boarding of undocumented or 
inadequately documented passengers. What action bas the INS 
taken with respect to this petition? 

ANSWER: On April 1, 1992, the Commissioner of INS signed
final regulation 8 CRF 270, that establishes the procedures 
for section 274C of the Immigration and National i ty Act. The 
regulation was forwarded to the Department of Justice on 
April 2, 1992 for review. 

QUESTION: It is my understanding that in 1986, the airlines 
agreed to support INS efforts for a $S inspection fee with 
the understanding that the proceeds of the fee would be used 
in part to support all alien detention. with this in mind, 
wby bas tbe INS reversed itself by causing the airlines to 
bear the burden of detaining certain classes of aliens -­
specifically, those who bave destroyed their documents and 
those wbo are in transit witbout visa (TWOV)? 

ANSWER: The INS has been using the Immigration User Fee 
Account for detention. However, under the agreement between 
the Serv ice and the carriers for transit without v isa passen­
gers, carriers remain responsible for the custody of the 
passenger in immediate and continuous transit (without visa)
through the United States. Therefore, if a passenger who was 
boarded by a carrier as a transit without visa passenger 
destroys his documents enroute to the United states, the 
carrier remains responsible for the custody of that passenger 
until departure. 

QUESTION: Last year, a 4S-minute olearance standard was set 
for the INS. What efforts have been made by the INS to meet 
that standard and to work with both the airport authorities 
and the airlines to ensure agreement on that measurement? 

ANSWER: The Service continues to work closely with the air­
port authorities and the airlines to measure the Service's 
achievement of the 45-minute standard. Major airports report 
daily to INS Headquarters so that compliance with the 45­
minute standard can be closely monitored. The few reported 
recent delays have been due to heavy peaking of arriving 
flights and severe facility constraints. Several measures 
have been undertaken to further our progress in consistently 
meeting the 45-minute goal. Those measures include the 
expansion of the Advanced Passenger Information System (APIS) 
and the special "Blue Lane" processing. Most importantly, 
the INS is actively recruiting to fill all its current 
inspector vacancies. Processes that previously had caused 
excessive delays in hiring are being removed or changed to 
further facilitate the hiring process. 
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QUESTION: Several oarriers are involved in a test to provide
both customs and INS vith advanced passenger information 
(API). What inoentives ia INS offerinq to euoouraqa qreater
API participation? 

ANSWER: The INS encourages carrier participation in API by
continuing to offer expedited inspection processing through
special dedic.ated booths referred to as "Blue Lanes" for 
those who are API passengers. INS inspections processing of 
air passengers arriving in the United States is expedited by 
eliminating the need to perform a computer query at the 
United states port-of-entry, given that such query had been 
performed prior to the passenger's arrival. 

QUESTIONS SUBMIITED BY SENATOR WYCHE FOWLER, JR. 

Justice Training Center 

QUESTION: What is the Justice Department's position on 
consolidated law enforcement training at the Federal Law 
Enforcement Training center (FLETC) at Glynco, Georgia? 

I understand tbe Attorney General siqned the Memorandum of 
Understanding vhiob established the FLETC in 1970. Doesn't 
that action commit the Justice Department to have all of its 
agencies, except the FBI which already had its own facility 
in 1970, carry out their training at FLETC? 

ANSWER: The Department of Justice supports consol idated law 
enforcement training at FLETC, and is, in fact, the second 
largest user of this training facil i ty. However , it is 
problematic that FLETC has not and can not accommodate all 
the DEA agent training requirements, especially follow-on and 
in-service training requirements for DEA agents and support
personnel. This, among other factors, drove the Department 
to collocate DEA training with FBI training at the Quantico 
facility. 

QUESTION: The President's budget proposed for 1993 contains 
a request for $31.075 million to construct a new law enforce­
ment training center at Quantico, VA, to meet the training
needs of the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) and the 
FBI. This in addition to the $3.5 million that was appropri­
ated in 1992. Are you aware of the Congressional language 
which restricts the acquisition of land and construction of 
redundant law enforcement traininq facilities without prior 
approval? What is the rationale for creation of new or 
expanded training facilities for DEA's purposes? 

ANSWER: The referenced Congressional language only restricts 
the acquisition of land and construction of redundant law 
enforcement training facilities if such facil~ties are built 
on land which is not ~ontiguous to a current law enforcement 
training center. As concerns the Justice Training Center, 
land for the training academy expansion is, in fact, contigu­
ous to the FBI Academy and is not, therefore, in violation 
of any Congressional legislation. In addition, to avoid 
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.duplication, DEA will continue to use common facilities with 
the FBI including Hogan's Alley, firing ranges, and physical
fitness facilities. 

QUESTION: For the record, would you please submit a complete 
construction prospectus which provides a detailed explanetion 
and justification for this expenditure. Also, I am interest­
ed in information you might provide identifying the portion 
of the workload, funding, and facility construction that 
relates to each agency -- FBI and DEA. 

ANSWER: A contract for the architectural and engineering
(A&E) study was signed during the second quarter of 1992. 

DEA estimates that work on the -A & E study will commence the 
latter part of 1992. A construction prospectus for the 
training facility will be available upon completion of the 
A & E study. At such time, DOJ will be prepared to provide
the prospectus and any other information requested concerning 
facility construction and costs. 

QUESTION: Do you expect addi tional requests for construction 
and expansion at Quantico in future years? Does the Justice 
Department have a long-term utilization plan for the Quantico 
facility? If so, please supply it for the record. 

ANSWER: At this time, the Department anticipates that the 
$3.5 million appropriated in 1992 combined with the $31.1 
million requested in 1993 will be sufficient for training
construction at the Quantico facility. The Department's 
intention is that DEA will share costs with the FBI for the 
upgrade of shared Quantico facilities including firing ranges 
and Hogan's ally. Upon completion of the study referenced 
to above, the Department will be in a position to present a 
master utilization plan for the entire Quantico facility. 

QUESTION: The FLETC submitted to the Congress in 1989 an 
extensive facilities expansion plan. Assuming the funding 
request for 1993 is approved, Congress will have appropriated 
over $48 million in new construction at FLETC, which is about 
half the total amount estimated to pay for the expansion. 
Assuming tbat FLETC is willing bo make reasonable modifica­
tions to its facilities plan to accommodate DEA, why wouldn't 
DEA take advantage of tbis opportunity? Would you agree that 
there are some significant benefits to DEA to training along 
side other law enforcement agencies at the FLETC, many of 
which have druq enforcement responsibilities? 

ANSWER: ~n order for FLETC to accommodate the needs of DEAf 
substantial costs would have to be incurred over and above 
the planned enhancement of the Glynco facility. To quote 
FLETC Director Charles F. Rinkevich in his testimony before 
the House Appropriations Subcommittee, "If DEA were to come 
to us, we would need to revisit the (FLETC) master plan. And 

know that we would probably add some to it to account for 
their needs. II Studies have indicated that due to the 
expected increase in costs associated with further expansion 
of the FLETC, it would be just as cost-effective for DOJ to 
continue current plans for expansion of its Quantico training 
facilities. More importantly, FLETC's entry level trai~ing 

I 
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is too general to meet the needs of DEA' s new agents. 
Al tering FLETC's basic training program runs counter to 
FLETC's training philosophy, which is to provide a common 
core curriculum for all participating agencies. Finally, the 
staffing upheaval caused by a DEA move from Quantico to FLETC 
the third relocation within a decade would cripple DEA' s 
training program. 

QUESTION: In your opinion, wouldn't the dollars requested 
for construction of what miqht well be considered redundant 
facilities at Quantico be better invested for the completion 
of the expansion plan at Glynco wbere all of the participat­
ing agencies could utilize the facility? 

ANSWER: The requested Justice Training Center is not 
redundant since it will be contiguous to the existing FBI 
facili ties and both agencies will continue joint use of 
certain common areas. The requested construction dollars 
would not, in the Department's opinion, be better spent at 
FLETC because of FLETC's limited capacity and difference in 
training philosophy. FLETC's planned expansion as currently 
conceived will not be able to provide all of DEA's entry 
level and advanced training needs. The expanded training 
facilities at Quantico will be fully utilized to meet DEA and 
FBI's training needs, and the Department anticipates no 
excess capacity. Furthermore, FLETC training does not meet 
the specialized needs of DEA's agents. Rejecting the current 
DEA/FBI training plans and agreements would, in fact, send 
the wrong message to these two law enforcement agencies. 

SUBCOMMITTEE RECESS 

Senator HOLLINGS. The subcommittee will be in recess until next 
Wednesday, March 25, when we will hear from the Federal Com­
munications Commission and the Securities and Exchange Com­
mission. 

[Whereupon, at 11:39 a.m., Thursday, March 19, the subcommit­
tee was recessed, to reconvene at 10 a.m., Wednesday, March 25.] 




